

# The genetics of human mendelian skin disorders

**Edited by** Jia Zhang, Yiran Guo, Ming Li and Wei Hsum Yap

**Published in** Frontiers in Genetics Frontiers in Pediatrics





#### FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not

be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-83251-181-7 DOI 10.3389/978-2-83251-181-7

#### **About Frontiers**

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

#### Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

#### Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

#### What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

# The genetics of human mendelian skin disorders

#### **Topic editors**

Jia Zhang — Xinhua Hospital Affiliated to Shanghai Jiao Tong University School of Medicine, China Yiran Guo — Children's Hospital of Philadelphia, United States Ming Li — Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China Wei Hsum Yap — Taylor's University, Malaysia

#### Citation

Zhang, J., Guo, Y., Li, M., Yap, W. H., eds. (2023). *The genetics of human mendelian skin disorders*. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-83251-181-7

# 🐉 frontiers | Research Topics

# Table of contents

- 05 Editorial: The genetics of human Mendelian skin disorders Wei Hsum Yap, Jia Zhang, Ming Li and Yiran Guo
- 08 *Case Report: De novo KLHL24* Gene Pathogenic Variants in Chinese Twin Boys With Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex Xiaojing Xu, Juan Zhao, Chao Wang, Xiaoxuan Qu, Menglong Ran, Fang Ye, Ming Shen, Kundi Wang and Qi Zhang
- 14 Case Report: A Case of Hailey–Hailey Disease Mimicking Condyloma Acuminatum and a Novel Splice-Site Mutation of ATP2C1 Gene

Yuwei Dai, Lingling Yu, Yu Wang, Min Gao and Peiguang Wang

- 20 Genetic Profile of Epidermolysis Bullosa Cases in King Abdulaziz Medical City, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia Raghad Alharthi, Muhannad A. Alnahdi, Ahad Alharthi, Seba Almutairi, Sultan Al-Khenaizan and Mohammed A. AlBalwi
- 27 Case Report: Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome: A Novel Homozygous Mutation in ABHD5 Gene in a Chinese Case and Genotype-Phenotype Correlation Analysis Bo Liang, He Huang, Jiaxiang Zhang, Gang Chen, Xiangsheng Kong, Mengting Zhu, Peiguang Wang and Lili Tang
- 33 Case Report: A Missense Mutation in Dyskeratosis Congenita 1 Leads to a Benign Form of Dyskeratosis Congenita Syndrome With the Mucocutaneous Triad Liqing Wang, Jianwei Li, Qiuhong Xiong, Yong-An Zhou, Ping Li and Changxin Wu
- 41 Genetic Diagnosis of Rubinstein–Taybi Syndrome With Multiplex Ligation-Dependent Probe Amplification (MLPA) and Whole-Exome Sequencing (WES): Case Series With a Novel *CREBBP* Variant

Yu-Rong Lee, Yu-Chen Lin, Yi-Han Chang, Hsin-Yu Huang, Yi-Kai Hong, Wilson Jr F. Aala, Wei-Ting Tu, Meng-Che Tsai, Yen-Yin Chou and Chao-Kai Hsu

- 49 A Connexin Gene (*GJB3*) Mutation in a Chinese Family With Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis, Ichthyosis and Nonsyndromic Hearing Loss: Case Report and Mutations Update Yajuan Gao, Qianli Zhang, Shiyu Zhang, Lu Yang, Yaping Liu, Yuehua Liu and Tao Wang
- 57 Three Variants Affecting Exon 1 of *Ectodysplasin A* Cause X-Linked Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia: Clinical and Molecular Characteristics

Yupei Wang, Chuan Zhang, Bingbo Zhou, Ling Hui, Lei Zheng, Xue Chen, Shifan Wang, Lan Yang, Shengju Hao and Qinghua Zhang 66 Case Report: Diverse phenotypes of congenital poikiloderma associated with *FAM111B* mutations in codon 628: A case report and literature review

Yuhao Wu, Long Wen, Peiru Wang, Xiuli Wang and Guolong Zhang

71 Uncovering incontinentia pigmenti: From DNA sequence to pathophysiology

Kang Nien How, Hazel Jing Yi Leong, Zacharias Aloysius Dwi Pramono, Kin Fon Leong, Zee Wei Lai and Wei Hsum Yap

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Jordi Pérez-Tur, Institute of Biomedicine of Valencia (CSIC), Spain

\*CORRESPONDENCE Jia Zhang, zhangjia@xinhuamed.com.cn

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal Frontiers in Genetics

RECEIVED 05 October 2022 ACCEPTED 15 November 2022 PUBLISHED 01 December 2022

#### CITATION

Yap WH, Zhang J, Li M and Guo Y (2022), Editorial: The genetics of human Mendelian skin disorders. *Front. Genet.* 13:1061724. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2022.1061724

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Yap, Zhang, Li and Guo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# Editorial: The genetics of human Mendelian skin disorders

# Wei Hsum Yap<sup>1,2</sup>, Jia Zhang<sup>3,4</sup>\*, Ming Li<sup>3,4</sup> and Yiran Guo<sup>5,6</sup>

<sup>1</sup>School of Biosciences, Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences, Taylor's University, Subang Jaya, Malaysia, <sup>2</sup>Center for Drug Discovery and Molecular Pharmacology, Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences, Taylor's University, Subang Jaya, Malaysia, <sup>3</sup>Department of Dermatology, Xinhua Hospital, Shanghai Jiaotong University School of Medicine, Shanghai, China, <sup>4</sup>Institute of Dermatology, Shanghai Jiaotong University School of Medicine, Shanghai, China, <sup>5</sup>Lineberger Comprehensive Cancer Center, School of Medicine, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, Chapel Hill, NC, United States, <sup>6</sup>Curriculum in Genetics and Molecular Biology, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, NC, United States

#### KEYWORDS

Mendelian skin disorders, mutation, molecular mechanisms, genotype-phenotype correlations, therapy

Editorial on the Research Topic The genetics of human Mendelian skin disorders

# Introduction

The skin is comprised of multiple types of cells that serve as a protective barrier. Mutations in the genes that are responsible for protecting the functional integrity of the skin are often found in many inherited skin diseases, more commonly known as the Mendelian human skin disorders. Advances in molecular techniques and sequencing technologies have enabled identification of novel pathogenic variants, which helps to provide insight into genotype-phenotype correlations and to define the genetic basis of these skin disorders. In this Research Topic, a total of ten articles are published, including those describing findings from case studies and original research, as well as a mini review of current genetic diagnosis strategies, novel gene variants, and genotype-phenotype correlations in human Mendelian skin disorders.

## Genetic diagnosis of Mendelian skin conditions

Recent developments in genome-wide association studies (GWAS) and nextgeneration sequencing (NGS) techniques have resulted in an integrative approach to the use of functional genomics and expression data in deciphering the causative genetic variants of inherited skin diseases. Because most of the mutations identified in human Mendelian skin disorders reside in protein-coding genes, whole exome sequencing (WES) has been widely used in the identification of such pathogenic variants, and in the genetic diagnosis of Mendelian skin conditions with atypical or unique phenotypes. Xu et al. report on the use of WES in identifying a *de novo* pathogenic variant c.2T>C (p.M1T) in *KLHL24* in Chinese twin boys with epidermolysis bullosa simplex. Similarly, Wang et al. demonstrate the detection using WES of a missense mutation, c.1156G > A (p.Ala386Thr) in *DKC1*, which leads to a benign form of dyskeratosis congenita syndrome with the mucocutaneous triad. In another article appearing in the Research Topic, WES analysis also reveals a heterozygous missense mutation c.293G>A in *GJB3*, which is associated with erythrokeratodermia variabilis, ichthyosis, and nonsyndromic hearing loss Gao et al.

Although WES is best used to characterize small indels in protein-coding exon regions, the detection of copy number variations, structural variants, and homologous regions remains challenging. Therefore, several studies have combined the use of ultra-high multiplexed PCR and ligation-dependent probe amplification techniques with WES in the form of molecular diagnostics protocols for the identification of exon variants and the development of genetic profiles of patients with human Mendelian skin disorders. This includes the detection of ectodysplasin A exon variants in X-linked hypohidrotic ectodermal dysplasia Wang et al. the genetic profiling of epidermolysis bullosa cases Alharthi et al. and the discovery of a novel CREBBP variant for genetic diagnosis of Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome Lee et al. Recent evidence from large-scale expression studies (using microarrays and RNA sequencing) has also revealed the roles played by non-coding RNA molecules, such as small non-coding RNAs or miRNAs, in the pathogenesis of several complex skin diseases (Shefler et al., 2022). The discovery and identification of such non-coding RNAs enables them to potentially serve as diagnostic markers.

## Novel genetic variants in human Mendelian skin disorders

Molecular genetic studies based on family case reports and large-scale regional profiling analyses often provide significant insight into novel pathogenic variants, thereby helping to extend the spectrum of the genetic profile, improve diagnosis, and establish an improved understanding of human Mendelian skin disorders. In this Research Topic, Alharthi et al. report the discovery of 14 novel mutations in patients with inherited epidermolysis bullosa. This includes novel missense and frameshift mutations in gene COL7A1 among patients with dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa and frameshift mutations in COL17A1 and LAMB3 among patients with junctional epidermolysis bullosa, as well as missense and non-sense mutations in genes TGM5, PLEC, and DST among patients with epidermolysis bullosa simplex. Meanwhile, a novel heterozygous splice-site mutation c.900-1G > C in the ATP2C1 gene is also identified in a case report on a rare autosomaldominant blistering disorder known as Hailey–Hailey disease Dai et al. Separately, Lee et al. have established a genetic diagnosis protocol for the detection of Rubinstein–Taybi syndrome, identifying a novel heterozygous non-sense *CREBBP* mutation (NM\_004380: c. C2608T: p. Gln870Ter) with a significant pathogenicity score. In addition, a novel homozygous missense mutation (p.L154R) in gene ABHD5 has been detected in a patient with Chanarin–Dorfman syndrome, a rare autosomal recessively inherited genetic disease Liang et al. Finally, Wu et al. also report in this Research Topic on a new case of congenital poikiloderma with a novel missense mutation in the *FAM111B* gene c.1883G>A (rs587777238).

### Genotype-phenotype correlations

Certain phenotypic features of inherited skin disorders may be associated with particular gene mutations, but paradigms for clinical genotype-phenotype correlation remain unclear in many instances due to the highly variable phenotypic expressivity of the relevant mutations; these paradigms require further refinement. In this Research Topic, Xu et al. provide an initial description of their discovery of a c.2T>C pathogenic variant in KLHL24, affecting twins in China, and its correlation with epidermolysis bullosa simplex. Their research has identified correlations between phenotypes and genotypes in epidermolysis bullosa, in which KLHL24 pathogenic variants are associated with the mild phenotype. In contrast, the study by Liang et al. on genotype-phenotype analysis in patients with reported Chanarin–Dorfman syndrome reveals no correlation. Meanwhile, as indicated in a review by How et al. there is no significant genotype-phenotype relation in incontinentia pigmenti, a rare type of X-linked dominant genetic disease characterized by ectodermal dysplastic disorder. However, the literature does suggest that variation in a combination of the types of mutations, functional domains affected, X-inactivation, and genomic background may lead to the variability observed in incontinentia pigmenti phenotypes How et al. The authors propose that a detailed understanding of the genotype-phenotype correlation in incontinentia pigmenti will support further investigations concerning prognosis and future reproductive options. Meanwhile, a recent large cohort study involving investigation of genotype-phenotype correlations in patients with autosomal recessive ichthyosis has provided new insights on and definitions of specific phenotypic clues for corresponding genetic mutations (Simpson et al., 2020). In addition to the need for large cohort trials, some researchers have proposed the use of computational approaches to connecting patient phenotypes based on phenotypic co-occurrence, combined with the use of genomic information related to the mutations found in each patient, to correlate genes with phenotypes; this type of approach can be used to investigate the relevant functional systems (Díaz-Santiago et al., 2020).

# Conclusion

In summary, this Research Topic enhances our knowledge of recent exciting progress in the field of genodermatosis, including molecular diagnostics protocols, novel pathogenetic variants, and genotype–phenotype correlations. Together, these studies provide value in the form of greater diagnostic precision, a source of information for clinical assessments, and ways to improve clinical care and management.

# Author contributions

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct intellectual contribution to the editorial and approved it for publication.

# References

Díaz-Santiago, E., Jabato, F. M., Rojano, E., Seoane, P., Pazos, F., Perkins, J. R., et al. (2020). Phenotype-genotype comorbidity analysis of patients with rare disorders provides insight into their pathological and molecular bases. *PLoS Genet.* 16 (10), e1009054.. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1009054

Shefler, A., Patrick, M. T., Wasikowski, R., Chen, J., Sarkar, M. K., Gudjonsson, J. E., et al. (2022). Skin-expressing lncRNAs in inflammatory responses. *Front. Genet.* 13, 835740. doi:10.3389/fgene.2022.835740

# Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

# Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Simpson, J. K., Martinez-Queipo, M., Onoufriadis, A., Tso, S., Glass, E., Liu, L., et al. (2020). Genotype-phenotype correlation in a large English cohort of patients with autosomal recessive ichthyosis. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 182 (3), 729–737. doi:10.1111/bjd.18211





# Case Report: De novo KLHL24 Gene Pathogenic Variants in Chinese Twin Boys With Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex

Xiaojing Xu<sup>1†</sup>, Juan Zhao<sup>1†</sup>, Chao Wang<sup>1</sup>, Xiaoxuan Qu<sup>1</sup>, Menglong Ran<sup>2,3</sup>, Fang Ye<sup>1</sup>, Ming Shen<sup>1</sup>, Kundi Wang<sup>1</sup> and Qi Zhang<sup>1\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Pediatrics, China-Japan Friendship Hospital, Beijing, China, <sup>2</sup>Department of Dermatology and Venereology, Peking University First Hospital, Beijing, China, <sup>3</sup>Beijing Key Laboratory of Molecular Diagnosis on Dermatoses, Beijing, China

**Objectives:** The aim of this study was to determine the molecular etiology and clinical manifestations of a pair of Chinese twins affected with epidermolysis bullosa simplex. Pediatricians should pay attention to the early genetic diagnosis of this disease.

## OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Ming Li, Shanghai Jiaotong University, China

#### Reviewed by:

Leslie Matalonga, Center for Genomic Regulation (CRG), Spain Kunju Zhu, Jinan University, China

#### \*Correspondence:

Qi Zhang zhangqikeyan@163.com

<sup>†</sup>Xiaojing Xu and Juan Zhao have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal Frontiers in Genetics

Received: 23 June 2021 Accepted: 15 October 2021 Published: 05 November 2021

#### Citation:

Xu X, Zhao J, Wang C, Qu X, Ran M, Ye F, Shen M, Wang K and Zhang Q (2021) Case Report: De novo KLHL24 Gene Pathogenic Variants in Chinese Twin Boys With Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex. Front. Genet. 12:729628. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2021.729628 **Methods:** Histopathological examination of HE-stained skin, electron microscopy of biopsied normal skin, and whole-exome sequencing was performed to assess pathogenicity and conservation of detected mutations. Two years later, the cutaneous and extracutaneous manifestations of the twins were comprehensively evaluated.

**Results:** A de novo pathogenic variant c.2T>C (p.M1T) in *KLHL24* (NM\_017,644) was identified in both twins. The characteristics of extensive skin defects on the extremities at birth and the tendency to lesson with increasing age were confirmed. No positive sensitive markers, such as B-type natriuretic peptide, cardiac troponin I, for cardiac dysfunction were detected.

**Conclusions:** The *de novo* pathogenic variants c.2T>C (p.M1T) in *KLHL24* (NM\_017,644) contributes to the development of epidermolysis bullosa. Genetic diagnosis at birth or early infancy can better predict the disease prognosis and guide the treatment.

Keywords: KLHL24, de novo pathogenic variants, epidermolysis bullosa, skin defect, follow-up

# INTRODUCTION

Inherited epidermolysis bullosa (EB) is a genetically heterogeneous disorder, characterized by skin fragility annexed with the formation of blisters and skin erosion in response to minor mechanical trauma.1 Currently, over twenty genes that encode structural proteins within keratin intermediate filaments, focal adhesion desmosome cell junctions, and hemidesmosome attachment complexes have been reported in the pathogenesis of EB. (Has and Fischer, 2018; Vahidnezhad et al., 2018). Clinically, EB is classified into four major groups based on the plane of cleavage within the skin, *viz.* epidermolysis bullosa simplex (EBS), junctional epidermolysis bullosa (JEB), dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa (DEB), and Kindler epidermolysis bullosa (KEB) (Bardhan et al., 2020). The diagnosis and classification of EB are based on the morphological analysis of a skin sample using immunohistologic methods and on the analysis of the pathogenic variants of the candidate genes. (Has and He, 2016; Has and Fischer, 2018). As the most common type of EB, EBS is mainly caused by

8

monoallelic pathogenic variants in KRT5 (MIM: 148,040) and KRT14 (MIM: 148,066), which encode keratin 5 and keratin 14, respectively. In addition, some cases of EBS were reported to associate with other pathogenic variants in PLEC (plectin), EXPH5 (exophilin-5), DST (dystonin, 230-kDa bullous pemphigoid antigen), and CD151 (member of the tetraspanin superfamily). (Karamatic Crew et al., 2004; Groves et al., 2010; McGrath et al., 2012; Bolling et al., 2014; Bardhan et al., 2020). Recently, pathogenic variants in KLHL24 (MIM: 611,295) encoding the Kelch-like protein 24 have been identified in cases with skin fragility and progressive thickening of the nails by whole-exome sequencing. To date, about 40 individuals with monoallelic pathogenic variants of KLHL24 have been reported. (He et al., 2016; Lin et al., 2016; Lee et al., 2017; Alkhalifah et al., 2018; Yenamandra et al., 2018; Grilletta, 2019; Hachem et al., 2019; Schwieger-Briel et al., 2019). KLHL24 is part of the family of more than 40 genes with a Kelch-like motif, and it partially forms the ubiquitin-ligase complex. (Dhanoa et al., 2013). These pathogenic variants caused the loss of the first 28 amino acids of the encoded protein. The mutant protein promotes excessive ubiquitination and degradation of KRT14. The above observations have invoked a new mechanism that is germane to inherited skin blistering, namely, dysregulation of autoubiquitination. (He et al., 2016). Most KLHL24 positive patients carry a heterozygous pathogenic variant in the first codon that affects translation initiation. (He et al., 2016; Lin et al., 2016; Lee et al., 2017; Alkhalifah et al., 2018; Yenamandra et al., 2018).

The clinical diagnosis for EB can be difficult at birth or in the early infancy, even for experienced dermatologists, particularly without an established family history of the disease. An important part of EB research lies in the diagnosis and classification of the disease at the early stage. The optimal treatment regime for disease complications has to be assessed for a long time. Here, we reported a case of twin boys with *de novo KLHL24* pathogenic variants. This is the first study to describe the pathogenic variant in *KLHL24* affecting Chinese twins. The twin brothers were diagnosed, screened, and treated effectively at the early stage by pediatricians. Meanwhile, cutaneous and extracutaneous manifestations were evaluated at the age of two. This case report will help pediatricians, not confined to dermatologists, to pay enough attention to the early diagnosis and long-term management of EB.

# CASE REPORT

The dichorionic twin boys in this report were born at the 32nd week of gestation as a result of a large intracranial hemorrhage in their mother, who had a history of multiple spontaneous abortions under diverse complications, including antiphospholipid antibody syndrome and subclinical hypothyroidism during pregnancy, and she took multiple medications during pregnancy, including methylprednisolone, hydroxychloroquine, and aspirin. The older brother's body weight was 1,380 g, less than third percentile of typical boys of the same gestational age. At birth, he presented with extensive areas of denuded skin involving the limbs, knees, wrist joints, and ankle joints (Figure 1A). The younger brother's body weight was 1,650 g, which ranges between the 25th and 50th percentiles for boys of the same gestational age. His skin had the same appearance as his brother's. New skin defects occurred on the twins faces after positive-pressure ventilation. At birth, both the white blood cell count and neutrophil count of the two brothers were low. The white blood cell count of the elder brother was  $1.94*10^{9}$ /L and the neutrophil count was  $0.2*10^{9}$ /L, and that of the vounger brother was 1.58\*10<sup>9</sup>/L and 0.29\*10<sup>9</sup>/L respectively. The course was complicated by Serratia marcescens sepsis as a result of preterm labor. The twins homocysteine levels at birth were 4.42 and 4.61  $\mu$ mol/L (normal  $\leq$ 15  $\mu$ mol/L) respectively. The results of echocardiography indicated congenital heart disease and atrial septal defect (secondary foramen type), and the degree of interruption was 6 and 5 mm, respectively. The remaining systemic examination was normal. Histopathological examination of hematoxylin-eosin (HE)-stained skin and electron microscopy (EM) of normal skin biopsy were performed in a reference center for EB. In the older brother, pathology showed no epidermis or intradermal vascular hyperplasia (Figure 1B). EM revealed cleavage within the epidermal basal layer, some epidermal cells with a large amount of melanin deposition, reduction in the local density of the superficial dermis, and partial basal cell degeneration with vacuolar changes (Figure 1C). In his younger brother, histopathological examination showed no epidermis and dermis with only a lipid membrane structure. EM also revealed cleavage within the epidermal basal layer and the substrate, incomplete basal cells within the dermis, and reduction in the local density of the superficial dermis (Figure 1D). These results collectively suggest EBS. Soon thereafter, a whole-exome sequencing analysis was performed of peripheral blood DNA for this family. We identified the de novo variants c.2T>C (p.M1T) in KLHL24 (NM\_017,644) from the two boys, which were previously reported to be pathogenic. (He et al., 2016). We have applied ACMG, PolyPhen-2 and PROVEN criteria to prove the pathogenicity of this mutation c.2T>C. Moreover, variant c.2T>C was absent in cohorts of healthy control subjects in dbSNP, 1,000 Genomes, the Exome Variant Server, and the ExAC Browser in previous report (He et al., 2016). Sanger sequencing confirmed these de novo pathogenic variants (Figure 1E). Treatment consisted largely of supportive care, including wound care, as well as prevention and treatment of complications. Mupirocin ointment and recombinant bovine basic fibroblast growth factor were mixed at a 1:1 ratio, then above medicine was applied on the oil gauze, and finally the oil gauze was covered the skins wound. The treatment was carried out every other day on the twin boys. After about 1 month, the stability of the skins was enhanced gradually, above skin treatments were carried on when necessary.

At the age of 2 years, we followed up with the two brothers. There were old scars, pigmentation, nail thickening, and yellowing, no joint contracture and functional damage, and few new blisters (**Figure 1F**). Their head circumferences were below the third percentile of boys after adjusted age, and their heights and body weights were between the third and 10th percentiles. Considering the existence of extrauterine growth retardation, it may be related to the lack of functional training, regular follow-up, and the late addition of



complementary food. Both brothers were assessed for Gesell Developmental Observation, and they showed mild retardation in adaptability, fine movement and personal social interaction, moderate retardation in language, and normal serum myocardial enzymes (except the MB isoenzyme of creatine kinase is higher than normal in elder brother). The elder brother's brain MRI showed myelination delay, and echocardiography showed atrial septal defect (5 mm) and a small amount of tricuspid regurgitation, yet the results of the younger brother's brain MRI and echocardiography were normal.

# DISCUSSION

*KLHL24* was first reported by He et al., (He et al., 2016), who discovered heterozygous pathogenic variants of this gene in 5 unrelated individuals with EBS. (Lin et al., 2016). *KLHL24* is

expressed in multiple tissues, including heart, brain, liver, skeleton muscle, kidney, pancreas, placenta, lung, and peripheral blood, as well as in the main skin cell types: keratinocytes, fibroblasts, and melanocytes. (He et al., 2016; Lin et al., 2016). It was of interest to note that all 26 previously reported patients harbored monoallelic pathogenic variants in the KLHL24 translation start codon, c.1A > G, c.1A > T, c.2T > C, c.3G > T, c.3G > A, with a high rate of *de novo* and recurrent pathogenic variants. (Has and Fischer, 2018)' (Has, 2017) In our case, it is the first to describe c.2T>C pathogenic variant in KLHL24 affecting twins in China and it was correlated with EB simplex. He et al. (He et al., 2016) also found truncated KLHL24 resulting from the start codon mutations and the use of a downstream methionine initiation codon. Abnormal intermediate filaments keratinocytes and fibroblasts, with evidence for irregular and fragmented KRT14, and data to support an altered balance in the stability and degradation of this keratin (He et al., 2016).

Case	Age (Y)	Sex	Areas of birth damage	Scarring at sites of birth damage	Milia	Nail	Oral	Hair	Cardiac symptoms/ Clinical features	CK in U/L (normal value)	CKMB in ng/ml (normal value)	Pro-BNP or BNP in pg/ml (normal value)	Development
1 Lee et al. (2017)	9	М	Legs, wrists	+	+	+	_	_	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
2 He et al. (2016), Schwieger- Briel et al. (2019)	4	М	Legs, arms, wrists	+	+	+	-	-	Tachycardia, extrasystoles at 6Y	182 (<168)	7.7 (<6)	82 (<390)	Delay of cognitive and motor development
3 Hachem et al. (2019)	7	Μ	Legs, arms, wrists, buttocks, left mammary region	+	+	+	+	+	Normal	Normal	Normal	Normal	NA
4 Hachem et al. (2019)	5	М	Legs, arms, abdomen, wrists	+	+	+	-	-	Normal	Normal	Normal	Normal	NA
5 (Twin 1, elder brother)	2	М	Legs, arms, wrists	+	+	+	_	_	Atrial septal defect (5 mm) and small amount of tricuspid regurgitation	124 (<200)	4.3 (<4.0)	47 (<100)	Delayed myelination, mild retardation in adaptability moderate retardation in language
6 (Twin 2, younger brother)	2	М	Legs, arms, wrists	+	+	+	_	-	Normal	103 (<200)	2.74 (<4.0)	22.6 (<100)	Mild retardation ir adaptability, moderate retardation in language

TABLE 1 | Summary of clinical features of individuals with c.2T>C pathogenic variant in KLHL24.

NA: not applicable

The clinical manifestations of our cases included extensive skin defects on the extremities at birth, leaving hypopigmentation and atrophy with a whirled pattern, in accordance with the characteristic of KLHL24. In addition, early blistering occurred often in the trunk and upper limbs, especially after the compression or friction. These lesions were typically healed quickly with subtle atrophic scarring. Based on the results of other studies, blistering persists throughout childhood but tends to lesson with increasing age. (Hachem et al., 2019). Nail defects and oral ulceration are common, whereas transient milia also occur Dyspigmentation is not a prominent feature. Other reported features include cutaneous findings, such as loss dermatoglyphics, hypohidrosis, and of congenital malrotation of the great toenails, besides mental problems. (Yenamandra et al., 2018). Whether these symptoms are related to KLHL24 requires further investigations. After 2 years of follow-up in our study, we found that the skin defects became milder, nails became thicken and yellowing, the oral ulceration was not obvious.

Indeed, the wide tissue distributions of *KLHL24* suggest that pathogenic variants could affect organs other than the skin. Schwieger et al. (Schwieger-Briel et al., 2019) found evidence of dilated cardiomyopathy in 8 of 20 EBS-*KLHL24* patients (40%), with the youngest being 25 years. He et al. (He

et al., 2016) also noticed dilated cardiomyopathy in a 43 yearold patient, although the age of onset in this patient was unclear. In our report, the cardiac ultrasound examinations of the boys indicated congenital heart disease (atrial septal defect). Other sensitive markers, such as B-type natriuretic peptide, cardiac troponin I, for cardiac dysfunction were proved negative until hospital discharge (except for the MB isoenzyme of creatine kinase is higher than normal in the elder brother). Because of the skin damage and other problems caused by the disease, the children need special care in daily life which produced heavy financial burden for the family. At 2 years of birth, they were comprehensively evaluated by pediatricians, dermatologists, and neurologists. The dichorionic twin boys in this report were born at the 32nd week of gestation. At the 2-year follow-up, except for old scars, we only found the elder brother's brain MRI showed delayed myelination, and echocardiography showed atrial septal defect (5 mm) and a small amount of tricuspid regurgitation. Their phenotypes were compared with previous cases reported with c.2T>C variant in KLHL24 (Table 1). As myelination is a progression phenotype, later examinations will be required to confirm their brain developmental status. Congenital heart disease is very common in premature infants. Clinicians also need further follow-ups to determine the future treatment plan. Future cardiac complications may emerge with age,

and this should be a focus of the treating physician. Considerably different phenotypes of pathogenic variants have been reported within EB subtypes. There were correlations between phenotypes and genotypes in EB. *KLHL24* pathogenic variants were associated with the mild phenotype, such as EB simplex.

Although there is currently no effective treatment for EB, genetic diagnosis at an early age can better predict the prognosis and guide the treatment. We here recommend both genetic and prenatal diagnoses to reduce the incidence of this disease and improve the quality of life.

This study was supported by the Medical and health science and technology innovation project of the Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences (2018-12M-1-003), and approved by the Ethical Committee, China-Japan Friendship Hospital. All study protocols and the report of the clinical research findings are in accordance with federal laws and institutional regulations in China and approved by the institutional review board. Written informed consent was obtained from the father (legal guardian) of the twins to agree to the participation and reporting of the clinical records, as well as the publication of this case report and all information and any accompanying images from the family.

# DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets for this article are not publicly available due to concerns regarding participant/patient anonymity. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to the corresponding author.

# REFERENCES

- Alkhalifah, A., Chiaverini, C., Charlesworth, A., Has, C., and Lacour, J.-P. (2018). Burnlike Scars: A Sign Suggestive of KLHL24-Related Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex. *Pediatr. Dermatol.* 35, e193–e195. doi:10.1111/pde.13443
- Bardhan, A., Bruckner-Tuderman, L., Chapple, I. L. C., Fine, J.-D., Harper, N., Has, C., et al. (2020). Epidermolysis Bullosa. *Nat. Rev. Dis. Primers* 6, 78. doi:10.1038/s41572-020-0210-0
- Bolling, M. C., Jongbloed, J. D. H., Boven, L. G., Diercks, G. F. H., Smith, F. J. D., Irwin McLean, W. H., et al. (2014). Plectin Mutations Underlie Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex in 8% of Patients. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 134, 273–276. doi:10.1038/jid.2013.277
- Dhanoa, B. S., Cogliati, T., Satish, A. G., Bruford, E. A., and Friedman, J. S. (2013). Update on the Kelch-like (KLHL) Gene Family. *Hum. Genomics* 7, 13. doi:10.1186/1479-7364-7-13
- Grilletta, E. A. (2019). Cardiac Transplant for Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex with KLHL24 Mutation-Associated Cardiomyopathy. *JAAD Case Rep.* 5, 912–914. doi:10.1016/j.jdcr.2019.08.009
- Groves, R. W., Liu, L., Dopping-Hepenstal, P. J., Markus, H. S., Lovell, P. A., Ozoemena, L., et al. (2010). A Homozygous Nonsense Mutation within the Dystonin Gene Coding for the Coiled-Coil Domain of the Epithelial Isoform of BPAG1 Underlies a New Subtype of Autosomal Recessive Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex. J. Invest. Dermatol. 130, 1551–1557. doi:10.1038/jid.2010.19
- Hachem, M., Barresi, S., Diociaiuti, A., Boldrini, R., Condorelli, A., Capoluongo, E., et al. (2019). Phenotypic Features of Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex Due to KLHL24 Mutations in 3 Italian Cases. Acta Derm Venerol 99, 238–239. doi:10.2340/00015555-3046

# **ETHICS STATEMENT**

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by China-Japan Friendship Hospital. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants legal guardian/next of kin.

# AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

XX, JZ: Responsible for the diagnosis and treatment of patients, put forward research ideas, collect datas, write papers MR: Responsible for the extraction, examination and interpretation the results of the cutaneous pathological CW, XQ, FY: Responsible for the concrete treatment of patients) MS, KW, QZ: Responsible for guiding and proposing appropriate treatment plans).

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors acknowledge the work of Yali Ren, associate chief physician, from the Electron Microscope Lab of Peking University First Hospital, and thank for the nursing service of pediatric nurses in China-Japan Friendship Hospital.

# SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fgene.2021.729628/full#supplementary-material

- Has, C., and Fischer, J. (2018). Inherited Epidermolysis Bullosa: New Diagnostics and New Clinical Phenotypes. *Exp. Dermatol.*. doi:10.1111/exd.13668
- Has, C., and He, Y. (2016). Research Techniques Made Simple: Immunofluorescence Antigen Mapping in Epidermolysis Bullosa. J. Invest. Dermatol. 136, e65–e71. doi:10.1016/j.jid.2016.05.093
- Has, C. (2017). The "Kelch" Surprise: KLHL24, a New Player in the Pathogenesis of Skin Fragility. J. Invest. Dermatol. 137, 1211–1212. doi:10.1016/j.jid.2017.02.011
- He, Y., Maier, K., Leppert, J., Hausser, I., Schwieger-Briel, A., Weibel, L., et al. (2016). Monoallelic Mutations in the Translation Initiation Codon of KLHL24 Cause Skin Fragility. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 99, 1395–1404. doi:10.1016/j.ajhg.2016.11.005
- Karamatic Crew, V., Burton, N., Kagan, A., Green, C. A., Levene, C., Flinter, F., et al. (2004). CD151, the First Member of the Tetraspanin (TM4) Superfamily Detected on Erythrocytes, Is Essential for the Correct Assembly of Human Basement Membranes in Kidney and Skin. *Blood* 104, 2217–2223. doi:10.1182/ blood-2004-04-1512
- Lee, J. Y. W., Liu, L., Hsu, C.-K., Aristodemou, S., Ozoemena, L., Ogboli, M., et al. (2017). Mutations in KLHL24 Add to the Molecular Heterogeneity of Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex. J. Invest. Dermatol. 137, 1378–1380. doi:10.1016/j.jid.2017.01.004
- Lin, Z., Li, S., Feng, C., Yang, S., Wang, H., Ma, D., et al. (2016). Stabilizing Mutations of KLHL24 Ubiquitin Ligase Cause Loss of Keratin 14 and Human Skin Fragility. *Nat. Genet.* 48, 1508–1516. doi:10.1038/ng.3701
- McGrath, J. A., Stone, K. L., Begum, R., Simpson, M. A., Dopping-Hepenstal, P. J., Liu, L., et al. (2012). Germline Mutation in EXPH5 Implicates the Rab27B Effector Protein Slac2-B in Inherited Skin Fragility. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 91, 1115–1121. doi:10.1016/j.ajhg.2012.10.012
- Schwieger-Briel, A., Fuentes, I., Castiglia, D., Barbato, A., Greutmann, M., Leppert, J., et al. (2019). Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex with KLHL24 Mutations Is

Associated with Dilated Cardiomyopathy. J. Invest. Dermatol. 139, 244–249. doi:10.1016/j.jid.2018.07.022

- Vahidnezhad, H., Youssefian, L., Saeidian, A. H., Mahmoudi, H., Touati, A., Abiri, M., et al. (2018). Recessive Mutation in Tetraspanin CD151 Causes Kindler Syndrome-like Epidermolysis Bullosa with Multi-Systemic Manifestations Including Nephropathy. *Matrix Biol.* 66, 22–33. doi:10.1016/j.matbio.2017.11.003
- Yenamandra, V. K., van den Akker, P. C., Lemmink, H. H., Jan, S. Z., Diercks, G. F. H., Vermeer, M., et al. (2018). Cardiomyopathy in Patients with Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex with Mutations in KLHL24. Br. J. Dermatol. 179, 1181–1183. doi:10.1111/bjd.16797

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Xu, Zhao, Wang, Qu, Ran, Ye, Shen, Wang and Zhang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Case Report: A Case of Hailey–Hailey Disease Mimicking Condyloma Acuminatum and a Novel Splice-Site Mutation of ATP2C1 Gene

Yuwei Dai<sup>1,2,3,4†</sup>, Lingling Yu<sup>1,2,3,4†</sup>, Yu Wang<sup>1,2,3,4</sup>, Min Gao<sup>1,2,3,4</sup>\* and Peiguang Wang<sup>1,2,3,4</sup>\*

<sup>1</sup>Department of Dermatology, The First Affiliated Hospital, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China, <sup>2</sup>Institute of Dermatology, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China, <sup>3</sup>Key Laboratory of Dermatology, Anhui Medical University, Ministry of Education, Hefei, China, <sup>4</sup>Provincial Laboratory of Inflammatory and Immune Mediated Diseases, Hefei, China

# OPEN ACCESS

## Edited by:

Jia Zhang, Xinhua Hospital Affiliated to Shanghai Jiao Tong University School of Medicine, China

#### Reviewed by:

Hanlin Zhang, Peking Union Medical College Hospital (CAMS), China Claudio Talora, Sapienza University of Rome, Italy Massimo Micaroni, University of Gothenburg, Sweden

#### \*Correspondence:

Min Gao ahhngm@163.com Peiguang Wang wpg2370@163.com

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal Frontiers in Genetics

Received: 15 September 2021 Accepted: 26 November 2021 Published: 14 December 2021

#### Citation:

Dai Y, Yu L, Wang Y, Gao M and Wang P (2021) Case Report: A Case of Hailey–Hailey Disease Mimicking Condyloma Acuminatum and a Novel Splice-Site Mutation of ATP2C1 Gene. Front. Genet. 12:777630. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2021.777630 Hailey–Hailey disease (HHD) is a rare autosomal-dominant blistering disorder characterized by recurrent vesicular and erosive lesions at intertriginous sites. We described a 24-year-old male who presented with multiple bright red verrucous papules in his mons pubis, bilateral groins, scrotum, perineum, and crissum, clinically resembling condyloma acuminatum. The histopathology showed extensive acantholysis with the characteristic appearance of a dilapidated brick-wall. The mutation analysis revealed a novel splice-site mutation in the *ATP2C1* gene. The patient was definitely diagnosed with HHD. The antibacterial treatments resulted in a dramatic improvement. Our findings help to broaden the understanding of clinical manifestations of HHD and improve the clinical diagnosis and treatment of this disease.

Keywords: hailey-hailey disease, ATP2C1 gene, mutation, acantholytic dyskeratosis, familial benign chronic pemphigus

# INTRODUCTION

Hailey–Hailey disease (HHD), also known as familial benign chronic pemphigus, is a rare autosomal-dominant blistering disease with an estimated incidence of approximately 1/50,000 (Ben Lagha et al., 2020). It is characterized by recurrent vesicles, erosions, and macerated plaques involving the intertriginous areas, such as the lateral neck, axillae, groins, and perianal areas. The disease usually gives rise to severe discomfort and chronic relapse, so greatly impacts a patient's quality of life. The affected individuals are usually presented with clinical findings between the third and fourth decades of life. HHD is caused by mutations in the *ATP2C1* gene on chromosome 3q21 encoding the human secretory pathway Ca<sup>2+</sup>/Mn<sup>2+</sup> ATPase isoform 1 (hSPCA1) in the Golgi apparatus. hSPCA1, a calcium transporter protein, regulates the concentration of both Ca<sup>2+</sup> and Mn<sup>2+</sup> in the Golgi complex (Hu et al., 2000; Sudbrak et al., 2000). The intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores play a pivotal role in maintaining epidermal integrity. The loss-of-function mutation in the *ATP2C1* gene leads to defective calcium homeostasis, loss of cell–cell adhesion of keratinocytes, and acantholysis (Fairclough et al., 2003; Vanoevelen et al., 2007). We report a 24-year-old male, who was presented with condyloma acuminatum-like lesions and a novel splice-site mutation in the *ATP2C1* gene from a Chinese family with HHD.

14



FIGURE 1 | (A–C) Bright red warty papules on bilateral groins, scrotum, perineum, and crissum of the proband. (D–F) Almost all of the warty papules subsided after 5 days of treatment. (G–I) 4 weeks later, only a few greyish white papules remained.

# CASE PRESENTATION

The proband was a 24-year-old male, who presented with pruritic skin lesions in his genital and perianal regions for more than 7 years. On physical examination, multiple bright red verrucous papules were observed in his mons pubis, bilateral groins, scrotum, perineum, and crissum (**Figures 1A–C**). His general health was normal. Mycological examination of scales showed no hyphae and spores under a light microscope. The acetic acid white test was negative. PCR detection of the HPV DNA showed the absence of HPV. All blood TRUST, TPPA, and anti-HIV

antibody tests were also negative. Histopathology of a biopsy from his right groin showed epidermal hyperkeratosis, parakeratosis, downward proliferation with a finger-like protrusion, and acantholysis with the appearance of a dilapidated brick-wall as well as the formation of a blister in the epidermis. In addition, there were vascular dilatation in the dermal papilla and infiltration of lymphocytes and eosinophils in the dermis (**Figure 2**). His mother was a 45-year-old woman, who presented with relapsing flares of mild erythema under her armpits for many years. His father was unaffected. The proband was diagnosed with Hailey–Hailey disease on the



FIGURE 2 | (A,B) Epidermal hyperkeratosis accompanied by parakeratosis, acantholysis with the appearance of a dilapidated brick-wall, and formation of intraepidermal blisters. (C) Some lymphocytes and a few eosinophils in the dermis.



basis of his clinical and laboratory findings. He was administered with the treatment of oral cephradine, cleansing of 1:5,000 potassium permanganate solution, and topical 2% mupirocin ointment. The warty papules were dramatically improved after 5 days of his second visit (**Figures 1D–F**). Oral cetirizine and cyproheptadine were then given to relieve severe itching. Four weeks later, a few greyish white small papules were still present in his bilateral groins (**Figures 1G–I**). Therefore, the combination of tacalcitol ointment and mucopolysaccharide polysulfate cream was then used.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

The peripheral blood of the proband and his parents was collected after obtaining their informed consent and the approval of the Ethics Committee of Anhui Medical University. Genomic DNA was extracted by the DNA extraction kit (Promega, Madison, WI, United States).

Primer Premier 5.0 (Primer Biosystems, Foster City, CA, United States, Resource Identification Portal, RRID: SCR\_004098) was used to design primers of all exons of *ATP2C1*. The PCR products of genomic DNA were then sequenced by using an ABI 3730xl DNA analyzer (ABI, Foster City, CA, United States, USEDit, RRID: SCR\_018018), and the nucleotide sequences were analyzed by FinchTV (Version 1.4).

The variant was annotated against NCBI RefSeq: NM\_001001486.1 and checked for the presence in ClinVar,<sup>1</sup> ExAC, 1000G,<sup>2</sup> and *ATP2C1* LOVD v.3.0 databases<sup>3</sup>.

# RESULT

A novel heterozygous splice-site mutation c.900-1G > C in the *ATP2C1* gene was identified in both proband and his mother, whereas his father showed a wild-type sequence (**Figure 3**). The mutation was predicted to be "disease-causing" in MutationTaster<sup>4</sup> and "Alteration of the WT acceptor site, most probably affecting splicing" in Human Splicing Finder<sup>5</sup>. The genotype is perfectly co-segregated with the clinical phenotype in this family. The finding of gene mutation analysis provides strong evidence to support the diagnosis of HHD.

<sup>2</sup>https://www.internationalgenome.org/. <sup>3</sup>http://lovd.nl/ATP2C1. <sup>4</sup>http://www.mutationtaster.org/.

<sup>5</sup>http://www.umd.be/HSF3/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/clinvar.

# DISCUSSION

Typically, the patients with HHD present with flaccid vesicopustules, crusted erosions, macerations, or fissures in the friction-prone skin folds. However, the vulva, back, or inframammary areas were also affected (Vasudevan et al., 2015; Reyes et al., 2016; Lemieux and Funaro, 2020; Sousa Gomes et al., 2020). Rarely, mucosal involvement was observed including conjunctival, oral, esophageal, and vaginal mucosa (Burge, 1992; Oğuz et al., 1997; Fresco et al., 2020). There are some clinical variants in this disease, such as generalized, segmental, vesiculobullous, condylomatous, circinate or annular, lichenoid, and psoriasiform HHD (Hwang et al., 2003; Vilmer and Dehen, 2004; Ghosh et al., 2017; Plaza et al., 2017; Ni et al., 2018; Leducq et al., 2020; Ting et al., 2021). HHD was concomitant with bullous pemphigoid, eczema herpeticum, and human papillomavirus infection in a few cases (Chan et al., 2007; Shah et al., 2020; Li et al., 2021).

In our study, the proband presented with multiple bright red verrucous papules, clinically resembling condyloma acuminatum. Condyloma acuminatum is a benign proliferative disease of mucocutaneous tissues caused by the infection of human papillomavirus (HPV). Its typical feature is red corolliform or cauliflower-like papules or plaques on the anogenital areas. Usually, histopathological examination demonstrates epidermal hyperkeratosis and koilocytes in the granular and upper spinous layers (Chan, 2019). The diagnosis of condyloma acuminatum can be easily excluded according to his histopathological finding and absence of HPV DNA for the proband.

So far, a total of 250 public pathogenic variants in the *ATP2C1* gene have been described in the *ATP2C1* LOVD v.3.0 database (Accessed on Nov 21, 2021). There are 16.8% variants occurring in the splice region and 29.6% causing frameshift mutations, 25.2% causing missense mutations, 6. 8% causing in-frame deletions, 0.4% causing no protein production, 0.4% causing in-frame indels, 22.8% causing stop changes, and 14.8% are unknown. No significant associations between the genotype and phenotype have been found. The mutation identified in our study is located at the acceptor splice site of intron 11 that probably affects the complete splicing of exon 12. Exon 12 of *ATP2C1* encodes the location of a protein associated with calcium binding (Deng and Xiao, 2017). The mutation c.900-1G > C in the ATP2C1 gene is previously not described.

HHD is one of the acantholytic conditions or papular acantholytic dyskeratosis. The common histopathological findings are the epidermal parakeratosis, dyskeratosis, suprabasal acantholytic cleft or bulla, and the typical appearance of "dilapidated brick-wall." In general, intercellular deposition of IgG and complement 3 (C3) is not detected in the epidermis of HHD patients in contrast to autoimmune pemphigus. However, one HHD patient had linear deposition of C3 along the dermoepidermal junction (Gu et al., 1999). Anti-desmoglein and anti-desmocollin antibodies are found in sera of two cases of HHD patients (Bennani et al., 2012; Ueo et al., 2015). Moreover, fixed and soluble immune complexes are present in the epidermis of patients (Makhneva and Beletskaya, 2007). Regretfully, we did not perform direct immunofluoresence staining and serum autoantibodies detection for the patient. Probably, the formation of anti-desmoglein antibodies, anti-desmocollin antibodies, and immune complexes is associated with the unmasking of desmosomal antigens due to acantholysis. These conditions suggest that immunological factors are also involved in the pathogenesis of HHD in addition to a genetic defect. The speculation could provide a plausible of corticosteroids explanation for the use or immunosuppressants in HHD. In addition, abnormally elevated oxidative stress levels have been found in the keratinocytes of HHD; a small number of patients with refractory symptoms achieved good efficacy with antioxidant drugs (Biolcati et al., 2014).

There are a variety of triggering factors aggravating HHD, such as ultraviolet exposure, skin infection, high temperature, sweating, friction, trauma, menstruation, and pregnancy (Engin et al., 2015). So, these unfavorable factors should be avoided or eliminated. At present, there is no known cure for HHD. Multiple therapeutic options have been reported. Conventional treatments include topical antibacterial or antifungal agents, oral antibiotics, moderate to potent topical corticosteroids, topical tacrolimus ointment, and topical vitamin D3 analogs. Although ultraviolet light may exacerbate HHD, some patients respond well to narrow-band UVB phototherapy (Mizuno et al., 2014; Abaca et al., 2018). Systemic corticosteroids, cyclosporin, methotrexate, acitretin, or alitretinoin may be considered for generalized HHD (Sárdy and Ruzicka, 2014; Ben Lagha et al., 2020); however, longterm use is not recommended because of serious side effects. Multiple new treatments have been demonstrated to be effective in some refractory cases of HHD in recent years, including botulinum toxin, naltrexone, dupilumab, apremilast, photodynamic therapy, common or fractional  $\mathrm{CO}_2$  laser, 595-nm pulsed dye laser, and electron beam radiotherapy (Di Altobrando et al., 2020; Michael et al., 2020; Alzahrani et al., 2021; Dulmage et al., 2021; Zhang et al., 2021). Long-term improvement was observed in some patients treated with various laser ablation or electron beam radiotherapy (Leung et al., 2018).

In conclusion, we provided one case of HHD with a rare clinical feature and a novel splice-site mutation in the *ATP2C1* gene. Multiple warty papules dramatically resolved after antibacterial treatment. Our findings help to broaden the understanding of the clinical of HHD and improve the clinical diagnosis and treatment of this disease.

# DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets for this article are not publicly available due to concerns regarding participant/patient anonymity. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to the corresponding author.

# **ETHICS STATEMENT**

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of Anhui Medical University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

YD conducted Sanger sequencing and wrote the manuscript. LY collected clinical data and blood samples and performed DNA extraction. YW collected the literature and put them in order. MG and PW were responsible for the study design and guiding

# REFERENCES

- Abaca, M. C., Flores, L., and Parra, V. (2018). Narrowband UV-B Phototherapy in the Treatment of Generalized Hailey-Hailey Disease. Actas Dermo-Sifiliográficas (English Edition) 109 (10), 924–927. doi:10.1016/j.ad.2017.11.011
- Alzahrani, N., Grossman-Kranseler, J., Swali, R., Fiumara, K., Zancanaro, P., Tyring, S., et al. (2021). Hailey-Hailey Disease Treated with Dupilumab: a Case Series. Br. J. Dermatol. 185, 680–682. doi:10.1111/bjd.20475
- Ben Lagha, I., Ashack, K., and Khachemoune, A. (2020). Hailey-Hailey Disease: An Update Review with a Focus on Treatment Data. Am. J. Clin. Dermatol. 21 (1), 49–68. doi:10.1007/s40257-019-00477-z
- Bennani, I., Ofaiche, J., Uthurriague, C., Fortenfant, F., Lamant, L., and Nougué, J. (2012). Détection d'anticorps antidesmogléines circulants chez un patient atteint de maladie de Hailey-Hailey. Ann. de Dermatologie de Vénéréologie 139 (10), 621–625. doi:10.1016/j.annder.2012.05.025
- Biolcati, G., Aurizi, C., Barbieri, L., Cialfi, S., Screpanti, I., and Talora, C. (2014). Efficacy of the Melanocortin Analogue Nle4-D-Phe7-α-melanocyte-stimulating Hormone in the Treatment of Patients with Hailey-Hailey Disease. *Clin. Exp. Dermatol.* 39 (2), 168–175. doi:10.1111/ced.12203
- Burge, S. M. (1992). Hailey-Hailey Disease: the Clinical Features, Response to Treatment and Prognosis. Br. J. Dermatol. 126 (3), 275–282. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133.1992.tb00658.x
- Chan, C.-C., Thong, H.-Y., Chan, Y.-C., and Liao, Y.-H. (2007). Human Papillomavirus Type 5 Infection in a Patient with Hailey?Hailey Disease Successfully Treated with Imiquimod. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 156 (3), 579–581. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133.2006.07667.x
- Chan, M. P. (2019). Verruciform and Condyloma-like Squamous Proliferations in the Anogenital Region. Arch. Pathol. Lab. Med. 143 (7), 821–831. doi:10.5858/ arpa.2018-0039-RA
- Deng, H., and Xiao, H. (2017). The Role of the ATP2C1 Gene in Hailey-Hailey Disease. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 74 (20), 3687–3696. doi:10.1007/s00018-017-2544-7
- Di Altobrando, A., Sacchelli, L., Patrizi, A., and Bardazzi, F. (2020). Successful Treatment of Refractory Hailey-Hailey Disease with Apremilast. *Clin. Exp. Dermatol.* 45 (5), 604–605. doi:10.1111/ced.14173
- Dulmage, B. O. N., Ghareeb, E. R., Vargo, J. A., Patton, T. J., Quinn, A. E., and Flickinger, J. C. (2021). Severe Refractory Hailey-Hailey Disease Treated with Electron Beam Radiotherapy and Low-Level Laser Therapy. *Cutis* 107 (1), E27–e30. doi:10.12788/cutis.0178
- Engin, B., Kutlubay, Z., Çelik, U., Serdaroğlu, S., and Tüzün, Y. (2015). Hailey-Hailey Disease: A Fold (Intertriginous) Dermatosis. *Clin. Dermatol.* 33 (4), 452–455. doi:10.1016/j.clindermatol.2015.04.006
- Fairclough, R. J., Dode, L., Vanoevelen, J., Andersen, J. P., Missiaen, L., Raeymaekers, L., et al. (2003). Effect of Hailey-Hailey Disease Mutations on the Function of a New Variant of Human Secretory Pathway Ca2+/Mn2+-ATPase (hSPCA1). J. Biol. Chem. 278 (27), 24721–24730. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M300509200

of the study implementation and revised the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

## **FUNDING**

This work was funded by a grant from the University Natural Science Research Project of Anhui Province (No. KJ 2017A201).

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank all the patients and their family members for participating in this study.

- Fresco, A., Jacob, J., Raciti, P., Ciocon, D., Amin, B., and Mann, R. (2020). Hailey-Hailey Disease with Acantholysis of the Oral and Oesophagogastric Mucosa. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 182 (5), 1294–1296. doi:10.1111/bjd.18720
- Ghosh, A., Das, A., Kumar, P., and Sardar, S. (2017). Hailey-Hailey Disease Presenting as Lichenoid Plaques on the Thigh. *Skinmed* 15 (5), 387-388.
- Gu, H., Chang, B., Chen, W., and Shao, C. (1999). Clinical Analysis of 69 Patients with Familial Benign Chronic Pemphigus. *Chin. Med. J. (Engl)* 112 (8), 761–763. doi:10.1007/s11046-005-0144-9
- Hu, Z., Bonifas, J. M., Beech, J., Bench, G., Shigihara, T., Ogawa, H., et al. (2000). Mutations in ATP2C1, Encoding a Calcium Pump, Cause Hailey-Hailey Disease. *Nat. Genet.* 24 (1), 61–65. doi:10.1038/71701
- Hwang, L. Y., Lee, J. B., Richard, G., Uitto, J. J., and Hsu, S. (2003). Type 1 Segmental Manifestation of Hailey-Hailey Disease. J. Am. Acad. Dermatol. 49 (4), 712–714. doi:10.1067/s0190-9622(03)00847-8
- Leducq, S., Duchatelet, S., Zaragoza, J., Ventéjou, S., de Muret, A., Eymieux, S., et al. (2020). A Previously Unreported Frameshift ATP 2C1 Mutation in a Generalized Hailey-Hailey Disease. J. Eur. Acad. Dermatol. Venereol. 34 (3), e118–e120. doi:10.1111/jdv.16038
- Lemieux, A., and Funaro, D. (2020). Recalcitrant Vulvar Hailey-Hailey Disease Treated with Alitretinoin and onabotulinumtoxinA: A Case Report. SAGE Open Med. Case Rep. 8, 2050313X2090567. doi:10.1177/2050313x20905678
- Leung, N., Cardones, A. R., and Larrier, N. (2018). Long-term Improvement of Recalcitrant Hailey-Hailey Disease with Electron Beam Radiation Therapy: Case Report and Review. *Pract. Radiat. Oncol.* 8 (5), e259–e261. doi:10.1016/ j.prro.2018.02.011
- Li, F., Zhang, Y., Li, Q., Li, H., Zhu, X., and Wang, M. (2021). Condylomata Acuminata in a Case of Hailey-Hailey Disease with a Novel Mutation. *JDDG: J. der Deutschen Dermatologischen Gesellschaft* 19 (3), 454–455. doi:10.1111/ ddg.14299
- Makhneva, N. V., and Beletskaya, L. V. (2007). Fixed and Soluble Immune Complexes in the Epidermis in Hailey-Hailey Disease. J. Dermatol. 34 (6), 410–412. doi:10.1111/j.1346-8138.2007.00301.x
- Michael, M., Benjamin M, W., and Shannon C, T. (2020). Recalcitrant Hailey-Hailey Disease Successfully Treated with Low-Dose Naltrexone. J. Clin. Aesthet. Dermatol. 13 (11), 19–21.
- Mizuno, K., Hamada, T., Hashimoto, T., and Okamoto, H. (2014). Successful Treatment with Narrow-Band UVB Therapy for a Case of Generalized Hailey-Hailey Disease with a Novel Splice-Site Mutation inATP2C1gene. *Dermatol. Ther.* 27 (4), 233–235. doi:10.1111/dth.12125
- Oguz, O., Gökler, G., Ocakoglu, Ö., Oguz, V., Demirkesen, C., and Aydemir, E. H. (1997). Conjunctival Involvement in Familial Chronic Benign Pemphigus (Hailey-Hailey Disease). *Int. J. Dermatol.* 36 (4), 282–285. doi:10.1111/ j.1365-4362.1997.tb03045.x
- Plaza, A. I., Sancho, M. I., Millet, P. U., and Muñoz, N. P. (2017). Erythematous, Vesicular, and Circinate Lesions in a 78-Year-Old Female - Benign Familial Pemphigus. *Bras. Dermatol.* 92 (3), 439–440. doi:10.1590/abd1806-4841.20176711

- Reyes, M. V., Halac, S., Mainardi, C., Kurpis, M., and Ruiz Lascano, A. (2016). Familial Benign Pemphigus Atypical Localization. *Dermatol. Online J.* 22 (4). doi:10.5070/d3224030661
- Sárdy, M., and Ruzicka, T. (2014). Successful Therapy of Refractory Hailey-Hailey Disease with Oral Alitretinoin. Br. J. Dermatol. 170 (1), 209–211. doi:10.1111/ bjd.12582
- Shah, V. V., Fischer, R., Squires, S., and Tonkovic-Capin, V. (2020). Eczema Herpeticum in a Patient with Hailey-Hailey Disease Confounded by Coexistent Psoriasis. *Cutis* 105 (6), E38–e41. doi:10.12788/cutis.0021
- Sousa Gomes, M., Araújo Pereira, J., Trocado, V., Prata, J. P., Teixeira, V., and Pinheiro, P. (2020). Vulvar Hailey-Hailey Disease Treated with Low-Dose Naltrexone: Case Report and Literature Review. Arch. Gynecol. Obstet. 302, 1081–1086. doi:10.1007/s00404-020-05705-0
- Sudbrak, R., Brown, J., Dobson-Stone, C., Carter, S., Ramser, J., White, J., et al. (2000). Hailey-Hailey Disease Is Caused by Mutations in ATP2C1 Encoding a Novel Ca2+ Pump. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 9 (7), 1131–1140. doi:10.1093/hmg/ 9.7.1131
- Ting, S., Zagarella, S., Zhao, C., Lee, B., and Chan, C. (2021). Vesiculobullous Hailey-Hailey's Disease with Scarring Mimicking a Subepidermal Autoimmune Blistering Disease and its Management with Retinoids. *Australas. J. Dermatol.* 62 (3), e471–e473. doi:10.1111/ajd.13636
- Ueo, D., Ishii, N., Hamada, T., Teye, K., Hashimoto, T., Hatano, Y., et al. (2015). Desmocollin-specific Antibodies in a Patient with Hailey-Hailey Disease. Br. J. Dermatol. 173 (1), 307–309. doi:10.1111/bjd.13661
- Vanoevelen, J., Dode, L., Raeymaekers, L., Wuytack, F., and Missiaen, L. (2007). Diseases Involving the Golgi Calcium Pump. Subcell Biochem. 45, 385–404. doi:10.1007/978-1-4020-6191-2\_14
- Vasudevan, B., Verma, R., Badwal, S., Neema, S., Mitra, D., and Sethumadhavan, T. (2015). Hailey-Hailey Disease with Skin Lesions at Unusual Sites and a Good

Response to Acitretin. Indian J. Dermatol. Venereol. Leprol. 81 (1), 88-91. doi:10.4103/0378-6323.148600

- Vilmer, C., and Dehen, L. (2004). Condylomatous Vulvar Form of Hailey-Hailey's Disease. Ann. Dermatol. Venereol. 131 (6-7 Pt 1), 607–608. doi:10.1016/s0151-9638(04)93680-0
- Wu, J., Gilbert, K. E., Manalo, I. F., and Wu, J. J. (2018). Psoriasiform Hailey-Hailey Disease Presenting as Erythematous Psoriasiform Plaques throughout the Body: A Case Report. *permj* 22, 17–016. doi:10.7812/tpp/17-016
- Zhang, H., Tang, K., Wang, Y., Fang, R., and Sun, Q. (2021). Botulinum Toxin in Treating Hailey-Hailey Disease: A Systematic Review. J. Cosmet. Dermatol. 20, 1396–1402. doi:10.1111/jocd.13963

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors, and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Dai, Yu, Wang, Gao and Wang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Genetic Profile of Epidermolysis Bullosa Cases in King Abdulaziz Medical City, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia

Raghad Alharthi<sup>1,2</sup>, Muhannad A. Alnahdi<sup>1,3</sup>, Ahad Alharthi<sup>1†</sup>, Seba Almutairi<sup>1,4</sup>, Sultan Al-Khenaizan<sup>1,2</sup> and Mohammed A. AlBalwi<sup>1,5,6</sup>\*

<sup>1</sup>College of Medicine, King Saud Bin Abdulaziz University for Health Sciences, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia, <sup>2</sup>Department of Dermatology, King Abdulaziz Medical City, Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia, <sup>3</sup>Department of Ophthalmology, Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs, King Abdulaziz Medical City, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia, <sup>4</sup>Department of Dermatology, King Fahad University Hospital, Al Khobar, Saudi Arabia, <sup>5</sup>Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs, King Abdulaziz Medical City, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia, <sup>6</sup>Medical Genomic Research Department, Ministry of National Guard Health Affairs, King Abdulah International Medical Research Center, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

# Edited by:

Ming Li, Shanghai Jiaotong University, China

#### Reviewed by:

Hiroyuki Wakiguchi, Yamaguchi University, Japan Hiram Almeida Jr, Federal University of Pelotas, Brazil

> \***Correspondence:** Mohammed A. AlBalwi balwim@ngha.med.sa

<sup>†</sup>Ahad Alharthi passed away in 2021

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal Frontiers in Genetics

Received: 04 August 2021 Accepted: 24 December 2021 Published: 10 February 2022

#### Citation:

Alharthi R, Alnahdi MA, Alharthi A, Almutairi S, Al-Khenaizan S and AlBalwi MA (2022) Genetic Profile of Epidermolysis Bullosa Cases in King Abdulaziz Medical City, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. Front. Genet. 12:753229. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2021.753229 Epidermolysis bullosa (EB) is a rare heterogeneous genetic mechanobullous skin disorder that is characterized by increased skin fragility leading to blistering following minor trauma. EB may be inherited as an autosomal dominant or an autosomal recessive disorder and can be classified into dystrophic EB (DEB), junctional EB (JEB), and EB simplex (EBS). A total of 28 Saudi patients with EB were included in this observational, retrospective chartreview study. A consecutive non-probability sampling technique was used to approach all affected patients. Molecular analysis was done to test the patients' genomic DNA using a custom-designed AmpliSeq panel of suspected genes. All disease-causing variants were checked against available public databases. Twelve patients (42.9%) were found to have DEB, 6 patients (21.4%) with JEB, and 10 patients (35.7%) with EBS. The molecular genetic results revealed detections of 24 various homozygous genetic variations in the genes associated with EB, of which 14 were novel mutations. The most frequent variations were detected in COL7A1 in 12 cases (42.9%), followed by LAMB3 in 5 cases (17.9%), TGM5 in 4 cases (14.3%), and other genes. Furthermore, the majority (87.5%) of EB cases were confirmed to have homozygous mutations, and few were documented with positive consanguinity history. Only 3 cases (12.5%) were found to be autosomal dominant displaying heterozygous mutations. This is the first study to establish the EB genetic profile in Saudi Arabia where DEB is the most frequent type. A total of 14 novel mutations were identified that had not been previously reported. Consanguineous marriage is clearly recognized in the Saudi population; therefore, we propose a nationwide EB program that would help extend the spectrum of the genetic profile and help in the diagnosis and better understanding of this disease.

Keywords: epidermolysis bullosa, dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa, junctional epidermolysis bullosa, epidermolysis bullosa simplex, Saudi Arabia

# INTRODUCTION

Inherited epidermolysis bullosa (EB) is a heterogeneous group of skin disorders characterized by increased skin fragility leading to blister formation following minor trauma (Fine 2010; Mariath et al., 2020). Worldwide, it is estimated that the EB prevalence is about 19.6 per one million of live-born infants (Fine 2016). EB may be inherited as either autosomal dominant or autosomal recessive. This disorder is caused so far by more than 29 gene mutations encoding structural proteins within the skin with functional absence or loss that leads to instability of the micro-architectural connections between the dermis and epidermis, leading to blister formation (Has et al., 2020; Mariath et al., 2020). To date, there are over 30 subtypes of EB recognized, which are classified into four major groups based on clinical or molecular studies: dystrophic EB (DEB), junctional EB (JEB), EB simplex (EBS), and recently Kindler syndrome (Has et al., 2020). Kindler syndrome is a rare type of EB caused by mutations in the FERMT1 gene and is inherited in an autosomal recessive pattern. Dystrophic EB is caused by mutations in the gene encoding type VII collagen leading to the separation of the sub-basal lamina. DEB is inherited in an autosomal recessive or autosomal dominant pattern. Junctional EB results from mutations in genes encoding either laminin-332 or collagen type XVII, resulting in blister formation within the lamina lucida of the basement membrane. JEB is inherited in an autosomal recessive pattern. EBS results from intra-epidermal separation with mild systemic involvement ascribed to mutations encoding KRT5 and KRT14, resulting in a disturbance of the stability of the keratin filament network. EBS is usually inherited in an autosomal dominant pattern, but in rare cases, it is inherited as autosomal recessive.

In Saudi Arabia (SA), few EB cases were reported in the Eastern Province among dermatology clinic case reviews without detailing their genetic characteristics (Fine 2016). EB research is scarce in the region unlike in other parts of the world, so this study aims to highlight the genetic perspective in Saudi EB patients at a tertiary healthcare center.

The EB patients' quality of life is highly impacted, as even the mildest form of the disorder leads to blisters and wounds that are quite painful (Abahussein et al., 1993; Tabolli et al., 2009). Potential complications are anemia, vocal cord stenosis, obstructive urethral lesions, and scarring and visual impairment (Abahussein et al., 1993; Fine et al., 2008; Fine and Mellerio 2009a; Fine and Mellerio 2009b). Patients have claimed suffering from physical and psychological restrictions like physical pain, lack of engagement in social activities, and embarrassment owing to their skin appearance (Horn and Tidman 2002a; Fine et al., 2009).

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

# Subiects

We performed an observational and retrospective chart-review study of 28 Saudi' patients at King Abdulaziz Medical City, a



FIGURE 1 | Clinical presentation of dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa.

tertiary care hospital in Riyadh, SA. The enrolled patients were diagnosed with EB and skin fragility disorders in the period between 1998 and 2020 and treated at the same center under the divisions of dermatology, general pediatrics, ophthalmology, and dentistry. A consecutive nonprobability sampling technique was used to review the files of the patients. All required data were retrieved and gathered from the hospital BestCare system as well as from the database of the molecular pathology and genetics laboratory. Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval was obtained from the ethics committee of King Abdullah International Medical Research Center under RC19/250/R. Data collected from the patients' files include sociodemographic, clinical, laboratory, and genetic data.

# Genetic analysis

Molecular analysis of these cases was carried out by testing genomic DNA and checking for genetic variations of all exons and exon/intron boundaries using a custom-designed AmpliSeq panel that includes the following genes: CD151, CHST8, COL17A1, COL7A1, CSTA, DSG1, DSG2, DSG3, DSG4, DSP, DST, EXPH5, FERMT1, GRIP1, ITGA3, ITGA6, ITGB4, KRT1, KRT10, KRT14, KRT5, LAMA3, LAMB3, LAMC2, MMP1, NID1, PKP1, PLEC, and TGM5. All disease-causing variants were checked against the Human Gene Mutation Database (HGMD), ClinVar, the Genome Aggregation Database (gnomAD), and the Exome Aggregation Consortium (ExAC). The in silico tools SIFT (http://sift.jcvi.org/), PolyPhen-2 (http://genetics.bwh. harvard.edu/pph2/), and MutationTaster (http://www. mutationtaster.org were used to predict coding variant effects on protein function. The collected data were entered into Microsoft Excel and analyzed using a simple statistical parameter through IBM Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) version 24. Numerical variables are presented as mean and standard deviation, and categorical variables are presented as frequencies and percentages.



FIGURE 2 | Clinical presentation of epidermolysis bullosa simplex.



FIGURE 3 | Clinical presentation of junctional epidermolysis bullosa.

# RESULTS

The population is represented with a 1.3:1 male-to-female ratio, as male patients were 16 (57%) and female patients were 12 (42.9%). The mean age was  $8.9 \pm 5.4$  years old, the youngest patient was 3 years, and the oldest was 21 years old. Positive consanguinity history was documented in 9 patients, while family history was noted in 6 patients.

Dystrophic EB 12 (42.9%) was the most frequent subtype, followed by EB simplex 10 (35.7%) and junctional EB 6 (21.4%). Phenotypic presentations of each classification are shown in **Figures 1–3**. The mutations were detected in 7 genes: *COL7A1, LAMB3, TGM5, PLEC, DST, KRT14,* and *COL17A1*. Mutations implicated with *COL7A1* were the most frequent in which they were found in 12 (42.9%) patients, followed by mutations with *LAMB3* in 5 (17.9%) patients, *TGM5* with 4

TABLE 1	Frequency	of the	aenes	involved	in	all FB	natients
	ricquoney		90100	in ivoivou			pationto.

#	Gene	N=cases	Percentage %
1	COL7A1	12	42.9
2	LAMB3	5	17.9
3	TGM5	4	14.3
4	PLEC	3	10.7
5	DST	2	7.1
6	KRT14	1	3.6
7	COL17A1	1	3.6
Total		28	100

(14.3%) patients, *PLEC* with 3 (10.7%) patients, *DST* with 2 (7%) patients, *KRT14* with 1 (3.6%) patient, and *COL17A1* with 1 (3.6%) patient (**Table 1**).

The clinical features of all patients were of the usual phenotype seen in EB patients, namely, mechanobullous fragility and blisters with a wide range of severity according to the genotype. Furthermore, nail deformities, tooth decay, lesions and erosive ulcerations in the oral cavity, and recurrent respiratory and urinary tract infections have been observed. None of patients had any gastrointestinal complications with an exception of one patient who had pyloric atresia. However, we did not detect any unusual other clinical features even in patients with novel mutations.

Genetic analysis of the implicated genes revealed 24 mutations identified among all enrolled cases. Among them, 14 mutations have not been reported to date. Autosomal recessive inheritance prevailed in 25 (89.3%) cases, and only 3 (10.7%) cases were found to be autosomal dominant (**Table 2**). A total of 4 different mutations were found in more than one patient, and those genes were diagnosed within another member of the same family. A total of 3 cases had the same mutation in *COL7A1* (case nos. 6, 7, and 8), and another mutation of *COL7A1* was found in two cases (case nos. 10, 11). Two cases had the same mutation involved in *LAMB3* (case nos. 17 and 18), and two additional patients had the same gene mutations in *TGM5* (case nos. 26 and 27).

# DISCUSSION

DEB is a rare inherited EB caused by mutations involving the genes that encode type VII collagen leading to the separation of the subbasal lamina (Brun et al., 2017). Recessive DEB has a wider array of severity and milder/localized form that has acral and nail involvement, similar to other forms of DEB. In particular, DEB patients have a significant risk of developing aggressive squamous cell carcinoma in chronic lesion sites (Mitsuhashi and Hashimoto 2003). The severe form is characterized by generalized blistering of the hands and feet, usually involving the acral surfaces, leading to pseudosyndactyly and flexural contractures that intensify with age (Bruckner-Tuderman 2010). Clinically, our cases do not differ much from what were described internationally. Although gastrointestinal complications are common in patients with EB, this was not the case in our patients since only one patient had pyloric atresia.

DEB was the most frequent subtype in the study population. Twelve patients with DEB were detected with 10 different homozygous variants in COL7A1. A total of 5 mutations are

Case	Gene	Mutation	Consequence	Mutation	Annotation	In	silico predictio	n analysis	Pathogenicity	Reported
No		in cDNA (GenBank ID)	(protein)	status		SIFT	PP	МТ		(dbSNP# or HGMD)
Dystrop	hic epidermo	olysis bullosa								
1	COL7A1	c.7768G > C (NM_000094.4)	p.Gly2590Arg	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported rs20437158
							damaging	causing		
2	COL7A1	c.7411C > T (NM_000094.4)	p.Arg2471*	Homozygous	Stop gained	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported rs12191285
							damaging	causing		CM960412
3	COL7A1	c.4520G > T (NM_000094.4)	p.Gly1507val	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
4	COL7A1	c.4448G > A (NM_000094.4)	p.Gly1483Asp	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported rs75621759
							damaging	causing		CM093143
5	COL7A1	c.4864G > C (NM_000094.4)	p.Gly1622Arg	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported CM161866
							damaging	causing		
6	COL7A1	c.4198delG (NM_000094.4)	G1400Vfs*310	Homozygous	Frameshift	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
7	COL7A1	c.4198delG (NM_000094.4)	G1400Vfs*310	Homozygous	Frameshift	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
8	COL7A1	c.4198delG (NM_000094.4)	G1400Vfs*310	Homozygous	Frameshift	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
9	COL7A1	c.611T > G	p.Leu204Ser	Heterozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Reported rs74593938
		Deletion exons 25–52 (NM_000094.4)	p.?	Heterozygous	Stop gained		damaging	causing	pathogenic	Not reported
10	COL7A1	c.1507+1G > C (IVS11+1G > C)	p.?	Homozygous	Splice region	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Reported
		(NM_000094.4)					damaging	causing	pathogenic	CS072154
11	COL7A1	c.1507+1G > C (IVS11+1G > C)	p.?	Homozygous	Splice region	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Reported
		(NM_000094.4)					damaging	causing	pathogenic	CS072154
12	COL7A1	c.7442G > A (NM_000094.4)	p.Gly2481Asp	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
Junctio	nal epidermo	lysis bullosa								
13	COL17A1	c.3922delA (NM_000494.4 )	p.Ser1308Alafs*4	Homozygous	Frameshift	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
14	LAMB3	c.972delA (NM_000228.3)	p.Cys325Serfs*71)	Homozygous	Frameshift	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
15	LAMB3	c.972delA (NM_000228.3)	p.Cys325Serfs*71	Homozygous	Frameshift	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
16	LAMB3	c.1978C > T (NM_000228.3)	p.Arg660*	Homozygous	Stop gained	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported rs1467943
							damaging	causing		CM972912
17	LAMB3	c.958_1034dup (NM_000228.3)	p.Asn345Lysfs*77	Homozygous	Frameshift	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported rs1553277
							damaging	causing		
18	LAMB3	c.1977-1G > A (NM_000228.3)	p.?	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably damaging	Disease causing	Pathogenic	Reported rs78620545
Epidern	nolysis bullos	a simplex								
19	PLEC	c.4552 C > T (NM_000445.5)	p.Gln1518*	Homozygous	Stop gained	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported
		. = .,		,,,					2	
10							damaging	causing		CM010392

TABLE 2 Genes, variants, mutation types, and novelty status per EB classifications.

Case	Gene	Mutation	Consequence	Mutation	Annotation	, ni	In silico prediction analysis	n analysis	Pathogenicity	Reported
		in cDNA (GenBank ID)	(protein)	status		SIFT	dd	MT	I	(dbSNP# or HGMD)
20	PLEC	c.7144C > T (NM_000445.5)	p.Gln2382X*	Homozygous	Stop gained	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
	PLEC	c.7144C > T (NM_000445.5)	p.Gln2382X*	Homozygous	Stop gained	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
22	TGM5	c.1335G > C (NM_004245.4)	p.Lys445Asn	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported rs606231276/
							damaging	causing		CM095542
23	TGM5	c.1335G > C (NM_004245.4)	p.Lys445Asn	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported rs606231276/
							damaging	causing		CM095542
	TGM5	c.1335G > C (NM_004245.4)	p.Lys445Asn	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported rs606231276/
							damaging	causing		CM095542
25	TGM5	c.1138G > C (NM_004245.4)	p.Ala380Pro	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Not reported
							damaging	causing		
26	DST	c.3370C > T	p.Gln1124*	Homozygous	Stop gained	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Pathogenic	Reported
							damaging	causing		CM103946
	DST	c.16496C > G	p.AI5499Gly	Homozygous	Missense	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	
28	KRT14	c.1094_1095delGC	p.R365LfsX117	Heterozygous	Frameshift	Deleterious	Probably	Disease	Likely	Not reported
							damaging	causing	pathogenic	

novel: 4 missense and 1 frameshift (**Table 2**). The other 5 reported variants are 4 missense mutations and 1 non-sense mutation that were previously reported (Horn and Tidman 2002b; Almaani et al., 2009). These results expand the spectrum of identified mutations implicated with DEB.

Six patients with JEB were among the study population. A total of 3 patients had novel mutations, and the other 3 patients had previously reported mutations. Two novel homozygous mutations were detected in 2 genes, *COL17A1* and *LAMB3*; 1 mutation with frameshift in *COL17A1*; and 1 frameshift in *LAMB3* gene (**Table 2**). In those with consanguineous history, homozygous mutations were identified. The reported mutations are 1 non-sense, 1 frameshift, and 1 missense in *LAMB3* genes, which were previously reported by Christiano et al. and Pulkkinen *et al.* (Christiano et al., 1996; Pulkinnen and Uitto, 1999).

EBS was diagnosed in 10 patients with 8 different mutations in 4 genes: TGM5, PLEC, DST, and KRT14. Four are pathogenic mutations that are not reported to date. The 4 novel mutations of EBS in 3 different genes are 1 missense in TGM5, 2 non-sense in PLEC, and 1 missense in DST (Table 2). The other 5 reported mutations are 2 missense in TGM5, one non-sense mutation involving PLEC, and one frameshift in KRT14 gene that were previously reported (Fine and Mellerio 2009b; Fine et al., 2008; Mitsuhashi and Hashimoto 2003). TGM5 mutations may belong to other disorders with skin fragility and not to classical EB (Has et al., 2020). Almost all cases (Table 2) were inherited in an autosomal recessive pattern harboring either homozygous or compound heterozygous allele variants, although the loss-of-function mutations might have resulted from missense or frameshift mutations through the mechanism of non-sense-mediated mRNA decay. Indeed, it seems likely that the presence of homozygosity in our Saudi patients conformed to a high fertility rate and consanguinity rate, which reached more than 50% in some areas (Scott et al., 2016).

It is worth mentioning that all newly reported variants in this study were evaluated for their impact on protein function and structure using in silico prediction tools such as Sorting Intolerant From Tolerant (SIFT), Polymorphism Phenotyping v2 (PolyPhen-2), and MutationTaster. However, the final protein function pathogenicity effect of these mutant variants and the association with the EB disease may require further functional verification.

### **Study limitation**

The study was conducted at a single tertiary care center at central SA, yet it is the first pillar to establish the Saudi EB genetic profile. Secondly, the retrospective design has made the study more subjective to missing some relevant data. However, the effects do not have any major impact on the findings. We propose therefore further collaboration between various centers from different parts of the region to have substantial effects on the sample size, including diversifying the patients' backgrounds.

# CONCLUSION

The study elaborates and reports on the genetic profile and prevalence of EB in Saudi patients at a single tertiary

healthcare center in central SA. Dystrophic EB was the highest reported subcategory among all the other EB classifications. *COL7A1* was the most common gene identified among the patients. Positive family history of consanguinity was evident as expected; further highlighting its role through education is needed among Saudi EB patients.

This study entails an impact on the future of identifying the genetic characteristics of Saudi EB patients, along with emphasizing on the need to launch an entity that would be responsible for directing the efforts of initiating a national center for EB.

# **AUTHOR'S NOTE**

This manuscript is dedicated to Ahad Alharthi one of our interns who participated in this research and passed away on 27th July 2021. Despite her short professional life as a medical student and intern, she participated in many researches and was a leader in many skin awareness campaigns.

# DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

# REFERENCES

- Abahussein, A. A., al-Zayir, A. A., Mostafa, W. Z., and Okoro, A. N. (1993). Epidermolysis Bullosa in the Eastern Province of Saudi Arabia. *Int. J. Dermatol.* 32, 579–581. doi:10.1111/j.1365-4362.1993.tb05029.x
- Almaani, N., Liu, L., Harrison, N., Tanaka, A., Lai-Cheong, J., and McGrath, J. (2009). New glycine Substitution Mutations in Type VII Collagen Underlying Epidermolysis Bullosa Pruriginosa but the Phenotype Is Not Explained by a Common Polymorphism in the Matrix Metalloproteinase-1 Gene Promoter. Acta Derm Venerol 89, 6-11. doi:10.2340/00015555-0605
- Bruckner-Tuderman, L. (2010). Dystrophic Epidermolysis Bullosa: Pathogenesis and Clinical Features. *Dermatol. Clin.* 28, 107–114. doi:10.1016/j.det.2009. 10.020
- Brun, J., Chiaverini, C., Chiaverini, C., Devos, C., Leclerc-Mercier, S., Mazereeuw, J., et al. (2017). Pain and Quality of Life Evaluation in Patients with Localized Epidermolysis Bullosa Simplex. *Orphanet J. Rare Dis.* 12, 119. doi:10.1186/ s13023-017-0666-5
- Christiano, A. M., McGrath, J. A., Tan, K. C., and Uitto, J. (1996). Glycine Substitutions in the Triple-Helical Region of Type VII Collagen Result in a Spectrum of Dystrophic Epidermolysis Bullosa Phenotypes and Patterns of Inheritance. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 58, 671–681.
- Fine, J.-D. (2016). Epidemiology of Inherited Epidermolysis Bullosa Based on Incidence and Prevalence Estimates from the National Epidermolysis Bullosa Registry. *JAMA Dermatol.* 152, 1231–1238. doi:10.1001/jamadermatol.2016. 2473
- Fine, J.-D. (2010). Inherited Epidermolysis Bullosa: Past, Present, and Future. Ann. N. Y Acad. Sci. 1194, 213–222. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632. 2010.05463.x
- Fine, J.-D., Johnson, L. B., Weiner, M., Li, K.-P., and Suchindran, C. (2009). Epidermolysis Bullosa and the Risk of Life-Threatening Cancers: The National EB Registry Experience, 1986-2006. J. Am. Acad. Dermatol. 60, 203–211. doi:10. 1016/j.jaad.2008.09.035

# **ETHICS STATEMENT**

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by King Abdullah International Medical Research Center (RC19/250/R). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

# **AUTHORS CONTRIBUTIONS**

RA, MuAA, AA, and SA were involved in collection of the patients' clinical information, data analysis, and drafting of the manuscript. SA-K reviewed the patients' clinical presentation, genetic data, and reviewed and revised the manuscript. MoAA designed and supervised the entire research and reviewed and revised the manuscript. All authors have read and approved the final version of manuscript.

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors acknowledge the assistance of Zoe Poral Camarig for proofreading and editing the manuscript. This project is not funded.

- Fine, J.-D., Johnson, L. B., Weiner, M., and Suchindran, C. (2008). Gastrointestinal Complications of Inherited Epidermolysis Bullosa: Cumulative Experience of the National Epidermolysis Bullosa Registry. J. Pediatr. Gastroenterol. Nutr. 46, 147–158. doi:10.1097/mpg. 0b013e31812f5667
- Fine, J.-D., and Mellerio, J. E. (2009). Extracutaneous Manifestations and Complications of Inherited Epidermolysis Bullosa. J. Am. Acad. Dermatol. 61, 367–384. doi:10.1016/j.jaad.2009.03.052
- Fine, J.-D., and Mellerio, J. E. (2009). Extracutaneous Manifestations and Complications of Inherited Epidermolysis Bullosa. J. Am. Acad. Dermatol. 61, 387–402. doi:10.1016/j.jaad.2009.03.053
- Has, C., Bauer, J. W., Bodemer, C., Bolling, M. C., Bruckner-Tuderman, L., Diem, A., et al. (2020). Consensus Reclassification of Inherited Epidermolysis Bullosa and Other Disorders with Skin Fragility. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 183, 614–627. doi:10. 1111/bjd.18921
- Horn, H. M., and Tidman, M. J. (2002). Quality of Life in Epidermolysis Bullosa. Clin. Exp. Dermatol. 27, 707–710. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2230.2002. 01121.x
- Horn, H. M., and Tidman, M. J. (2002). The Clinical Spectrum of Dystrophic Epidermolysis Bullosa. Br. J. Dermatol. 146, 267–274. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2133. 2002.04607.x
- Mariath, L. M., Santin, J. T., Santin, L., and Kiszewski, A. E. (2020). Inherited Epidermolysis Bullosa: Update on the Clinical and Genetic Aspects. *Anais Brasileiros de Dermatologia* 95, 551–569. doi:10.1016/j.abd.2020. 05.001
- Mitsuhashi, Y., and Hashimoto, I. (2003). Genetic Abnormalities and Clinical Classification of Epidermolysis Bullosa. *Arch. Dermatol. Res.* 295, S29–S33. doi:10.1007/s00403-002-0369-0
- Pulkinnen, L., and Uitto, J. (1999). Mutation Analysis and Molecular Genetics of Epidermolysis Bullosa. *Matrix Biol.* 18, 29–42.
- Scott, E. M., Halees, A., Halees, A., Itan, Y., Spencer, E. G., He, Y., et al. (2016). Characterization of Greater Middle Eastern Genetic Variation for Enhanced Disease Gene Discovery. *Nat. Genet.* 48, 1071–1076. doi:10. 1038/ng.3592

Tabolli, S., Sampogna, F., Di Pietro, C., Paradisi, A., Uras, C., Zotti, P., et al. (2009). Quality of Life in Patients with Epidermolysis Bullosa. Br. J. Dermatol. 161, 869–877. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133.2009.09306.x

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in

this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Alharthi, Alnahdi, Alharthi, Almutairi, Al-Khenaizan and AlBalwi. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





# Case Report: Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome: A Novel Homozygous Mutation in ABHD5 Gene in a Chinese Case and Genotype-Phenotype Correlation Analysis

Bo Liang<sup>1,2,3,4,5,6†</sup>, He Huang<sup>1,3,4,5,6†</sup>, Jiaxiang Zhang<sup>7†</sup>, Gang Chen<sup>1,3,4,5,6</sup>, Xiangsheng Kong<sup>8</sup>, Mengting Zhu<sup>9</sup>, Peiguang Wang<sup>1,3,4,5,6</sup> and Lili Tang<sup>1,3,4,5,6</sup>\*

# OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Jia Zhang, Xinhua Hospital Affiliated to Shanghai Jiao Tong University School of Medicine, China

#### Reviewed by:

Hasan Orhan Akman, Columbia University Irving Medical Center, United States Eugenia Valadares, Federal University of Minas Gerais, Brazil

#### \*Correspondence:

Lili Tang tanglilide@163.com

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal Frontiers in Genetics

Received: 02 January 2022 Accepted: 07 March 2022 Published: 28 March 2022

#### Citation:

Liang B, Huang H, Zhang J, Chen G, Kong X, Zhu M, Wang P and Tang L (2022) Case Report: Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome: A Novel Homozygous Mutation in ABHD5 Gene in a Chinese Case and Genotype-Phenotype Correlation Analysis. Front. Genet. 13:847321. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2022.847321 <sup>1</sup>Department of Dermatology and Venereology, The First Affiliated Hospital, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China, <sup>2</sup>Department of Clinical Laboratory, The First Affiliated Hospital, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China, <sup>3</sup>Institute of Dermatology, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China, <sup>4</sup>Key Laboratory of Dermatology (Anhui Medical University), Ministry of Education, Hefei, China, <sup>5</sup>State Key Laboratory Incubation Base of Dermatology, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China, <sup>6</sup>Inflammation and Immune Mediated Diseases Laboratory of Anhui Province, Hefei, China, <sup>7</sup>Department of Occupational Health and Environment Health, School of Public Health, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China, <sup>8</sup>Aberlong Biological Technology Co., Ltd., Shanghai, China, <sup>9</sup>Department of Clinical Medical, the First Clinical Medical College, Anhui Medical University, Hefei, China

The Chanarin–Dorfman syndrome (CDS) is a rare, autosomal recessively inherited genetic disease, which is associated with a decrease in the lipolysis activity in multiple tissue cells. The clinical phenotype involves multiple organs and systems, including liver, eyes, ears, skeletal muscle and central nervous system. Mutations in ABHD5/CGI58 gene have been confirmed to be associated with CDS. We performed whole exome sequencing on a Chinese CDS patient with skin ichthyosis features mimicking lamellar ichthyosis, ectropion, sensorineural hearing loss, and lipid storage in peripheral blood neutrophils. A novel homozygous missense mutation (p.L154R) in ABHD5 gene was detected in this patient. Genotype-phenotype analysis in reported CDS patients revealed no particular correlation. Our findings further enrich the reservoir of ABHD5 mutations in CDS.

#### Keywords: ichthyosis, ABHD5/CGI-58 gene, Chinese, Jordan's anomaly, Chanarin-Dorfman syndrome

# INTRODUCTION

Chanarin-Dorfman syndrome (CDS; OMIM 275630) is an extremely rare, multisystemic, autosomal recessive neutral lipid storage disorder (NLSD) arising from impaired lipid metabolism (Demerjian et al., 2006). CDS is associated with a multitude of clinical symptoms, the most prominent of which is icthyosis, especially non-bullous congenital ichthyosiform erythroderma. Patients can be born as collodion babies, occasionally accompanied by bilateral ectropion and eclabion. Other manifestations include liver steatosis, myopathy, sensoryneural hearing loss, and cataract (Yamaguchi and Osumi, 2009). To date, approximately 120 cases of CDS have been reported around the world, but mainly in Mediterranean and Middle Eastern countries, especially in Turkey (Incecik et al., 2018; Eskiocak et al., 2019; Louhichi et al., 2019; Niculescu et al., 2019; Al-Hage et al., 2020; Dabas et al., 2020; Cakmak and Bagci, 2021; Jiang et al., 2021; Tavian et al., 2021). So far, only three patients of CDS have been reported from China (Takeichi et al., 2016; Jiang et al., 2021).

CDS is caused by mutations of the abhydrolase domain containing 5 gene (*ABHD5*)/comparative gene identification-58 (*CGI-58*) on chromosome 3p21, leading to insufficient fatty acids (FAs)



mobilization within the cell and systemic triglyceride accumulation in cytosolic droplets in multiple tissues. These lipid droplets have been observed in hepatocytes, intestinal mucosa, blood, bone marrow, skin fibroblasts, myocytes, central nervous system cells and many other types of cells.

The diagnosis is based on the presence of ichthyosis and identification of lipid droplets in granulocytes (Jordan's anomaly) in peripheral blood smear. For patients with CDS, dietary modification has been reported to be an effective treatment, with no deleterious effects on liver function (Kakourou et al., 1997). Herein, we present a Chinese patient with CDS caused by a novel homozygous missense mutation, p. L154R, in *ABHD5* gene, and the genotype-phenotype correlation analysis was also conducted.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

# **Case Report**

The proband (IV2) in this study was a 30-year-old female displaying diffuse erythema, fine scaling on the body, and sensorineural hearing loss since her birth as a collodion baby. The severity of the ichthyosiform erythroderma had lessened as she aged. The condition was severe in winter and mild in summer. Her nails, teeth and hair appeared normal. No additional involvement of muscular system and central nervous system was found. Her parents were consanguineous (first cousins), and there were no other affected family members. Her son was 1 year old and was normal (**Figure 1**).

Physical examinations of the proband revealed coarse facial features, including ptosis, bilateral extropion of the eyelids, broad forehead, depressed nasal bridge, and extensive erythematous patch and plaques accompanied by fine scaling covering the body (**Figures 2A,B**). Dermatoscopy showed dilation of twisted capillaries and diffused white scales (**Figure 2C**). Laboratory findings revealed high levels of alanine aminotransferase (ALT, 108 U/L; normal 7–40 U/L), aspartate aminotransferase (AST, 87 U/L; normal 13–35 U/L), creatine kinase (CK, 400 U/L; normal 100–250 U/L), and low levels of urea (2.42 mmol/L;



FIGURE 2 | (A) Coarse facies of the proband with ptosis, bilateral extropion of the eyelids, broad forehead, depressed nasal bridge. (B) Nonbullous ichthyosiform erythroderma fine scales on the trunk. (C) The dermatoscopic appearance of the lesion on the trunk white scales and the diffuse, punctate haemorrhage of apparent blood capillaries (white circle as shown, 20×). (D) Peripheral blood smear. The arrow shows lipid vacuolization in leukocytes observed in blood smear (Jordan's Anomaly) (Wright's stain, 100×).

normal 2.60–7.50 mmol/L), and vitamins D (28 ng/ml; normal 30–100 ng/ml). Triglycerides and total cholesterol levels were normal. Abdominal ultrasound showed moderate fatty infiltration of the liver without splenomegaly. Test of the peripheral blood revealed distinct lipid accumulation in polymorphonuclear cells (Jordan's anomaly, **Figure 2D**).

# Peripheral Blood Collection and DNA Extraction

After obtaining informed consent from all participants and approval from Clinical Research Ethics Committee of Anhui Medical University, EDTA anticoagulated venous blood samples were collected from the family. Genomic DNA was extracted using a Flexi Gene DNA Kit (250) in a standard procedure and stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C. The procedures were in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as amended in 1983.

# Whole Exome Sequencing

WES was performed in the proband (IV2). Genomic DNA fragments corresponding to all exons in genome were amplified by PCR and subjected to automatic DNA sequencing after purification. Agilent SureSelect XT Library Prep Kit and SureSelect Human All Exon V6 kit were used for the library preparation and capture. Illumina Hiseq XTen platform was used for the sequencing. Screening for disease-associated deleterious mutations was made with emphases on all the possible pathogenic variations in reported *ABHD5* gene.

# Sanger Sequencing

The possible pathogenic variations identified by WES were confirmed by Sanger sequencing in the proband's father (III2) and sister (IV1) to detect genotype-phenotype co-segregation. Primers flanking all coding regions of the possible variation were designed using software Primer Premier 5.0 (Primer Biosystems, Foster City, CA, United States). PCR products from genomic DNA were sequenced using an ABI 3730XL DNA Analyzer (ABI, Foster City, CA, United States). The sequencing results were analyzed using Finch TV (Version 1.5), and the newly discovered mutation was named referring to the principle of the Human Genome Variation Society (HGVs).

### **Review of the Literature**

Articles published between 1974 and 2021 were searched on PubMed by using the following keywords singly or in various combinations: "Chanarin–Dorfman Syndrome", "Dorfman–Chanarin syndrome", "congenital ichthyosiform erythroderma", "neutral lipid storage disorder", "*ABHD5/CGI-58* mutation" and "Jordan's anomaly". The patients' race, age, gender, clinical symptoms, genetic mutations were all evaluated.

# RESULTS

# WES Results and Co-Segregation Analysis

WES revealed a novel homozygous missense mutation c.461T > G (NM\_016,006) in *ABHD5* gene, resulting in the substitution of

amino acid arginine for leucine at position 154 (p.L154R), which is a highly conserved amino acid leucine across multiple species (**Figures 3A,B**). The mutation was predicted by REVEL to be pathogenic and by SIFT to be damaging, with scores of 0.959 and 0, respectively. Sanger sequencing revealed the mutation was homozygous in the proband and heterozygous in her father and sister. (**Figure 3A**). The mutation was not found in 100 control individuals from the same ethnicity, and was not recorded in the database of genomAD.

# **Genotype-Phenotype Correlation Analysis**

We found 106 CDS patients (58 male) reported in literature in whom the molecular analysis of ABHD5 gene were performed (Supplementary Table S1). The age of the patients varied from 4 months to 67 years. A total of 45 mutations in ABHD5 have been identified, including 37 homozygous mutations and 8 compound heterozygous mutations (Supplementary Table S1). The mutations identified in the patients included missense, nonsense, insertions, deletions, and frameshift mutations. Irrespective the nature of the mutation, all CDS patients showed the typical skin features of non-bullous congenital ichthyosiform erytroderma and Jordan's anomaly, followed by hepatomegaly and hepatosteatosis. The most common mutation in patients is p. N209X (26/45, 57.8%). Within the group of N209X mutation patients, the CDS phenotype was homogeneous. This mutation was identified in 26 cases (23 from Turkey), and is rare in other populations. The other mutations mostly appear to be familial or local. No particular genotype-phenotype correlation were found in the literature.

# DISCUSSION

In the present study, the clinical features, laboratory findings and genetic results of the proband were consistent with the diagnosis of CDS. And mutation analysis of *ABHD5* using WES and Sanger sequencing revealed a new homozygous mutation. For this mutation, p. L154R, leucine is a hydrophobic amino acid, while arginine is an alkaline amino acid. The transition of the amino acid polarity may affect the structure and function of ABHD5 protein.

To date, 45 different mutations in the *ABHD5* gene have been reported (Incecik et al., 2018; Eskiocak et al., 2019; Louhichi et al., 2019; Niculescu et al., 2019; Al-Hage et al., 2020; Dabas et al., 2020; Cakmak and Bagci, 2021; Jiang et al., 2021; Tavian et al., 2021), among which the homozygous mutation of p. N209X is the most common. A comparison of findings in patients with the common N209X mutation and other mutations did not show major differences, and does not point to a particular genotype-phenotype correlation, which is consistent with previous researches (Aggarwal et al., 2012; Nur et al., 2015). The variability of clinical symptoms in patients with CDS depends on a large number of mutations involved, and the severity of the phenotype can be quite variable. Ichthyosis from birth was a universal presentation, followed by liver disease. It is reported that there was an intrafamilial



phenotypic heterogeneity in the alive affected individuals, which led to the hypothesized that mutations in other genes might have affected the phenotypes through modifier effects (Takeichi et al., 2016). Furthermore, the lack of correlation between the genotype and the severity of the disease may be explained by the role of epigenetic and environmental factors. Liver involvement is an important cause of mortality and morbidity in CDS patients. Most of the patients with cirrhosis identified in the literature had advanced age (Cakmak and Bagci, 2021). However, it is reported that the cirrhosis may develop at an early age depending on the nature of the mutations (Aggarwal et al., 2012; Tamhankar et al., 2014). So, it is possible that there is some genotype-phenotype correlation. More CDS cases with mutation data are needed to confirm the genotype-phenotype correlations in *ABHD5* mutations.

Mutations in *ABHD5* may lead to the accumulation of long-chain fatty acids, energy deficiency in cells and affect the skin barrier (Tamhankar et al., 2014). The ABHD5 protein has been studied as a cofactor for adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL). Ujihara er al. revealed that the triglycerides levels in the scales from the patient were positively correlated with the severity of ichthyosis (Ujihara et al., 2010). The level of triglyceride in this patient was normal, which may be a reason for the mild clinical manifestation of this patient. It has been shown that ABHD5 participates in the assembly and release of hepatitis C virus particles by mobilizing the lipid pool of cytoplasmic lipid droplets, therefore, CDS patients may show certain resistance to hepatitis C virus infection (Vieyres et al., 2016).

The diagnosis of CDS can be confirmed by performing a peripheral blood smear to show lipid vacuoles in granulocytes, myocytes, hepatocytes, fibroblasts and keratinocytes, a feature called Jordan's anomaly. Ichthyosiform erythroderma, as a usual symptom of CDS, is a typical manifestation in congenital ichthyosis syndromes. Studies found that the co-existence of Jordan's anomaly and ichthyosis provided the definitive diagnosis in CDS, regardless of the *ABHD5* gene mutation (Cakmak and Bagci, 2021). Therefore, PBS is necessary to examine for the presence of Jordan's anomaly. In peripheral blood smears taken from our patients, lipid vacuolization was seen in the cytoplasm of leukocytes. This finding supports the presence of a natural lipid storage disorder.

There has been no curative treatment of CDS so far. Various topical therapies, including emollients and keratolytic agents, have been proposed to improve ichthyosis, with mostly unsatisfactory results. While systemic therapy with retinoids combined with dietary modification has been used successfully in patients with skin and muscle manifestations (Gandhi et al., 2007; Israeli et al., 2012), co-morbidities limit its use in CDS. Niculescu et al. proposed tazarotene 0.015% cream as a potential topical agent for patients with ichthyosis, including patients with systemic involvement (Niculescu et al., 2019). In the present study, a diet low in fat and rich in short/medium-chain fatty acids and emollients were administered. After 1 year

of treatment, the skin lesions improved, and the patient was satisfied with the treatment effect and attended the scheduled follow-up visits.

In conclusion, the patient we presented showed ichthyosiform dermatosis, and mutation analysis eventually confirmed the diagnosis of CDS. CDS presents suffer from damage of many systems, and the severity of the phenotype can be quite variable. The diagnosis can be established by the clinical features and a blood smear, which can be confirmed by the molecular analysis. The mutation found in this patient enriched our understanding of pathogenic mutations for CDS. As it is not easy to obtain an accurate diagnosis only based on the dermal features, a blood smear and mutational analysis are required for patients suspected with congenital ichthyosis (Cheng et al., 2020).

# DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets for this article are not publicly available due to concerns regarding participant/patient anonymity. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to the corresponding authors.

# ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Clinical Research Ethics Committee of Anhui Medical University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

# REFERENCES

- Aggarwal, S., Maras, J. S., Alam, S., Khanna, R., Gupta, S. K., and Ahuja, A. (2012). Novel Nonsense Mutation of ABHD5 in Dorfman-Chanarin Syndrome with Unusual Findings: a challenge for Genotype-Phenotype Correlation. *Eur. J. Med. Genet.* 55 (3), 173–177. doi:10.1016/j.ejmg.2012.01.013
- Al-Hage, J., Abbas, O., Nemer, G., and Kurban, M. (2020). Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome: a Novel Homozygous Mutation in the ABHD5 Gene. *Clin. Exp. Dermatol.* 45 (2), 257–259. doi:10.1111/ced.14062
- Cakmak, E., and Bagci, G. (2021). Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome: A Comprehensive Review. *Liver Int.* 41 (5), 905–914. doi:10.1111/liv.14794
- Cheng, R., Liang, J., Li, Y., Zhang, J., Ni, C., Yu, H., et al. (2020). Nextgeneration Sequencing through Multi-gene Panel Testing for Diagnosis of Hereditary Ichthyosis in Chinese. *Clin. Genet.* 97 (5), 770–778. doi:10.1111/ cge.13704
- Dabas, G., Mahajan, R., De, D., Handa, S., Kumar, R., Dayal, D., et al. (2020). Managing Syndromic Congenital Ichthyosis at a Tertiary Care institute-Genotype-phenotype Correlations, and Novel Treatments. *Dermatol. Ther.* 33 (6), e13816. doi:10.1111/dth.13816
- Demerjian, M., Crumrine, D. A., Milstone, L. M., Williams, M. L., and Elias, P. M. (2006). Barrier Dysfunction and Pathogenesis of Neutral Lipid Storage Disease with Ichthyosis (Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome). J. Invest. Dermatol. 126 (9), 2032–2038. doi:10.1038/sj.jid.5700332
- Eskiocak, A. H., Missaglia, S., Moro, L., Durdu, M., and Tavian, D. (2019). A Novel Mutation of ABHD5 Gene in a Chanarin Dorfman Patient with Unusual Dermatological Findings. *Lipids Health Dis.* 18 (1), 232. doi:10.1186/s12944-019-1181-6

# **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

BL conducted Sanger sequencing and wrote the manuscript. HH and JZ performed whole exome sequencing and wrote the manuscript. GC, XK, and MZ collected clinical data and blood samples, and performed DNA extraction. LT performed data analysis of the whole exome sequencing. PW and LT were responsible for the study design and guiding of the study implementation, and revised the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

# FUNDING

This work was supported by the Open Fund of Key Laboratory of Antiinflammatory and Immune Medicine, Ministry of Education, P.R. China (Anhui Medical University) (No.KFJJ-2021-10), and the Fund of Anhui Provincial Institute of Translational Medicine (No.2021zhyx-C31).

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We are most grateful to all the participants for participating in this study.

# SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fgene.2022.847321/full#supplementary-material

- Gandhi, V., Aggarwal, P., Dhawan, J., Singh, U., and Bhattacharya, S. (2007). Dorfman-Chanarin Syndrome. *Indian J. Dermatol. Venereol. Leprol.* 73 (1), 36–39. doi:10.4103/0378-6323.30650
- Incecik, F., Herguner, O. M., Ozbek, M. N., Gungor, S., Yilmaz, M., Rizzo, W. B., et al. (2018). Neuro-ichthyotic Syndromes: A Case Series. J. Pediatr. Neurosci. 13 (1), 34–38. doi:10.4103/JPN.JPN\_54\_17
- Israeli, S., Pessach, Y., Sarig, O., Goldberg, I., and Sprecher, E. (2012). Beneficial Effect of Acitretin in Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome. *Clin. Exp. Dermatol.* 37 (1), 31–33. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2230.2011.04164.x
- Jiang, X., Zhong, W., Yu, B., Lin, Z., and Wang, H. (2021). Two Cases of Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome with Novel and Recurrent Mutations in the ABHD5 Gene. *Int. J. Dermatol.* 60 (7), 904–906. doi:10.1111/ijd.15432
- Kakourou, T., Drogari, E., Christomanou, H., Giannoulia, A., and Dacou-Voutetakis, C. (1997). Neutral Lipid Storage Disease-Rresponse to Dietary Intervention. Arch. Dis. Child. 77 (2), 184. doi:10.1136/adc.77.2.183c
- Louhichi, N., Bahloul, E., Marrakchi, S., Othman, H. B., Triki, C., Aloulou, K., et al. (2019). Thyroid Involvement in Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome in Adults in the Largest Series of Patients Carrying the Same Founder Mutation in ABHD5 Gene. Orphanet J. Rare Dis. 14 (1), 112. doi:10.1186/s13023-019-1095-4
- Niculescu, L., Ruini, C., Srour, J., Salzer, S., Schönbuchner, I., von Braunmühl, T., et al. (2019). Tazarotene 0.015% Cream as a Potential Topical Agent for Management of Ichthyosis in Dorfman-Chanarin Syndrome. Acta Derm Venereol. 99 (3), 345–346. doi:10.2340/00015555-3087
- Nur, B. G., Gencpinar, P., Yuzbasioglu, A., Emre, S. D., and Mihci, E. (2015). Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome: Genotype-Phenotype Correlation. *Eur. J. Med. Genet.* 58 (4), 238–242. doi:10.1016/j.ejmg.2015.01.011
- Takeichi, T., Sugiura, K., Tso, S., Simpson, M. A., McGrath, J. A., and Akiyama, M. (2016). Bi-allelic Nonsense Mutations in ABHD5 Underlie a Mild Phenotype of

Dorfman-Chanarin Syndrome. J. Dermatol. Sci. 81 (2), 134–136. doi:10.1016/j. jdermsci.2015.10.015

- Tamhankar, P., Iyer, S., Sanghavi, S., and Khopkar, U. (2014). Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome: Clinical Report and Novel Mutation in ABHD5 Gene. J. Postgrad. Med. 60 (3), 332–334. doi:10.4103/0022-3859.138826
- Tavian, D., Durdu, M., Angelini, C., Torre, E., and Missaglia, S. (2021). Recurrent N209\* ABHD5 Mutation in Two Unreported Families with Chanarin Dorfman Syndrome. *Eur. J. Transl Myol* 31 (2), 9796. doi:10.4081/ejtm.2021.9796
- Ujihara, M., Nakajima, K., Yamamoto, M., Teraishi, M., Uchida, Y., Akiyama, M., et al. (2010). Epidermal Triglyceride Levels Are Correlated with Severity of Ichthyosis in Dorfman-Chanarin Syndrome. *J. Dermatol. Sci.* 57 (2), 102–107. doi:10.1016/j.jdermsci.2009.10.016
- Vieyres, G., Welsch, K., Gerold, G., Gentzsch, J., Kahl, S., Vondran, F. W. R., et al. (2016). ABHD5/CGI-58, the Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome Protein, Mobilises Lipid Stores for Hepatitis C Virus Production. *Plos Pathog.* 12 (4), e1005568. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1005568
- Yamaguchi, T., and Osumi, T. (2009). Chanarin-Dorfman Syndrome: Deficiency in CGI-58, a Lipid Droplet-Bound Coactivator of Lipase. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta (Bba) - Mol. Cel Biol. Lipids* 1791 (6), 519–523. doi:10.1016/j.bbalip.2008.10.012

**Conflict of Interest:** Author XK is employed by Aberlong Biological Technology Co., Ltd.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Liang, Huang, Zhang, Chen, Kong, Zhu, Wang and Tang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



# Case Report: A Missense Mutation in Dyskeratosis Congenita 1 Leads to a Benign Form of Dyskeratosis Congenita Syndrome With the Mucocutaneous Triad

Liqing Wang<sup>1,2</sup>, Jianwei Li<sup>3</sup>, Qiuhong Xiong<sup>1,2</sup>, Yong-An Zhou<sup>3\*</sup>, Ping Li<sup>1,2\*</sup> and Changxin Wu<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> The Key Laboratory of Chemical Biology and Molecular Engineering of Ministry of Education of China, Shanxi University, Taiyuan, China, <sup>2</sup> The Key Laboratory of Medical Molecular Cell Biology of Shanxi Province, Institute of Biomedical Sciences, Shanxi University, Taiyuan, China, <sup>3</sup> Bluttransfusion, The Second Hospital, Shanxi Medical University, Taiyuan, China

### **OPEN ACCESS**

#### Edited by:

Wei Hsum Yap, Taylor's University, Malaysia

#### Reviewed by:

Mikhail Kostik, Saint Petersburg State Pediatric Medical University, Russia Hui-Yin Yow, Taylor's University, Malaysia

#### \*Correspondence:

Yong-An Zhou zya655903@163.com Ping Li pingli@sxu.edu.cn Changxin Wu cxw20@sxu.edu.cn

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal Frontiers in Pediatrics

Received: 13 December 2021 Accepted: 25 February 2022 Published: 06 April 2022

#### Citation:

Wang L, Li J, Xiong Q, Zhou Y-A, Li P and Wu C (2022) Case Report: A Missense Mutation in Dyskeratosis Congenita 1 Leads to a Benign Form of Dyskeratosis Congenita Syndrome With the Mucocutaneous Triad. Front. Pediatr. 10:834268. doi: 10.3389/fped.2022.834268 **Background:** Dyskeratosis congenita (DC) is a rare inheritable disorder characterized by bone marrow failure and mucocutaneous triad (reticular skin pigmentation, nail dystrophy, and oral leukoplakia). Dyskeratosis congenita 1 (*DKC1*) is responsible for 4.6% of the DC with an X-linked inheritance pattern. Almost 70 *DKC1* variations causing DC have been reported in the Human Gene Mutation Database.

**Results:** Here we described a 14-year-old boy in a Chinese family with a phenotype of abnormal skin pigmentation on the neck, oral leukoplakia, and nail dysplasia in his hands and feet. Genetic analysis and sequencing revealed hemizygosity for a recurrent missense mutation c.1156G > A (p.Ala386Thr) in *DKC1* gene. The heterozygous mutation (c.1156G > A) from his mother and wild-type sequence from his father were obtained in the same site of *DKC1*. This mutation was determined as disease causing based on *silico* software, but the pathological phenotypes of the proband were milder than previously reported at this position (HGMDCM060959). Homology modeling revealed that the altered amino acid was located near the PUA domain, which might affect the affinity for RNA binding.

**Conclusion:** This *DKC1* mutation (c.1156G > A, p.Ala386Thr) was first reported in a Chinese family with mucocutaneous triad phenotype. Our study reveals the pathogenesis of *DKC1* c.1156G > A mutation to DC with a benign phenotype, which expands the disease variation database, the understanding of genotype–phenotype correlations, and facilitates the clinical diagnosis of DC in China.

Keywords: dyskeratosis congenita syndrome, DKC1, missense mutation, c.1156G > A, p.Ala386Thr

# INTRODUCTION

Dyskeratosis congenita (DC) is a rare inheritable disorder characterized by bone marrow failure and mucocutaneous triad (skin pigmentation, dystrophy nails, oral leukoplakia) (1). So far, several genes have been identified to be associated with DC, including dyskeratosis congenita 1 (*DKC1*), CTS telomere maintenance complex component 1 (*CTC1*), regulator of telomere elongation

33



**PROME** 1 Clinical reactives of the proband and peolignes, sequencing analysis, and DKC1 mutation investigations. Fighteritation of the fleck (**A**), indicates the proband. (**B**) finger nail ridging, toenail ridging, and longitudinal splitting (**C**–**F**) in the proband. (**G**) The pedigree of the family. The arrow indicates the proband with a hemizygous mutation DKC1 c.1156G > A, the proband's mother with the same heterozygous mutation; the black arrow indicates the position of the nucleotide mutation. (**I**) A linear representation of the DKC1 protein shows the location of the N-terminal nuclear localization signals (NLS), DKCLD, TruB\_N, and PUA domains. The black arrow shows the positions of the amino acid substitutions. (**J**) The mutant site (c.1156G > A) of DKC1 is highly conserved phylogenetically among the indicated species. (**K**) The mutant proteins were structured by the Swiss-Model online software and compared with the wild type. Ribbon representation of the human DKC1 and map of the studied variant localization obtained by homology modeling analysis. The wild-type and mutant monomers are shown in black; DKCLD, TruB\_N, and PUA domains are shown in blue, orange, and green, respectively. Amino acid Ala386 is shown as red.

TABLE 1 | Bioinformatics prediction of a pathogenic variant.

Mutation prediction	Pr	ediction s	core values	
Tool	Mutation Taster	SIFT	PolyPhen-2	PROVEAN
c.1156G > A	D (0.99)	D (0.02)	B (0.122)	D (-3.121)

Mutation Taster: D, disease causing; P, polymorphism.

SIFT: D, damaging; T, tolerated.

PolyPhen-2: D, probably damaging; P, possibly damaging; B, benign.

PROVEAN: D, deleterious; N, neutral.

helicase 1 (*RTEL1*), TERF 1-interacting nuclear factor 2 (*TINF2*), telomerase RNA component (*TERC*), telomerase reverse transcriptase (*TERT*), adrenocortical dysplasia homolog (*ACD*), NHP2 ribonucleoprotein (*NHP2*), NOP 10 ribonucleoprotein (*NOP10*), poly(A)-specific ribonuclease (*PARN*), nuclear assembly factor 1 (*NAF1*), and WD repeat containing antisense to TP53 (*TCAB1*), and DKC1 is responsible for 4.6% of the DC (2, 3). Almost 70 dyskeratosis congenita 1 (DKC1) variations causing DC have been reported in the Human Gene Mutation Database (HGMD<sup>1</sup>); the gene encoding a nucleolar protein is called dyskerin, which is involved in both ribosome biogenesis (4) and telomere maintenance (5). Here, we found a DC patient in a Chinese family. The clinical data of the patient and literature review of DC are described.

# **CASE PRESENTATION**

# Clinical Manifestations and Family History

Three affected males (III-6, IV-2, and IV-3) and 14 unaffected individuals are involved in this family and are recruited from Shanxi Province, China (Figure 1G). The proband IV-2 is a 14-year-old boy with abnormal skin pigmentation on the neck (Figure 1A), oral leukoplakia (Figure 1B), and nail dysplasia on his hands and feet (Figures 1C-F). III-6 presents with similar phenotypes. II-2, II-3, III-2, and III-5 are mutation carriers without any mild signs of congenital dyskeratosis.

# Sequencing Analysis of the Patient and His Family

Whole-exome sequencing (WES) data were functionally annotated and filtered using cloud-based rare disease NGS analysis platform,<sup>2</sup> based on the Ensembl (GRCh37/hg19), dbSNP, EVS, 1000 genome, ExAC, and GnomAD databases. Exonic sequence alterations and intronic variants at exonintron boundaries, with unknown frequency or minor allele frequency (MAF) < 1% and not present in the homozygous state in those databases, were retained. Filtering was performed for variants in genes associated with DC. Then the only DC-related gene mutation *DKC1* mutation (c.1156G > A, p.Ala386Thr) was identified.

Mutation on cDNA/protein	Ethnic origin	Gender	Age (years)	Mucocutaneous triad	Bone marrow failure	Anemia	Thrombocytopenia	Telomere shortening	Pulmonary fibrosis	References
5C > T/A2V	Egyptian	Male	40	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	+	(8)
29C > T/P10L			ı	+	+	NT	NT	NT	ΝT	(4)
91C > A/Q31K	Japan	Male	11	+	NT	NT	+	NT	NT	(6)
91C > G/Q31E	United States	Male	33	+	+	NT	NT	+	NT	(10)
106T > G/F36Y	Belgian	Male	30	+	NT	NT	+	NT	+	(11)
113T > C/l38T	Italy	Male	0.75	+	+	+	NT	NT	NT	(11)
114C > G/138M	United Kingdom	ı	ı	+	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	(12)
115A > G/K39E	United Kingdom	Male	ı	ı	ı			ı	ı	(13)
119C > G/P40R	United Kingdom	Male	14	+	NT	NT	NT	ı	·	(14)
121G > A/E41K	Turkey	Male	ı	ı	ı			I	ı	(13)
127A > G/K43E	Germany	ı	ı	ı	ı			ı	ı	(15)
146C > T/T49M	United Kingdom	Male	ო	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(16)
			2.6	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(16)
			IJ	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(16)
145A > T/T49S	United States	Male	49	NT	+	+	+	+	+	(1)
		Female	25	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(1)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>http://www.hgmd.org/; 2021.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>http://www.gene.ac/
#### TABLE 2 | (Continued)

Mutation on cDNA/protein	Ethnic origin	Gender	Age (years)	Mucocutaneous triad	Bone marrow failure	Anemia	Thrombocytopenia	Telomere shortening	Pulmonary fibrosis	Reference	
160C > G/L54V	United States	Female	65	+	NT	+	NT	NT	NT	(17)	
		Female	65	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(17)	
		Male	45	+	+	NT	NT	+	NT	(17)	
166_167invCT/L56S	Russian	Male	14	+	NT	+	+	NT	NT	(18)	
189T > G/N63K	Canada	Male	24	+	+	+	+	+	+	(19)	
194G > A/R65K	Japan	Male	46	+	+	NT	NT	+	+	(20)	
194G > C/R65T	Germany	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(13)	
198A > G/T66A	United States	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(13)	
200C > T/T67I	-	-	-	+	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	(4)	
204C > A/H68Q	-	-	-	+	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	(4)	
203A > G/H68R	Spain	Male	36	+	NT	+	+	NT	NT	(21)	
202C > T/H68Y	United States	Male	-	NT	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	(12)	
209C > T/T70I	United States	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(22)	
214C > T/L72F	China	Male	7	+	+	+	+	NT	NT	(23)	
227C > T/S76L	United States	-	-	NT	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	(12)	
361A > G/S121G	United Kingdom	Male	1.5	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(16)	
247C > T/R158W	United States	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(24)	
338A > C/S280R	United States	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(24)	
911G > A/S304N	United States	Male	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(25)	
941A > G/K314R	-	-	-	+	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	(4)	
942G > A/K314K	United States	Male	65	NT	+	NT	+	+	+	(26)	
949C > G/L317V	United States	Male	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(25)	
949C > T/L317F	Germany	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(27)	
961C > A/L321I	China	Male	4.3	+	NT	+	NT	NT	NT	(28)	
961C > G/L321V	Italy	Male	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(13)	
965G > A/R322Q	Germany	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(27)	
1049T > C/M350T	United Kingdom	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(13)	
1050G > A/M350I	Austria	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(13)	
1050G > C/M350I	Germany	Male	40	+	NT	+	+	NT	NT	(29)	
1051A > G/T351A	-	Male	7	+	NT	+	NT	NT	NT	(30)	
1054A > G/T352A	-	Male	31	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(3)	
1058C > T/A353V	Brazil	Male	3	+	+	+	NT	NT	+	(31)	
	India	Male	12	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(32)	
066T > C/S356P	Portugal	Male	15	+	NT	NT	+	NT	NT	(33)	
			10	+	+	NT	+	NT	NT	(33)	
1069A > G/T357A	Japan	Male	10	+	+	+	+	NT	NT	(9)	
1072T > G/C358G	Germany	Male	0.6	+	NT	NT	+	NT	NT	(34)	
1075G > A/D359N	-	-	-	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(4)	
1133G > A/R378Q	United States	-	-	NT	+	NT	NT	+	NT	(12)	

A Missense Mutation in DKC1

Wang et al.

36

## TABLE 2 | (Continued)

Mutation on cDNA/protein	(years) triad failure		Anemia	Thrombocytopenia	Telomere shortening	Pulmonary fibrosis	References				
1151C > T/P384L	United States	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(24)	
1156G > A/A386T	-	-	-	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(4)	
1186G > A/K390Q	United States	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(22)	
1177A > T/I393F	India	Male	21	+	NT	+	NT	+	NT	(35)	
1193T > C/L398P	Japan	Male	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(36)	
1204G > A/G402R	India	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(13)	
1205G > A/G402E	United States	Male	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(37)	
1213A > G/T405A	United States	Male	65	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	+	(38)	
			69	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	+	(38)	
1223C > T/T408I	-	-	-	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(4)	
1226C > G/P409R	United States	Male	46	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(1)	
		Male	40	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(1)	
		Female	16	+	NT	+	NT	NT	NT	(1)	
		Female	16	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(1)	
		Female	8	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(1)	
	China	Male	24	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(7)	
			20	+	NT	NT	+	NT	NT	(7)	
1226C > TP409L	China	Male	20	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(39)	
IVS1 ds592C_G	Belgium	Male	30	+	NT	NT	+	NT	+	(24)	
	-		10	NT	NT	NT	+	NT	NT	(24)	
			56	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	+	(24)	
IVS2 as-15 T-C	China	Male	8	+	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	(40)	
IVS2 as-5 C-G	Spain	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(13)	
IVS12 ds + 1 G-A/A386fsX1	Italy	Male	0.3	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(41)	
IVS14 as-2 A-G	-	-	-	+	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	(4)	
-141C > G	Spanish	Male	13	NT	NT	NT	NT	+	NT	(24, 42)	
-141C > G	United States	-	2	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	+	(22)	
103_105delGAA/E35del	United States	Female	10	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(17)	
106_108delCTT/L36del	Caucasian	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(37)	
1168_1170delAAG/K390del	Spanish	Male	32	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(21)	
	United Kingdom	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(43)	
112_116delATCAAinsTCAAC/ T38SfsX31	Canada	Male	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(44)	
14_215CT > TA/L72Y	United Kingdom	Male	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(37)	
1258,1259AG > TA/S420Y	-	-	-	+	+	NT	NT	NT	NT	(4)	
Duplication of ~14 kb (described at genomic DNA level)	United States	Male	-	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(45)	
1493A > G/S485G	Germany	-	-	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	NT	(46)	

Wang et al.

April 2022 | Volume 10 | Article 834268

+, presents positive expression; NT, presents negative expression; -, presents not in detail.

Mutation percent	Age (year)	Male	Mucocutaneous triad	Bone marrow failure	Anemia	Thrombocytopenia	Telomere shortening	Pulmonary fibrosis
Asian (19.07%)	4.3–46	100%	78.57%	35.7%	35.7%	28.57%	14.28%	7.17%
Outside Asian (81.11%)	0.3–69	84.09%	70.59%	37.5%	19.6%	27.45%	13.72%	23.53%

Peripheral blood samples were collected from this family, which includes three individuals (III-2, III-3, and IV-2); a recurrent *DKC1* hemizygous mutation (c.1156G > A) in exon 12 was confirmed in the proband (IV-2) by using Sanger sequencing (**Figure 1H**). Furthermore, a heterozygous mutation (c.1156G > A) in his mother (III-2) and a wild-type sequence in his father (III-3) were obtained on the same site of *DKC1* (**Figure 1H**). The original contributions presented in the study are publicly available. These data can be found here: ClinVar Wizard Submission ID: SUB11097305; Accession: SCV002097631.

#### Pathogenicity Prediction of Variant

The effect of the missense variant was computationally analyzed by four prediction programs: Mutation Taster, SIFT, PolyPhen-2, and PROVEAN. The outcomes are summarized in **Table 1**.

#### **Molecular Analysis**

Evolutionary conservation of amino acid residue showed that the impaired amino acid residues Ala386 were highly conserved in different species (**Figure 1J**). The eukaryotic DKC1 protein presents three well-characterized domains: DKCLD (amino acids 49–106), TruB\_N (amino acids 107–247), and PUA (amino acids 297–371) besides nuclear and nucleolar localization signals (amino acids 11–20; 446–458) (6, 7). Bioinformatic and biochemical assessment on the effect of the altered amino acid on the functions of DKC1 shows that the missense mutation was concentrated near the PUA domain (**Figures 1I,K**), which is crucial for the RNA binding of telomerase (7). *DKC1* mutations concentrated in or near the PUA domain decrease the affinity for RNA binding (6). In conclusion, the recurrent *DKC1* pathogenic variant was identified by WES and Sanger sequencing in a Chinese DC family.

### DISCUSSION

Here, we report a case of DC in a Chinese pedigree with a mutation c.1156G > A (p.Ala386Thr) in *DKC1*. The affected amino acids are located near the PUA kinase domain from the linear structure, indicating that the mutation might result in defect on the affinity for RNA binding (6). Evolutionary conservation analysis of amino acid residue showed that the amino acid residue Ala386 is highly conserved among DKC1 protein from different species, indicating that the mutation is likely pathological.

We have reviewed articles describing cases of DC using the Human Gene Mutation Database and NCBI—PubMed, with the search term "dyskeratosis congenita" from January 1998 to November 2021 (**Table 2**). Among the studies, we identified

74 variations in *DKC1* with 85 individuals for analysis. Most publications were case reports so that the clinical data were not comprehensive. There were 87.5% male patients, 12.5% female patients, and 29 patients without gender description in the patients, indicating that males were the dominant patients of DC.

We find that the clinical symptoms of these DC patients are varied, but skin pigmentation, nail dystrophy, mucosal leukoplakia, and bone marrow failure are the most classic symptoms in patients. In this analysis, the incidence of skin pigmentation, nail dystrophy, and mucosal leucoplakia are nearly 86.58, 78.048, and 64.63%, respectively. Moreover, apart from the mucocutaneous triad, anemia can be another routine clinical sign of DC. Missense mutation is the most common mutation type among all the variations and shows higher incidence of the typical clinical symptoms of DC, but only one patient with c.194G > C (p.R65K) had mild symptoms such as pulmonary symptoms (20). The patient with mutation of small indel (c.166\_167invCT) only suffer from thrombocytopenia and anemia (18). The patients with mutations of regulatory (c.-142C > G or c.-141C > G) only suffer from short telomere or pulmonary fibrosis (22, 24).

We also found 13 variants of DKC1 in Asia with 100% male (7, 9, 13, 20, 23, 28, 32, 35, 36, 40), 52 variants in non-Asia with 84.8% male (1, 8, 10-14, 16-19, 21, 24-26, 29, 31, 33, 34, 37, 38, 41, 42, 44, 45), and 10 variants with unknown nationality (3, 4, 30). Asians develop DC at a younger age than non-Asians, between 4.3 and 46 years old (1, 7-12, 14, 16-24, 26, 28, 29, 31-35, 38-42). The incidence of the mucocutaneous triad (skin pigmentation, nail dystrophy, and mucosal leukoplakia), bone marrow failure, thrombocytopenia, and telomere shortening in Asia are similar to that of non-Asia (Table 3; 1, 3, 4, 7-12, 14, 16-24, 26, 28-35, 38-42, 45, 46). However, the DC-Asians are more likely to develop anemia instead of pulmonary fibrosis than non-Asians apart from the mucocutaneous triad (Table 3; 1, 3, 4, 7-12, 14, 16-24, 26, 28-35, 38-42, 45, 46). Unfortunately, the patient involved in our study did not present with anemia; the reason could be due to the lower incidence (35.7%) of anemia in Asian DC population.

The *DKC1* variation of c.1156G > A (p.Ala386Thr) was also reported from a DCR216-family in 2006 (4). The patient presents both the features of classic DC and Hoyeraal Hreidarsson (HH) syndrome, including intrauterine growth retardation, developmental delay, microcephaly, cerebellar hypoplasia, immunodeficiency, or bone marrow failure (4). However, the patient involved in our study only presents with benign phenotype of the mucocutaneous triad without any other abnormality, which provides more information on the mutation phenotype spectrum of DC. A similar case occurs for the *DKC1* c.1226C > G (p.P409R) mutation. This mutation was first identified in the patient with the features of liver cirrhosis, frequent caries, low platelets, gray hair, and tongue cancer in 2013 (1). However, the patient with the same mutation was reported from China in 2020 presenting fewer symptoms of reticulate interspersed pigmentation with hypopigmented macules on the neck, fingernail ridging and longitudinal splitting, and mucosal leukoplakia on the tongue (7). Those results demonstrate that there is no specific relationship between the genotype and phenotype.

Our findings indicate *DKC1* missense mutation c.1156G > A leads to a benign phenotype, which expands the disease variation database, the understanding of genotype–phenotype correlations, and facilitates the clinical diagnosis of DC in China. However, the mechanism of *DKC1* mutation resulting in DC should be investigated further.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and accession number(s) can be found below: Clinvar [accession: SCV002097631].

## ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the ethics committee of Shanxi University

## REFERENCES

- Alder JK, Parry EM, Yegnasubramanian S, Wagner CL, Lieblich LM, Auerbach R, et al. Telomere phenotypes in females with heterozygous mutations in the dyskeratosis congenita 1 (DKC1) gene. *Hum Mutat.* (2013) 34:1481–5. doi: 10.1002/humu.22397
- AlSabbagh MM. Dyskeratosis congenita: a literature review. J Dtsch Dermatol Ges. (2020) 18:943–67. doi: 10.1111/ddg.14268
- Ratnasamy V, Navaneethakrishnan S, Sirisena ND, Grüning NM, Brandau O, Thirunavukarasu K, et al. Dyskeratosis congenita with a novel genetic variant in the DKC1 gene: a case report. *BMC Med Genet.* (2018) 19:85. doi: 10.1186/s12881-018-0584-y
- Vulliamy TJ, Marrone A, Knight SW, Walne A, Mason PJ, Dokal I. Mutations in dyskeratosis congenita: their impact on telomere length and the diversity of clinical presentation. *Blood.* (2006) 107:2680–5. doi: 10.1182/blood-2005-07-2622
- Mitchell JR, Cheng J, Collins K. A box H/ACA small nucleolar RNA-like domain at the human telomerase RNA 3' end. *Mol Cell Biol.* (1999) 19:567–76. doi: 10.1128/mcb.19.1.567
- Cerrudo CS, Mengual Gómez DL, Gómez DE, Ghiringhelli PD. Novel insights into the evolution and structural characterization of dyskerin using comprehensive bioinformatics analysis. *J Proteome Res.* (2015) 14:874–87. doi: 10.1021/pr500956k
- Zhao XY, Zhong WL, Zhang J, Ma G, Hu H, Yu B. Dyskeratosis congenita with DKC1 mutation: a case report. *Indian J Dermatol.* (2020) 65:426–7. doi: 10.4103/ijd.IJD\_716\_18
- Safa WF, Lestringant GG, Frossard PM. X-linked dyskeratosis congenita: restrictive pulmonary disease and a novel mutation. *Thorax.* (2001) 56:891–4. doi: 10.1136/thorax.56.11.891
- Kanegane H, Kasahara Y, Okamura J, Hongo T, Tanaka R, Nomura K, et al. Identification of DKC1 gene mutations in Japanese patients with X-linked dyskeratosis congenita. *Br J Haematol.* (2005) 129:432–4. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2141.2005.05473.x
- Wong JM, Kyasa MJ, Hutchins L, Collins K. Telomerase RNA deficiency in peripheral blood mononuclear cells in X-linked dyskeratosis congenita. *Hum Genet.* (2004) 115:448–55. doi: 10.1007/s00439-004-1178-7

(SXULL2021080). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin. Written informed consent was obtained from the minor(s)' legal guardian/next of kin for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

LW wrote the manuscript and performed the practical work. JL collected patients' data. PL and QX analyzed the patients' data. PL designed the study. Y-AZ, PL, and CW conceived the study and edited the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

## FUNDING

This work was supported by grants from the Natural Science Foundation of China (82070691), Fund Program for the Scientific Activities of Selected Returned Overseas Professionals in Shanxi Province (20210034), and the Central Guidance on Local Science and Technology Development Fund of Shanxi Province (YDZJSX2021B001).

- Devriendt K, Matthijs G, Legius E, Schollen E, Blockmans D, van Geet C, et al. Skewed X-chromosome inactivation in female carriers of dyskeratosis congenita. Am J Hum Genet. (1997) 60:581–7.
- Vulliamy TJ, Kirwan MJ, Beswick R, Hossain U, Baqai C, Ratcliffe A, et al. Differences in disease severity but similar telomere lengths in genetic subgroups of patients with telomerase and shelterin mutations. *PLoS One.* (2011) 6:e24383. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0024383
- Knight SW, Heiss NS, Vulliamy TJ, Greschner S, Stavrides G, Pai GS, et al. Xlinked dyskeratosis congenita is predominantly caused by missense mutations in the DKC1 gene. *Am J Hum Genet.* (1999) 65:50–8. doi: 10.1086/302446
- Connor JM, Gatherer D, Gray FC, Pirrit LA, Affara NA. Assignment of the gene for dyskeratosis congenita to Xq28. *Hum Genet.* (1986) 72:348–51. doi: 10.1007/bf00290963
- Heiss NS, Mégarbané A, Klauck SM, Kreuz FR, Makhoul E, Majewski F, et al. One novel and two recurrent missense DKC1 mutations in patients with dyskeratosis congenita (DKC). *Genet Couns.* (2001) 12:129–36.
- Knight SW, Heiss NS, Vulliamy TJ, Aalfs CM, McMahon C, Richmond P, et al. Unexplained aplastic anaemia, immunodeficiency, and cerebellar hypoplasia (Hoyeraal-Hreidarsson syndrome) due to mutations in the dyskeratosis congenita gene, DKC1. *Br J Haematol.* (1999) 107:335–9. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2141.1999.01690.x
- Xu J, Khincha PP, Giri N, Alter BP, Savage SA, Wong JM. Investigation of chromosome X inactivation and clinical phenotypes in female carriers of DKC1 mutations. *Am J Hematol.* (2016) 91:1215–20. doi: 10.1002/ajh.24545
- Kurnikova M, Shagina I, Khachatryan L, Schagina O, Maschan M, Shagin D. Identification of a novel mutation in DKC1 in dyskeratosis congenita. *Pediatr Blood Cancer*. (2009) 52:135–7. doi: 10.1002/pbc.2 1733
- Dvorak LA, Vassallo R, Kirmani S, Johnson G, Hartman TE, Tazelaar HD, et al. Pulmonary fibrosis in dyskeratosis congenita: report of 2 cases. *Hum Pathol.* (2015) 46:147–52. doi: 10.1016/j.humpath.2014.10.003
- Hisata S, Sakaguchi H, Kanegane H, Hidaka T, Shiihara J, Ichinose M, et al. A novel missense mutation of DKC1 in dyskeratosis congenita with pulmonary fibrosis. *Sarcoidosis Vasc Diffuse Lung Dis.* (2013) 30:221–5.
- 21. Carrillo J, Martínez P, Solera J, Moratilla C, González A, Manguán-García C, et al. High resolution melting analysis for the identification of novel mutations

- Bellodi C, McMahon M, Contreras A, Juliano D, Kopmar N, Nakamura T, et al. H/ACA small RNA dysfunctions in disease reveal key roles for noncoding RNA modifications in hematopoietic stem cell differentiation. *Cell Rep.* (2013) 3:1493–502. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.04.030
- Hamidah A, Rashid RA, Jamal R, Zhao M, Kanegane H. X-linked dyskeratosis congenita in Malaysia. *Pediatr Blood Cancer*. (2008) 50:432. doi: 10.1002/pbc. 21203
- Knight SW, Vulliamy TJ, Morgan B, Devriendt K, Mason PJ, Dokal I. Identification of novel DKC1 mutations in patients with dyskeratosis congenita: implications for pathophysiology and diagnosis. *Hum Genet.* (2001) 108:299–303. doi: 10.1007/s004390100494
- Du HY, Pumbo E, Ivanovich J, An P, Maziarz RT, Reiss UM, et al. TERC and TERT gene mutations in patients with bone marrow failure and the significance of telomere length measurements. *Blood.* (2009) 113:309–16. doi: 10.1182/blood-2008-07-166421
- Gaysinskaya V, Stanley SE, Adam S, Armanios M. Synonymous mutation in DKC1 causes telomerase RNA insufficiency manifesting as familial pulmonary fibrosis. *Chest.* (2020) 158:2449–57. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2020.07.025
- Rostamiani K, Klauck SM, Heiss N, Poustka A, Khaleghi M, Rosales R, et al. Novel mutations of the DKC1 gene in individuals affected with dyskeratosis congenita. *Blood Cells Mol Dis.* (2010) 44:88. doi: 10.1016/j.bcmd.2009.10.005
- Wan Y, An WB, Zhang JY, Zhang JL, Zhang RR, Zhu S, et al. Clinical and genetic features of dyskeratosis congenital with bone marrow failure in eight patients. *Zhonghua Xue Ye Xue Za Zhi*. (2016) 37:216–20. doi: 10.3760/cma.j. issn.0253-2727.2016.03.008
- 29. Kraemer DM, Goebeler M. Missense mutation in a patient with X-linked dyskeratosis congenita. *Haematologica*. (2003) 88:Ecr11.
- Zeng T, Lv G, Chen X, Yang L, Zhou L, Dou Y, et al. CD8(+) T-cell senescence and skewed lymphocyte subsets in young dyskeratosis congenita patients with PARN and DKC1 mutations. J Clin Lab Anal. (2020) 34:e23375. doi: 10.1002/ jcla.23375
- Donaires FS, Alves-Paiva RM, Gutierrez-Rodrigues F, da Silva FB, Tellechea MF, Moreira LF, et al. Telomere dynamics and hematopoietic differentiation of human DKC1-mutant induced pluripotent stem cells. *Stem Cell Res.* (2019) 40:101540. doi: 10.1016/j.scr.2019.101540
- Tamhankar PM, Zhao M, Kanegane H, Phadke SR. Identification of DKC1 gene mutation in an Indian patient. *Indian J Pediatr.* (2010) 77:310–2. doi: 10.1007/s12098-009-0300-1
- Coelho JD, Lestre S, Kay T, Lopes MJ, Fiadeiro T, Apetato M. Dyskeratosis congenita-two siblings with a new missense mutation in the DKC1 gene. *Pediatr Dermatol.* (2011) 28:464–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1525-1470.2010.01299.x
- 34. Dehmel M, Brenner S, Suttorp M, Hahn G, Schützle H, Dinger J, et al. Novel mutation in the DKC1 gene: neonatal Hoyeraal-Hreidarsson syndrome as a rare differential diagnosis in pontocerebellar hypoplasia, primary microcephaly, and progressive bone marrow failure. *Neuropediatrics*. (2016) 47:182–6. doi: 10.1055/s-0036-1578799
- Mohanty P, Jadhav P, Shanmukhaiah C, Kumar S, Vundinti BR. A novel DKC1 gene mutation c.1177 A>T (p.1393F) in a case of dyskeratosis congenita with severe telomere shortening. *Int J Dermatol.* (2019) 58:1468–71. doi: 10.1111/ ijd.14424
- 36. Yamaguchi H, Sakaguchi H, Yoshida K, Yabe M, Yabe H, Okuno Y, et al. Clinical and genetic features of dyskeratosis congenita, cryptic dyskeratosis congenita, and Hoyeraal-Hreidarsson syndrome in Japan. *Int J Hematol.* (2015) 102:544–52. doi: 10.1007/s12185-015-1861-6

- Heiss NS, Knight SW, Vulliamy TJ, Klauck SM, Wiemann S, Mason PJ, et al. X-linked dyskeratosis congenita is caused by mutations in a highly conserved gene with putative nucleolar functions. *Nat Genet.* (1998) 19:32–8. doi: 10. 1038/ng0598-32
- Kropski JA, Mitchell DB, Markin C, Polosukhin VV, Choi L, Johnson JE, et al. A novel dyskerin (DKC1) mutation is associated with familial interstitial pneumonia. *Chest.* (2014) 146:e1–7. doi: 10.1378/chest.13-2224
- 39. Ding YG, Zhu TS, Jiang W, Yang Y, Bu DF, Tu P, et al. Identification of a novel mutation and a de novo mutation in DKC1 in two Chinese pedigrees with dyskeratosis congenita. J Invest Dermatol. (2004) 123:470–3. doi: 10.1111/j. 0022-202X.2004.23228.x
- Yuan SS, Lu YD, Wu CL, Li HP, Ge H, Zhang YM. Clinical features and genotype analysis in a case of dyskeratosis congenita. *Nan Fang Yi Ke Da Xue Xue Bao.* (2015) 35:553–6.
- Pearson T, Curtis F, Al-Eyadhy A, Al-Tamemi S, Mazer B, Dror Y, et al. An intronic mutation in DKC1 in an infant with Høyeraal-Hreidarsson syndrome. *Am J Med Genet A*. (2008) 146A:2159–61. doi: 10.1002/ajmg.a.32412
- Del Brío Castillo R, Bleesing J, McCormick T, Squires JE, Mazariegos GV, Squires J, et al. Successful liver transplantation in short telomere syndromes without bone marrow failure due to DKC1 mutation. *Pediatr Transplant*. (2020) 24:e13695. doi: 10.1111/petr.13695
- van Schouwenburg PA, Davenport EE, Kienzler AK, Marwah I, Wright B, Lucas M, et al. Application of whole genome and RNA sequencing to investigate the genomic landscape of common variable immunodeficiency disorders. *Clin Immunol.* (2015) 160:301–14. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2015. 05.020
- 44. Tsangaris E, Klaassen R, Fernandez CV, Yanofsky R, Shereck E, Champagne J, et al. Genetic analysis of inherited bone marrow failure syndromes from one prospective, comprehensive and population-based cohort and identification of novel mutations. *J Med Genet.* (2011) 48:618–28. doi: 10.1136/jmg.2011. 089821
- Stray-Pedersen A, Sorte HS, Samarakoon P, Gambin T, Chinn IK, Coban Akdemir ZH, et al. Primary immunodeficiency diseases: genomic approaches delineate heterogeneous mendelian disorders. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2017) 139:232–45. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.05.042
- Bellodi C, Krasnykh O, Haynes N, Theodoropoulou M, Peng G, Montanaro L, et al. Loss of function of the tumor suppressor DKC1 perturbs p27 translation control and contributes to pituitary tumorigenesis. *Cancer Res.* (2010) 70:6026–35. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.can-09-4730

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Wang, Li, Xiong, Zhou, Li and Wu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



## Genetic Diagnosis of Rubinstein–Taybi Syndrome With Multiplex Ligation-Dependent Probe Amplification (MLPA) and Whole-Exome Sequencing (WES): Case Series With a Novel CREBBP Variant

### **OPEN ACCESS**

Edited by: Ming Li, Shanghai Jiaotong University, China

#### Reviewed by:

Nadia Akawi, United Arab Emirates University, United Arab Emirates Yiyang Wu, Vanderbilt University Medical Center, United States

#### \*Correspondence:

Chao-Kai Hsu kylehsu@mail.ncku.edu.tw

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal Frontiers in Genetics

Received: 05 January 2022 Accepted: 15 March 2022 Published: 08 April 2022

#### Citation:

Lee Y-R, Lin Y-C, Chang Y-H, Huang H-Y, Hong Y-K, Aala WJF, Tu W-T, Tsai M-C, Chou Y-Y and Hsu C-K (2022) Genetic Diagnosis of Rubinstein–Taybi Syndrome With Multiplex Ligation-Dependent Probe Amplification (MLPA) and Whole-Exome Sequencing (WES): Case Series With a Novel CREBBP Variant. Front. Genet. 13:848879. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2022.848879 Yu-Rong Lee<sup>1,2†</sup>, Yu-Chen Lin<sup>1,3†</sup>, Yi-Han Chang<sup>1,4</sup>, Hsin-Yu Huang<sup>1</sup>, Yi-Kai Hong<sup>1,3</sup>, Wilson Jr F. Aala<sup>5</sup>, Wei-Ting Tu<sup>1</sup>, Meng-Che Tsai<sup>6</sup>, Yen-Yin Chou<sup>6</sup> and Chao-Kai Hsu<sup>1,3,5</sup>\*

<sup>1</sup>Department of Dermatology, National Cheng Kung University Hospital, College of Medicine, National Cheng Kung University, Tainan, Taiwan, <sup>2</sup>School of Medicine, College of Medicine, National Cheng Kung University, Tainan, Taiwan, <sup>3</sup>International Center of Wound Repair and Regeneration, College of Medicine, National Cheng Kung University, Tainan, Taiwan, <sup>4</sup>Education Center, National Cheng Kung University Hospital, College of Medicine, National Cheng Kung University, Tainan, Taiwan, <sup>5</sup>Institute of Clinical Medicine, College of Medicine, National Cheng Kung University, Tainan, Taiwan, <sup>5</sup>Institute of Clinical Medicine, College of Medicine, National Cheng Kung University, Tainan, Taiwan, <sup>6</sup>Department of Pediatrics, National Cheng Kung University Hospital, College of Medicine, National Cheng Kung University, Tainan, Taiwan

Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome (RSTS) is a rare congenital disease with distinctive facial features, broadening of the thumbs and halluces, and developmental delay. RSTS is caused by de novo genetic alterations in CREBBP and the homologous EP300 genes. In this study, we established a genetic diagnostic protocol by integrating multiplex ligation-dependent probe amplification (MLPA) and whole-exome sequencing (WES). Five patients clinically diagnosed with RSTS were enrolled for genetic testing. Germline DNA was extracted from the peripheral blood of the patients and their families. One patient (case 1) was identified as harboring a large heterozygous deletion in the 16p13.3 region, spanning the CREBBP gene. Three patients (Cases 2-4) harbored different CREBBP variants (c.2608C>T:p.Gln870Ter,c.4404\_4405del: p.Thr1468fs,c.3649C>T:p.Gln1217Ter). No causative variants were identified for the fifth RSTS patient (case 5). Here, we propose a molecular diagnostic protocol that identified causative genetic alterations in 4/5 of the patients, yielding a molecular diagnostic rate of 80%. Given the rarity of RSTS, more research is needed to explore its pathogenesis and mechanism.

Keywords: rubinstein-taybi syndrome, multiplex ligation-dependent probe amplification, whole-exome sequencing, next-generation sequencing, genetic diagnosis, novel variant, CREBBP (Crebb binding protein)

## INTRODUCTION

Rubinstein–Taybi Syndrome (RSTS, Broad thumb–hallux syndrome, MIM 180849) is a rare congenital malformation syndrome that affects approximately 1 in 100,000–125,000 newborns. RSTS is characterized by the broadening of the thumbs and halluces, developmental delay, moderate to severe intellectual disability, proneness to keloids, and distinctive facial features such as a large beaked nose and a low-hanging columella (Roelfsema and Peters, 2007).

41

Genetic research on RSTS has mainly focused on mutations in the genes encoding CREB binding protein (*CREBBP*, MIM 600140) and its homolog, E1A-binding protein P300 (*EP300*, MIM 602700). *CREBBP* is located at 16p13.3, while *EP300* is located at 22q13.2. Both CBP and p300 are highly homologous transcriptional coactivators sharing conserved protein-protein interaction domains including the enzymatic histone acetyltransferase (HAT) domain. Acetylation disrupts the DNA-histone interaction by neutralizing the positively charged lysine residues in histones and enabling increased accessibility for transcription factors to activate gene expression (Kalkhoven,

TABLE 1	Summary of	of causative genetic a	Iterations found in this study.					
Case	Gender	Age at diagnosis	at diagnosis Phenotype Description at		Molecular Genetic Diagnosis			
		(months)	Diagnosis	MPLA	WES			
Case 1	Female	1	Short stature <sup>a</sup> , microcephaly <sup>b</sup> , cyanotic congenital heart disease, pulmonary hypertension, prominent nose, broad thumbs and/or halluces, keloids	16p13.3 (3,728,096- 3,962,938)del	Low read coverage across the mutation span			
Case 2	Male	36	Prominent nose, mild intellectual disability, mild mental retardation, broad thumbs and/or halluces, keloids	Normal <sup>c</sup>	* <i>CREBBP</i> :exon14:c.2608C>T: p.Gln870Ter (CADD:21.4, DANN: 0.9986)			
Case 3	Female	27	Short stature <sup>a</sup> , microcephaly <sup>b</sup> , broad thumbs and/or halluces	Normal <sup>c</sup>	CREBBP:exon27:c.4404_4405del: p.Thr1468fs (CADD:NA, DANN:NA)			
Case 4	Male	8	Short stature <sup>a</sup> , ventricular septal defect, patent ductus arteriosus, hearing loss, bilateral hearing impairment, cryptorchidism, broad thumbs and/or halluces	Normal <sup>c</sup>	CREBBP:exon19:c.3649C>T: p.Gln1217Ter (CADD:44, DANN: 0.9987)			
Case 5	Male	32	Short stature <sup>a</sup> , microcephaly <sup>b</sup> , congenital glaucoma, broad thumbs and/or halluces	Normal <sup>c</sup>	Normal <sup>id</sup>			

<sup>a</sup>≤3rd percentile for height.

<sup>b</sup>≤3rd percentile for occipital frontal circumference.

<sup>c</sup>No large intragenic deletions detected in CREBBP or EP300.

<sup>d</sup>No pathogenic SNP or indels detected.

\*novel variant.



FIGURE 1 | Schematic of the diagnostic workflow in this study. Five patients clinically diagnosed with RSTS were enrolled. MLPA was done on DNA samples of all the RSTS patients. 1/5 patient (20%) was found to harbor a large *de novo* deletion spanning *CREBBP*. WES was performed on DNA samples of the other four patients showing negative MLPA results. 3/5 patients (60%) were found to have novel *CREBBP* mutations with high pathogenicity scores. 1/5 patient (20%) showed negative results for MLPA and WES.

2004; Oliveira et al., 2006). Among patients with RSTS, roughly 50–60% harbor pathogenic variants in *CREBBP* (RSTS type I), while only 3–8% of the patients harbor mutations in *EP300* (RSTS type II) (López et al., 2018). The vast majority (about 99%) of RSTS cases occur sporadically from *de novo* heterozygous *CREBBP* mutations, although vertical transmission has also been documented in a handful of cases (Bartsch et al., 2010). The spectrum of reported genetic alterations regarding RSTS includes point mutations (i.e., frameshift, nonsense, missense, and splice-site mutations), intragenic or large deletions, translocations and inversions (Negri et al., 2019).

Whole-exome sequencing (WES), which utilizes the "shotgun-based" approach of next-generation sequencing, is known for its efficiency and effectiveness in detecting singlenucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) and small insertions/ deletions (indels). Structural variants and large deletions, on the other hand, remain challenging for WES due to its reliance on the short-read approach (Chong et al., 2015; Chiu et al., 2021). Multiplex ligation-dependent probe amplification (MLPA), on the other hand, although unable to recognize SNPs and indels, shows strengths in detecting genomic variations, such as copy number variations (CNVs) and large-spanning deletions by comparing the differences in PCR-amplified fluorescently labeled primers binding to the probes. Although molecular diagnosis can reveal the genetic alterations in most RSTS cases, a sizeable subset of patients (30%) remain undiagnosed when this method is used (Tajir et al., 2013). In this study, we leveraged the distinct advantages of WES and MLPA by combining the two methods in our genetic diagnostic protocol for RSTS. Here, we report three patients with pathogenic CREBBP mutations and one with a large deletion spanning CREBBP in a five-patient cohort of clinically diagnosed RSTS individuals.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

### Patients

The inclusion criteria included concurrent presentation of common RSTS clinical characteristics (distinctive facial features, broadening of the thumbs and halluces, short stature) unexplained by other systemic syndromes (Figure 2). Five patients (3 males and 2 females) fulfilled the criteria and were enrolled for further molecular genetic diagnosis. Detailed clinical data of the cases were documented. 3/5 (60%) of the cases also had microcephaly, another common presentation of RSTS. Additional clinical findings relevant to RSTS, including cyanotic heart disease, pulmonary hypertension, intellectual disability, and other neurological impairments, were found in some cases. The clinical manifestations of each case enrolled in this study are summarized in Table 1. Ethics approval was granted by the Ethics Committee of National Cheng Kung University Hospital (A-BR-104-052). Informed consent was obtained from the patients' parents. Peripheral blood specimens were collected from the patients. DNA was extracted using the

Qiagen FlexiGene DNA Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

## Multiplex Ligation-Dependent Probe Amplification

MLPA was performed on DNA from each patients via the Affymetrix 750K array platform (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, United States) using a human microdeletion syndrome probe set (SALSA P096; MRC-Holland, Amsterdam, Netherlands). On the whole, microdeletions in the 4p, 5p15, 8p, 8q24, 11p13-14, 16p13.3, and 21q22.2 regions were detected with the probe set and were thus analyzed. MLPA reveals the relative quantification of the number of copies of targeted DNA sequences. Data were analyzed using GeneMarker software (SoftGenetics, State College, PA, United States). For the purpose of this study, heterozygous or homozygous deletions in the 16p13.3 region, which spans the *CREBBP* gene, were considered abnormal positives.

In one patient showing an abnormal large deletion spanning the *CREBBP* gene (case 1), MLPA was also done on the germline DNA from the parents of the proband to examine whether the mutation occurs *de novo*. As for the patients showing negative results for *CREBBP* large deletions, WES was performed on the DNA specimen to detect pathogenic SNPs and indels in the genes *CREBBP* and *EP300*.

## Whole-Exome Sequencing and Sanger Sequencing

Germline DNA extracted from the probands was used for paired-end library preparation using the SureSelect All Exon Version 4.0 kit (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA, 50 Mb according to the manufacturer's United States) recommendations. Sequencing was carried out by massively parallel sequencing with 100-bp paired-end reads using the HiSeq-2000 platform (Illumina, CA, United States). The Novoalign software package (Novocraft Technologies Sdn Bhd) was used to align reads generated to the reference human genome. Reads mapping to multiple locations on the reference human genome were excluded from downstream analysis. The BedTools package was used to calculate the depth and breadth of sequence coverage (Quinlan and Hall, 2010). Single-nucleotide substitutions and small indels were detected with the SamTools package (Li et al., 2009). Sequence variants were annotated with the Annovar tool (Wang et al., 2010). To assess the pathogenicity of the candidate variants, an in-house variant-filtering pipeline was used. Nonsense variants or indels resulting in frame shifts in CREBBP or EP300 with minor allele frequencies (MAF) of less than 0.5% in the 1,000 Genomes Project (Siva, 2008) and Exome Aggregation Consortium (ExAC) were included. The damage prediction criteria for filtering the candidate variants included a Combined Annotation Dependent Depletion (CADD) score of above 15, a Deleterious Annotation of Genetic variants using Neural Networks (DANN) score of above 0.95, and a Polymorphism Phenotyping v2 (PolyPhen-2) score of above 0.95. Variants with MAF exceeding 0.5% or with damage prediction scores not fulfilling our criteria were excluded as non-pathogenic.

BAM files of WES were visualized via Integrative Genomics Viewer (IGV) (Robinson et al., 2011). Confirmative polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and Sanger sequencing tests were performed on the DNA from the probands and their parents to validate the filtered variants detected by WES and for segregation analysis. Primers were designed using the Ensembl database (Howe et al., 2021) and Primer3 (Untergasser et al., 2012) online software. The original contributions presented in the study are publicly available. This data can be found here: NCBI, PRJNA806385.

## RESULTS

Genetic alterations relevant to RSTS identified in this study by both MLPA and WES are summarized in **Figure 1**. The characteristic clinical manifestations of RSTS for all five cases are summarized in **Figure 2**. As a whole, among the patients enrolled, MLPA showed a large 16p13.3 DNA deletion spanning the *CREBBP* gene in 1/5 (20%) patient, while causative *CREBBP* variants were detected in 3/5 (60%) patients by WES and were confirmed by Sanger sequencing. Through MLPA and WES, causative variants were identified in 4/5 (80%) of the RSTS patients and are summarized in **Table 1**.

**Case 1.** was a 4-year-old female showing typical clinical features, including a high-arched palate, broadened thumbs and halluces, and a tendency to keloid development (**Figure 2A**). Congenital



thumbs and halluces, were noted in all of the enrolled cases. (A) case 1. (B) case 2. (C) case 3. (D) case 4. (E) case 5.



FIGURE 3 | Pedigrees and schematic summary of genetic alteration discoveries in this study. (A) case 1. (B) case 2. (C) case 3. (D) case 4. (E) case 5. WT, wild type.



cyanotic heart disease were also found, including hypoplastic aortic isthmus with mild coarctation of the aorta, perimembranous ventricular septal defect, large right patent ductus arteriosus (PDA), and anomalous left pulmonary artery arising from left side PDA. MLPA of DNA from the proband and the parents revealed a de novo heterozygous 16p13.3:3,728,096-3,962,938 deletion that spanned the loci of TRAP1 and CREBBP (Figures 3A, 4A). To validate the results, we also performed WES on the proband's DNA, and a visualization of the WES results in IGV revealed low read coverage across the mutation span (Figure 4B). Surgical repair of the patient's congenital cyanotic heart disease was performed to alleviate the cardiac symptoms, and diflucortolone ointment was prescribed for the treatment of the developed keloid. The developmental delay was managed by follow-up treatments in the outpatient department and diet education.

**Case 2.** was a 15-year-old male with typical clinical features suggesting RSTS (**Figure 2B**). MLPA of case 2 showed no detectable deletions in *CREBBP*. WES of the proband's germline DNA revealed a novel *CREBBP* heterozygous nonsense mutation (NM\_004380:c.C2608T: p.Gln870Ter) with a significant pathogenicity score (CADD:21.4, DANN:0.9986). Further segregation analysis by Sanger sequencing confirmed the variant detected through WES and revealed both parents to harbor homozygous wild-type alleles at the mutation site, confirming that the proband's mutation had occurred *de novo* (**Figures 3B, 5A**). Since that the patient also presented with intellectual disability and mental retardation, the patient was referred to neurologists and psychiatrists at our hospital for diagnostic interviews and further psychological assessments.

Case 3. was a 9-year-old female with typical clinical features suggesting RSTS (Figure 2C). MLPA did not reveal any large



deletions spanning *CREBBP*. WES showed a 2-bp deletion leading to a frame-shift in the *CREBBP* locus (NM\_004380: c.4404\_4405del:p.Gly1469AlafsTer9), which had been reported in another RSTS patient (Murata, 2001). Segregation analysis showed a wild-type genotype for both parents at the mutation site (**Figures 3C, 5B**), indicating that the mutation had occurred *de novo*.

**Case 4.** a 10-year-old male, also showed features of RSTS (**Figure 2D**). No large deletions were found in the patient's DNA by MLPA, but WES revealed a *CREBBP* nonsense mutation (NM\_004380:c.C3649T:p.Gln1217Ter) with a significant pathogenicity score (CADD:44, DANN:0.9987) that had been reported in a previous RSTS patient (Saettini et al., 2020). Further segregation analysis showed that the mutation had occurred *de novo* (**Figure 5C**). The patient also showed microcephaly and white matter hyperintensities under magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) examination. Rehabilitation programs and psychological assessments were arranged on a regular time course for the neurological symptoms.

**Case 5.** was a 4-year-old boy also with typical features of RSTS (**Figure 2E**). MLPA showed no large deletions in *CREBBP*. Unexpectedly, WES also failed to identify pathogenic variants within the *CREBBP* and *EP300* loci (**Figure 3E**). Therefore, the causative genetic or genomic variant for case 5 remains unknown. Since the patient also manifested congenital glaucoma,

trabeculectomy including peripheral iridectomy under the microscope was performed.

## DISCUSSION

Of the five patients whose clinical presentation suggested RSTS, pathogenic variants in CREBBP were identified in four patients (80%) using an MLPA-WES genetic diagnostic workflow. However, the causative variant for 1/5 (20%) patient, remains uncertain. Among the sequencing methods used in this study, although WES efficiently detects small indels in protein-coding (exonic) DNA regions, the detection of copy number variations (CNVs), structural variants, and homologous regions of the genome remains challenging for WES. Given that pathogenic variants in RSTS comprise single-nucleotide or oligonucleotide variations as well as large deletions, genomic assays that can screen for large genomic variants (e.g., MLPA) are highly desirable. In this study, we integrated MLPA and WES in our molecular diagnostic protocol. PCR-based Sanger sequencing was also utilized to confirm the variants identified by WES. Indeed, a similar workflow has been applied to a Korean cohort (Choi et al., 2021), leading to the detection of causative variants in 80% of their patients, which is similar to our diagnostic yield.

Given that RSTS is a rare disorder arising from *de novo* mutations, the number of reported cases remain limited. In the Taiwanese population, one study reported the clinical and molecular data of 10 RSTS patients (Hou, 2005). In that study, chromosomal deletions over the 16p13 region (responsible for the *CREBBP* gene)

were detected by fluorescence *in situ* hybridization (FISH). Only 30% of the RSTS patients were detected as having interstitial submicroscopic deletions in the 16p13 region. The low diagnostic rate from the use of FISH alone might lie in its ability to resolve only large DNA deletions. Thus, pathogenic single-nucleotide variants would be neglected. Similarly, among the five RSTS patients collected in our study, only 1/5 (20%) patient showed a large DNA deletion spanning *CREBBP* (case 1). Our study highlights the potential gains from harnessing various genetic assays.

Mutation hotspots in the *CREBBP* and *EP300* loci have yet to be documented. In a previous report, mutations in the highly conserved HAT domain were regarded as leading to high pathogenicity (López et al., 2018). However, no mutations resided within the HAT domain among our patients. Previous studies have further reported that frameshift mutations are the most prevalent type of mutation in RSTS patients (López et al., 2018; Choi et al., 2021). Although limited in number, more nonsense mutations (cases 2, 4) than frameshift mutations (case 3) were observed in the current study.

In our diagnostic workflow, the causative genetic alteration in 1/5 (20%) RSTS patient was not identified. Given that the pathogenesis of RSTS is not yet fully understood, the possibility remains that mutations occurring outside the CREBBP and EP300 loci may contribute to the RSTS phenotype. CREBBP and EP300 are both epigenetics-associated factors that alter acetyltransferase activity. In a previous study, experiments on a developmental animal model for RSTS were conducted using mice deficient in CREB-binding protein (CBP), and these CBP<sup>+/-</sup> mice were found to exhibit an abnormal RSTS skeletal pattern (Tanaka et al., 1997). Furthermore, transgenic mice generated by Korzus et al. expressing reversible CBP that lacked HAT activity showed deficits in long-term memory, indicating that the HAT activity of CBP is essential for brain information processing and cognitive function (Korzus et al., 2004; Korzus, 2017). Although the genetic and epigenetic functions of CREBBP genes in rodents have been thoroughly investigated, the complete pathogenicity of RSTS remains to be explored.

## CONCLUSION

Here, we summarize the molecular genetic diagnostic progress of five patients clinically diagnosed with RSTS. Diagnostic workflow combining MLPA and WES was carried out to identify causative genetic alterations in *CREBBP* and *EP300*. Four of the five patients were found to harbor causative

## REFERENCES

- Bartsch, O., Kress, W., Kempf, O., Lechno, S., Haaf, T., and Zechner, U. (2010). Inheritance and Variable Expression in Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome. Am. J. Med. Genet. 152A, 2254–2261. doi:10.1002/ajmg.a.33598
- Chiu, F. P. C., Doolan, B. J., McGrath, J. A., and Onoufriadis, A. (2021). A Decade of Next-generation Sequencing in Genodermatoses: the Impact on Gene Discovery and Clinical Diagnostics\*. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 184, 606–616. doi:10.1111/bjd. 1938419384

mutations in *CREBBP*. As the exact pathogenesis of RSTS has yet to be completely elucidated and genetic alterations in roughly 20% of the patients have yet to be found, more research is needed on the roles of genetic and epigenetic alterations in RSTS.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are publicly available. This data can be found here: NCBI, PRJNA806385.

## ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by National Cheng Kung University Hospital, College of Medicine, National Cheng Kung University, Tainan, Taiwan. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin. Written informed consent was obtained from the minor(s)' legal guardian/next of kin for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

## AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Y-RL: experiment performing, case collection, project managing. Y-CL: original manuscript drafting, figures arrangement, manuscript revision. Y-HC: figures arrangement, project design. H-YH: bioinformatic processing and interpretation. Y-KH: experiment performing, project design. WA: manuscript revision. W-TT: project design, case collection. M-CT: project design, case and clinical data collection. Y-YC: project design, case and clinical data collection. CH: project design, case and clinical data collection.

## FUNDING

The authors gratefully acknowledge the Summer Research Project Grant no. NCKUMCS2020038 from College of Medicine at National Cheng Kung University.

- Choi, N., Kim, H. Y., Lim, B. C., Chae, J. H., Kim, S. Y., and Ko, J. M. (2021). Genetic and Clinical Heterogeneity in Korean Patients with Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome. *Mol. Genet. Genomic Med.* 9. doi:10.1002/mgg3.1791
- Chong, J. X., Buckingham, K. J., Jhangiani, S. N., Boehm, C., Sobreira, N., Smith, J. D., et al. (2015). The Genetic Basis of Mendelian Phenotypes: Discoveries, Challenges, and Opportunities. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 97, 199–215. doi:10.1016/j.ajhg.2015.06.009
- Hou, J. W. (2005). Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome: Clinical and Molecular Cytogenetic Studies. Acta Paediatr. Taiwan 46, 143–148. doi:10.7097/ APT.200506.0143

- Howe, K. L., Achuthan, P., Allen, J., Allen, J., Alvarez-Jarreta, J., Amode, M. R., et al. (2021). Ensembl 2021. Nucleic Acids Res. 49, D884–D891. doi:10.1093/nar/ gkaa942
- Kalkhoven, E. (2004). CBP and P300: HATs for Different Occasions. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 68, 1145–1155. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2004.03.045
- Korzus, E., Rosenfeld, M. G., and Mayford, M. (2004). CBP Histone Acetyltransferase Activity Is a Critical Component of Memory Consolidation. *Neuron* 42, 961–972. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2004.06.002
- Korzus, E. (2017). Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome and Epigenetic Alterations. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. 978, 39–62. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-53889-1\_3
- Li, H., Handsaker, B., Wysoker, A., Fennell, T., Ruan, J., Homer, N., et al. (2009). The Sequence Alignment/Map Format and SAMtools. *Bioinformatics* 25, 2078–2079. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/btp352
- López, M., García-Oguiza, A., Armstrong, J., García-Cobaleda, I., García-Miñaur, S., Santos-Simarro, F., et al. (2018). Rubinstein-Taybi 2 Associated to Novel EP300 Mutations: Deepening the Clinical and Genetic Spectrum. *BMC Med. Genet.* 19, 36. doi:10.1186/s12881-018-0548-2
- Murata, T. (2001). Defect of Histone Acetyltransferase Activity of the Nuclear Transcriptional Coactivator CBP in Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 10, 1071–1076. doi:10.1093/hmg/10.10.1071
- Negri, G., Magini, P., Milani, D., Crippa, M., Biamino, E., Piccione, M., et al. (2019). Exploring by Whole Exome Sequencing Patients with Initial Diagnosis of Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome: the Interconnections of Epigenetic Machinery Disorders. *Hum. Genet.* 138, 257–269. doi:10.1007/s00439-019-01985-y
- Oliveira, A. M. M., Abel, T., Brindle, P. K., and Wood, M. A. (2006). Differential Role for CBP and P300 CREB-Binding Domain in Motor Skill Learning. *Behav. Neurosci.* 120, 724–729. doi:10.1037/0735-7044.120.3.724
- Quinlan, A. R., and Hall, I. M. (2010). BEDTools: a Flexible Suite of Utilities for Comparing Genomic Features. *Bioinforma. Oxf. Engl.* 26, 841–842. doi:10.1093/ bioinformatics/btq033
- Robinson, J. T., Thorvaldsdóttir, H., Winckler, W., Guttman, M., Lander, E. S., Getz, G., et al. (2011). Integrative Genomics Viewer. *Nat. Biotechnol.* 29, 24–26. doi:10.1038/ nbt.1754
- Roelfsema, J. H., and Peters, D. J. M. (2007). Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome: Clinical and Molecular Overview. *Expert Rev. Mol. Med.* 9, 1–16. doi:10.1017/ S1462399407000415

- Saettini, F., Herriot, R., Prada, E., Nizon, M., Zama, D., Marzollo, A., et al. (2020). Prevalence of Immunological Defects in a Cohort of 97 Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome Patients. J. Clin. Immunol. 40, 851–860. doi:10.1007/s10875-020-00808-4
- Siva, N. (2008). 1000 Genomes Project. Nat. Biotechnol. 26, 256. doi:10.1038/nbt0308-256b
- Tajir, M., Fergelot, P., Lancelot, G., Elalaoui, S. C., Arveiler, B., Lacombe, D., et al. (2013). Germline Mosaicism in Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome. *Gene* 518, 476–478. doi:10. 1016/j.gene.2012.12.105
- Tanaka, Y., Naruse, I., Maekawa, T., Masuya, H., Shiroishi, T., and Ishii, S. (1997). Abnormal Skeletal Patterning in Embryos Lacking a Single Cbp Allele: A Partial Similarity with Rubinstein-Taybi Syndrome. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 94, 10215–10220. doi:10.1073/pnas.94.19.10215
- Untergasser, A., Cutcutache, I., Koressaar, T., Ye, J., Faircloth, B. C., Remm, M., et al. (2012). Primer3-new Capabilities and Interfaces. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 40, e115. doi:10.1093/nar/gks596
- Wang, K., Li, M., and Hakonarson, H. (2010). ANNOVAR: Functional Annotation of Genetic Variants from High-Throughput Sequencing Data. Nucleic Acids Res. 38, e164. doi:10.1093/nar/gkq603

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations or those of the publisher, the editors, and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Lee, Lin, Chang, Huang, Hong, Aala, Tu, Tsai, Chou and Hsu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



## A Connexin Gene (GJB3) Mutation in a Chinese Family With Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis, Ichthyosis and Nonsyndromic Hearing Loss: Case Report and Mutations Update

## OPEN ACCESS

### Edited by:

Jia Zhang, Xinhua Hospital Affiliated to Shanghai Jiao Tong University School of Medicine, China

#### Reviewed by:

Muhammad Ansar, Quaid-i-Azam University, Pakistan Mohiuddin Mohammed Taher, Umm al-Qura University, Saudi Arabia

#### \*Correspondence:

Yaping Liu ypliu@ibms.pumc.edu.cn Yuehua Liu yuehualiu63@163.com Tao Wang wangtaopumch@126.com

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributed equally to this work

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal Frontiers in Genetics

Received: 20 November 2021 Accepted: 28 March 2022 Published: 23 May 2022

#### Citation:

Gao Y, Zhang Q, Zhang S, Yang L, Liu Y, Liu Y and Wang T (2022) A Connexin Gene (GJB3) Mutation in a Chinese Family With Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis, Ichthyosis and Nonsyndromic Hearing Loss: Case Report and Mutations Update. Front. Genet. 13:797124. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2022.797124

## Yajuan Gao<sup>1†</sup>, Qianli Zhang<sup>2†</sup>, Shiyu Zhang<sup>1</sup>, Lu Yang<sup>1</sup>, Yaping Liu<sup>3</sup>\*, Yuehua Liu<sup>1</sup>\* and Tao Wang<sup>1</sup>\*

<sup>1</sup>State Key Laboratory of Complex Severe and Rare Diseases, Department of Dermatology, Peking Union Medical College Hospital, Chinese Academy of Medical Science and Peking Union Medical College, National Clinical Research Center for Dermatologic and Immunologic Diseases, Beijing, China, <sup>2</sup>Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences and Peking Union Medical College, Beijing, China, <sup>3</sup>Department of Medical Genetics and National Laboratory of Medical Molecular Biology, Institute of Basic Medical Sciences, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences and Peking Union Medical College, Beijing, China

## **Background:** Gap junctions formed by connexins are channels on cytoplasm functioning in ion recycling and homeostasis. Some members of connexin family including connexin 31 are significant components in human skin and cochlea. In clinic, mutations of connexin 31 have been revealed as the cause of a rare hereditary skin disease called erythrokeratodermia variabilis (EKV) and non-syndromic hearing loss (NSHL).

**Objective:** To determine the underlying genetic cause of EKV, ichthyosis and NSHL in three members of a Chinese pedigree and skin histologic characteristics of the EKV patient.

**Methods:** By performing whole exome sequencing (WES), Sanger sequencing and skin biopsy, we demonstrate a Chinese pedigree carrying a mutation of *GJB3* with three patients separately diagnosed with EKV, ichthyosis and NSHL.

**Results:** The proband, a 6-year-old Chinese girl, presented with demarcated annular redbrown plaques and hyperkeratotic scaly patches on her trunk and limbs. Her mother has ichthyosis with hyperkeratosis and geographic tongue while her younger brother had NSHL since birth. Mutation analysis revealed all of them carried a heterozygous missense mutation c.293G>A of *GJB3*. Skin biopsy showed many grain cells with dyskeratosis in the granular layer. Acanthosis, papillomatosis, and a mild superficial perivascular lymphocytic infiltrate were observed.

**Conclusion:** A mutation of *GJB3* associated with EKV, ichthyosis and NSHL is reported in this case. The daughter with EKV and the son with NSHL in this Chinese family inherited the mutation from their mother with ichthyosis. The variation of clinical features may involve with genetic, epigenetic and environmental factors.

49

Keywords: connexin gene, GJB3, erythrokeratodermia variabilis, ichthyosis, nonsyndromic hearing loss

## INTRODUCTION

Gap junctions are channels or hemichannels assembled by connexins mediating cell-cell or cell-environment communication. Ions and small molecules can pass through gap junctions and guide embryonic development or pathogenic processes. Connexin 31(Cx31) coded by GJB3 (NM\_024009.3), is one important member of connexin family. Highly expressed in upper differentiating epidermis (Di et al., 2001) and cochlear (Richard et al., 2000), mutations of GJB3 can result in different diseases including erythrokeratodermia variabilis (EKV) and non-syndromic hearing loss (NSHL) ranging from profound congenital deafness to mild, progressive hearing loss in late childhood.

EKV is a rare autosomal dominant skin disease featuring transient red patches that change over hours and days, along with fixed localized or generalized keratotic plaques. The disease is mainly caused by mutations in the *GJB3*, *GJB4*, and *GJA1* genes, all coding members of connexin (Cx) family (Ishida-Yamamoto, 2016). Clinical presentation of EKV associated with *GJB3* mutation can be variable ranging from typical keratotic lesions (Ishida-Yamamoto, 2016) to grey-brown and verrucous hyperkeratosis up to 2 cm thick (Glatz et al., 2011).

NSHL is a type of hereditary hearing loss without defects in other body parts and can be categorized as autosomal dominant, autosomal recessive, X-linked or mitochondrial mutation-related disease. Mutation of some important genes have been identified as the cause of NSHL, including *GJB2*, *GJB3*, and *GJB6*, which are all members of connexin family and generally involve with autosomal recessive or dominant hearing loss (Meena and Ayub, 2017). The Cx31 mutations lead to both recessive and dominant NSHL and severity can vary widely, from late-onset

moderate deafness affecting high frequencies to congenital deafness (Liu et al., 2000).

Herein, we report a Chinese family with a missense mutation of *GJB3* associated with different clinical symptoms covering EKV, ichthyosis and NSHL.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### **Participants**

The study cohort includes a pair of parents, their daughter and son in a Chinese pedigree. The proband was a 6-year-old girl with demarcated annular red-brown plaques of variable sizes and colors spreading over the extensor side of right lower limb (Figure 1A), the right side of her chest (Figure 1B) and lumbar region (Figure 1C). Hyperkeratotic scaly patches were present mainly on the right thigh and knee. These manifestations had presented 6 months earlier, initially appearing on the right lower leg. No involvement of hair or nails was observed and no hearing impairment was found. Her mother has ichthyosis with hyperkeratosis on her limbs and geographic tongue while the patient's younger brother was diagnosed with NSHL during hearing screening since birth. The father is an unaffected individual. The pedigree is shown in Figure 2A. The study was approved by institutional review board of Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences. Written informed consent was obtained from all participants, or from legal guardians in the case of minors.

### **Genomic DNA Extraction**

The genomic DNA was extracted from peripheral blood samples of all four participants using the QIAamp DNA Blood Mini Kit





FIGURE 2 | The pedigree of the family (A) and WES results of the proband (B), her mother (C) and her father (D). (A) The arrow indicates the proband. Black means EKV. The green one has NSHL and the blue one has ichthyosis. (B,C) The proband and her mother have a heterogenous missense mutation of c. 293G>A in GJB3. (D) The proband's father has no mutation (c. 293G) in GJB3.

(QIAGEN, Hilden, Germany), according to the standard protocol and quantified by NanoDROP 2000 Spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific; Waltham, MA, United States).

# Whole Exome Sequencing, Sanger Sequencing and Mutation Analysis

Whole exome sequence (WES) was conducted in the proband and her mother in Novogene company (Beijing, China) by using Illumina Novaseq plat, and the average sequencing depth is 100X. Sanger sequencing was performed in the proband's brother for hot spot variants in NSHL-related genes (*GJB2*, *GJB3*, *SLC26A4*, and *MT-RNR1*). Raw sequence results were aligned to the human reference genome (GRCh37/hg38) annotated to get the candidate variants. Then the candidate variants were validated by Sanger sequencing to confirm the results of WES. And the primers were designed using primer3 Input for the suspected disease-causing genes.

The strategies of WES data filtering are as follows: 1) Variants with minor allele frequency (MAF)>0.01 were excluded, which were screened in normal population variant databases, including 1000G, ESP6500siv2 and gnomAD. 2) Variants in exons or alternative splicing regions were retained. 3) Synonymous mutations variants were removed, which were not located in highly conserved regions and would not affect splicing according to the same prediction software; and small non-frameshift insertion or deletion variants in the repeat regions were eliminated. 4) Variants that matched one of the following conditions were included: a) Variants were predicted to be pathogenic by at least one of the following programs including SIFT, Polyphen, MutationTaster, CADD. b) Variants were predicted to affect splicing by dbscSNV. 5) The remaining

data were filtered by inheritance patterns and cutaneous phenotypes.

## **Skin Biopsy**

A skin biopsy was taken from the proband's right thigh and viewed under the microscope for histopathological examination after hematoxylin-eosin staining.

## RESULTS

## **WES Result**

Genetic tests revealed a highly pathogenic heterozygous missense mutation of GJB3 in the daughter and mother (**Figure 2B, C**). Sanger sequencing confirmed the existence of the same mutation in the younger brother. This mutation (NM\_024009.3; c.293G>A; p.R98H) resulted in a change from a highly alkaline arginine residue at codon 98 to a slightly alkaline histidine residue, between the second transmembrane helix and intracellular domain of Cx31. The mutation was not detected in the father or healthy controls (**Figure 2D**). A diagnosis of EKV was made for the proband.

## **Histopathological Result**

Histopathological examination showed many grain cells with dyskeratosis in the granular layer. Acanthosis, papillomatosis, and a mild superficial perivascular lymphocytic infiltrate were observed (**Figure 3**).

## DISCUSSION AND LITERATURE REVIEW

Gap junctions are important for exchange of metabolites, ions and secondary messengers, especially in skin and cochlea. There



FIGURE 3 | Histopathological image showing many grain cells with dyskeratosis in the granular layer, acanthosis, papillomatosis, and a mild superficial perivascular lymphocytic infiltrate (H&E).

are more than eight kinds of connexins expressed in skin epidermis, which contribute to its differentiation (Richard et al., 2000). Exchange of ions and small molecules helps maintain unique electrochemical environments which is important for cochlea normal function (Cohen-Salmon et al., 2002). *GJB3* encodes Cx31 and is highly expressed in epidermis and cochlea, forming gap junctions (Scott and Kelsell, 2011), which is important in differentiation of keratinocytes and transfer of nerve pulses (Martinez et al., 2009). Gap junctions can be homomeric (consisting of one connexin type) or heteromeric (consisting of more than one connexin type) within the same cell (Kelly et al., 2015). Therefore, the connexons formed in epidermis and cochlea are intricate and delicate to guide the differentiation and maintain normal function.

EKV is a rare autosomal dominant skin disease associated with mutation of connexin genes, including GJB3, GJB4, and GJA1 (Ishida-Yamamoto, 2016). Several cases of autosomal recessive mutations of GJB3 causing EKV have also been reported (Gottfried et al., 2002; Terrinoni et al., 2004; Fuchs-Telem et al., 2011; Deng et al., 2019). Transient red patches and keratotic plaques are two prominent features of EKV. In this case, the patient with EKV and her mother both carry R98H mutation in Cx31 but the mother only shows the symptom of keratotic plaques and were diagnosed with ichthyosis. A severe case of EKV with grey-brown and verrucous hyperkeratosis up to 2 cm thick was reported caused by mutation of GJB3 (Glatz et al., 2011). Therefore, clinical symptoms of EKV may be diverse. Other genetic, epigenetic, and environmental factors are probably the explanation for variation of symptoms (Renner et al., 2008). Deep investigation is still needed. For the younger

brother, no manifestation of skin is probably due to late onset characteristic of EKV or other factors related to genetics and environment.

Many kinds of connexins have been identified in cochlea and among them, Cx26 and Cx30 are predominant components while other types are limited (Wingard and Zhao, 2015). The mutations of Cx26 account for at least half of NSHL cases, while mutation of Cx31 is also a cause (Rabionet et al., 2000). Clinical symptoms of hearing loss resulted by GJB3 mutations range from congenital hearing loss since birth to late-onset hearing loss during childhood (Wingard and Zhao, 2015). Most NSHL cases related to Cx31 mutation are autosomal recessive while a few autosomal dominant cases were also reported (Liu et al., 2012; Oh et al., 2013). However, no case carrying the Cx31 mutation with both EKV and NSHL was reported but a pedigree with both Cx26 and Cx31 mutation presented hearing loss and palmoplantar keratoderma (Kelsell et al., 2000). Therefore, one possible explanation is that other connexin protein may make up the function loss of Cx31 in skin or cochlea while more studies are still required. In this family, three people harbor the same mutation but only the son has NSHL, which is probably due to partial penetrance. In earlier reports, female carriers with GJB3 dominant mutations in two deafness families have subclinical deafness or normal hearing while male carriers have NSHL (Xia et al., 1998), which indicates partial penetrance involving sex may be the reason of different symptoms of carriers.

How the mutation in Cx31 affects cell function is believed to be related to where the mutation site lies (Sugiura et al., 2015). The structure of Cx31 mainly contains four transmembrane domains (M1-4) linked by one intracellular loop (CL) and two



extracellular loops (E1 and E2) with conserved cysteine residues while N- and C-termini (NT and CT) are lying inside the cell (Kelly et al., 2015; Figure 4). The E1 domain plays an important role in formation of the gap junction channel (Richard et al., 2000). The M2 domain is known for function in voltage gating (Rabionet et al., 2000). The extracellular domain E2 probably functions in interaction between different types of connexin and formation of heterotypic connexons (Sugiura et al., 2015). Mutations of GJB3 resulting in NSHL mainly locate in E2 domain, which may interfere the interaction between Cx31 and Cx26 and damage the function of heterotypic connexons on the membrane of cochlear cells (Sugiura et al., 2015). However, there is seemingly no relationship between the mutation locus and phenotypes of EKV patients. Most mutations related to EKV are autosomal dominant while a few recessive mutations were also found (shown in Figure 4). Interestingly, a compound heterozygous case with two recessive mutations in GJB3 presented a mutation lying in E2, which was the first pathologic mutation involved with EKV identified in this domain (Deng et al., 2019). This patient had no symptoms of hearing loss probably because this mutation in E2 domain is recessive. By systematically searching the PubMed, Embase and Web of Science, we summarized all the GJB3 mutations reported leading to EKV and phenotypes in each case (Table 1) and autosomal dominant GJB3 mutation related to NSHL (Figure 4; Richard et al., 1998; Xia et al., 1998; Wilgoss et al., 1999; Lopez-Bigas et al., 2000; Richard et al., 2000; Gottfried et al., 2002; Alexandrino et al., 2004; Terrinoni et al., 2004; Common et al., 2005; Feldmeyer et al., 2005; Morley et al., 2005; Yang et al., 2007; Renner et al., 2008; Li et al., 2010; Fuchs-Telem et al., 2011; Glatz

et al., 2011; Scott and Kelsell, 2011; Wang et al., 2011; Liu et al., 2012; Torres et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2012; Ikeya et al., 2013; Oh et al., 2013; Otaguchi et al., 2014; Beck et al., 2015; Sugiura et al., 2015; Takeichi et al., 2016; Deng et al., 2018; Imura et al., 2020). In this case, the substitution of R98H lying in the border of M2 and CL, which are important in voltage and pH gating (Richard et al., 2000), is the first mutation found involving both EKV and NSHL. The exact mechanism behind needs more investigation.

Although the phenotypes of different pathologic mutations may be the same, the mechanisms behind them are likely different. In many vitro-studies, overexpression of Cx31 with the same mutation in cells may obtain different conclusions about pathogenic mechanisms possibly due to different experimental conditions. But overall, the viability of cells with EKV-related mutated Cx31 was decreased, while that of cells with NSHLrelated Cx31 mutation was not (He et al., 2005; Tattersall et al., 2009; Easton et al., 2019). The mechanisms behind can be concluded into mainly two ways: 1) The mutated Cx31 protein accumulates in endoplasmic reticulum (ER) due to misfold, leading to ER stress response and finally cell death (Di et al., 2002; Tattersall et al., 2009; Chi et al., 2012). 2) Mutated Cx31 can be transferred to the cell membrane but only form dysfunctional gap junctions which may even interfere the normal function of plasma membrane (Rouan et al., 2003). However, a kind of rare mutation of Cx31 with G45E exhibits a new way to damage cells by inducing necrosis (Easton et al., 2019). Overexpression of Cx31G45E-GFP within HeLa cells and HaCaT cells led to expansion of the ER due to accumulation of mutated protein and finally cell necrosis rather than ER stress responses (Easton et al., 2019). Also, the

No	Hereditary mode	Erythematous plaques distribution	Palmoplantar keratoderma	Nucleotide change	Amino acid change	Protein domain	Mutation type	Novel or reference
1	AD	/	/	c.34G>C	P. G12R	NT	Missense	(Richard et al.,1998)
2	AD	/	/	c.35G>A	p. G12D	NT	Missense	(Richard et al.,1998)
3	AR	Face, limbs, buttocks, and chest	Y	c. 34G>A	p. G12S	NT	Missense	(Deng et al., 2018)
4	AR	Back	Y	c.88G>A	p. V30I	M1	Missense	(Fuchs-Telem et al, 2011)
5	AR	Abdomen, trunk, earlobes and extensor aspects of the upper and lower limbs	Ν	c. 101T>C	p. L34P	M1	Missense	(Gottfried et al., 2002)
6	AD	• /	① Y	c.125G>C	p. R42P	E1	Missense	<ol> <li>(Richard et al., 2000)</li> </ol>
		② Buttocks, lower back, neck and four limbs	@ Y					② (Wilgoss et al., 1999)
7	AD	① Whole body	Y	c.134G>A	p. G45E	E1	Missense	<ol> <li>(Wang et al., 2012)</li> </ol>
		② The extensor sides of the extremities and the face						② (Renner et al., 2008)
8	AD	Body and limbs	Υ	c. 141G>C	p. E47D	E1	Missense	(Wang et al., 2011)
9	AD	① /	/	c.256T>A	p. C86S	M2	Missense	(Richard et al.,1998)
10	AD	right side of chest, waist, and extensor side of right leg	Ν	c.293G>A	p. R98H	CL	Missense	Novel
11	AR	Whole body	Y	c. 829G>A	p. E100K	CL	Missense	(Terrinoni et al., 2004)
12	AD	Trunk and limbs	/	c. 403C>G	p. L135V	M3	Missense	(Scott et al., 2011)
13	AD	① Four extremities	① Y	c. 409 T>C	p. F137L	M3	Missense	① (Richard et al.,2000)
		② Back and four limbs	@ /					② (Glatz et al., 2011)
		③ Face, upper trunk, arms, and buttocks	3 Y					③ (Imura et al., 2020)
14	AR	Face, limbs, buttocks, and chest	Υ	c. 474G>A	p. M158I	E2	Missense	(Deng et al., 2018)
15	AD	Trunk and the extremities	Y	c. 605C>A	p. T202N	M4	Missense	(Sugiura et al., 2015)
16	AD	⑦ Forehead, cheeks, extremities and buttocks	① Y	c. 625C>T	p. L209F	СТ	Missense	<ol> <li>(Morley et al., 2005)</li> </ol>
		② Back and limbs	@ Y					② (Otaguchi et al., 2014)
		③ Extensor surfaces and buttocks; buttocks, trunk, face and extremities and extensor surfaces; limbs and buttocks; buttocks and right arm.	③ Y in 2 women and 1 man, N in 1 man					3 (Feldmeyer et al., 2005)

AD, autosomal dominant; AR, autosomal recessive; Y, yes; N, no.

interaction between mutated Cx31 and other wild-type connexins enables the accumulation of normal connexin in ER, which decreases the gap junctions on the cell membrane and interferes with normal function (Easton et al., 2019). The pathogenic mechanism of R98H in Cx31 needs experiments *in vitro* to identified.

In this case, we report a Chinese family with a mutation associated with EKV, ichthyosis and NSHL. The daughter with EKV and the son with NSHL in this Chinese family inherited the mutation from their mother with ichthyosis. The variation in clinical features may involve with genetic, epigenetic and environmental factors. One shortage of our research is that further experiments *in vitro* are needed to identify the possible pathogenic mechanism of this mutation. Our results indicate an important mutation site of Cx31 leading to EKV and NSHL with partial penetrance.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this study can be found in online repositories. The names of the repository/repositories and

accession number(s) can be found below: GenBank database, accession number OL471368.

## ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s) for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

TW participated in data receipt, clinical data collection and paper revision; YG participated in paper writing and literature review; QZ conducted gene mutation detection and verification and

### REFERENCES

- Alexandrino, F., Oliveira, C. A., Reis, F. C., Maciel-Guerra, A. T., and Sartorato, E. L. (2004). Screening for Mutations in the GJB3 Gene in Brazilian Patients with Nonsyndromic Deafness. J. Appl. Genet. 45 (2), 249–254.
- Beck, C., Pérez-Álvarez, J. C., Sigruener, A., Haubner, F., Seidler, T., Aslanidis, C., et al. (2015). Identification and Genotype/phenotype Correlation of Mutations in a Large German Cohort with Hearing Loss. *Eur. Arch. Otorhinolaryngol.* 272 (10), 2765–2776. doi:10.1007/s00405-014-3157-5
- Chi, J., Li, L., Liu, M., Tan, J., Tang, C., Pan, Q., et al. (2012). Pathogenic Connexin-31 Forms Constitutively Active Hemichannels to Promote Necrotic Cell Death. *PLoS One* 7 (2), e32531. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0032531
- Cohen-Salmon, M., Ott, T., Michel, V., Hardelin, J.-P., Perfettini, I., Eybalin, M., et al. (2002). Targeted Ablation of Connexin26 in the Inner Ear Epithelial gap junction Network Causes Hearing Impairment and Cell Death. *Curr. Biol.* 12 (13), 1106–1111. doi:10.1016/s0960-9822(02)00904-1
- Common, J. E. A., O'Toole, E. A., Leigh, I. M., Thomas, A., Griffiths, W. A. D., Venning, V., et al. (2005). Clinical and Genetic Heterogeneity of Erythrokeratoderma Variabilis. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 125 (5), 920–927. doi:10. 1111/j.0022-202X.2005.23919.x
- Deng, Y., Wang, H., Mou, Y., Zeng, Q., and Xiong, X. (2019). Exome sequencing identifies novel compound heterozygous mutations in GJB3 gene that cause erythrokeratodermia variabilis et progressiva. *Australas. J. Dermatol.* 60 (1), e87–e89. doi:10.1111/ajd.12887
- Di, W.-L., Rugg, E. L., Leigh, I. M., and Kelsell, D. P. (2001). Multiple Epidermal Connexins Are Expressed in Different Keratinocyte Subpopulations Including Connexin 31. J. Invest. Dermatol. 117 (4), 958–964. doi:10.1046/j.0022-202x.2001.01468.x
- Di, W. L., Monypenny, J., Common, J. E., Kennedy, C. T., Holland, K. A., Leigh, I. M., et al. (2002). Defective Trafficking and Cell Death Is Characteristic of Skin Disease-Associated Connexin 31 Mutations. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 11 (17), 2005–1h4. doi:10.1093/hmg/11.17.2005%J
- Easton, J. A., Albuloushi, A. K., Kamps, M. A. F., Brouns, G. H. M. R., Broers, J. L. V., Coull, B. J., et al. (2019). A Rare Missense Mutation in GJB3 (Cx31G45E) Is Associated with a Unique Cellular Phenotype Resulting in Necrotic Cell Death. *Exp. Dermatol.* 28 (10), 1106–1113. doi:10.1111/exd.13542
- Feldmeyer, L., Plantard, L., Mevorah, B., Huber, M., and Hohl, D. (2005). Novel Mutation of Connexin 31 Causing Erythrokeratoderma Variabilis. Br. J. Dermatol. 152 (5), 1072–1074. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133.2005.06561.x
- Fuchs-Telem, D., Pessach, Y., Mevorah, B., Shirazi, I., Sarig, O., and Sprecher, E. (2011). Erythrokeratoderma Variabilis Caused by a Recessive Mutation in

literature review. SZ and LY participated in case data collection; YPL and YHL were in charge of the research and revision of the paper.

## FUNDING

This work was supported by grants from the Beijing Natural Science Foundation (Z210017 to TW), the Peking Union Medical College Hospital (grant number: ZC201903429 to YHL, ZC201911051 to TW), and the Center for Rare Diseases Research, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences, Beijing, China.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Louise Adam, ELS(D), from Liwen Bianji, Edanz Editing China (www.liwenbianji.cn/ac) for editing the English text of a draft of this manuscript.

GJB3. Clin. Exp. Dermatol. 36 (4), 406-411. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2230.2010. 03986.x

- Glatz, M., Steensel, M., Geel, M., Steijlen, P., and Wolf, P. (2011). An Unusual Missense Mutation in the GJB3 Gene Resulting in Severe Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis. Acta Derm Venerol 91 (6), 714–715. doi:10.2340/00015555-1135
- Gottfried, I., Landau, M., Glaser, F., Di, W. L., Ophir, J., Mevorah, B., et al. (2002). A Mutation in GJB3 Is Associated with Recessive Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis (EKV) and Leads to Defective Trafficking of the Connexin 31 Protein. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 11 (11), 1311–1316. doi:10.1093/hmg/11.11.1311% JHumanMolecularGenetics
- He, L.-Q., Liu, Y., Cai, F., Tan, Z.-P., Pan, Q., Liang, D.-S., et al. (2005). Intracellular Distribution, Assembly and Effect of Disease-Associated Connexin 31 Mutants in HeLa Cells. Acta Biochim. Biophys. Sinica 37 (8), 547–554. doi:10.1111/j. 1745-7270.2005.00080.x
- Ikeya, S., Urano, S., Sakabe, J.-i., Ito, T., and Tokura, Y. (2013). Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis: First Japanese Case documentingGJB3mutation. J. Dermatol. 40 (5), 402–403. doi:10.1111/1346-8138.12101
- Imura, K., Ikeya, S., Ogata, T., and Tokura, Y. (2020). Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis et Progressiva with a Rare GJB3 Mutation. J. Dermatol. 47 (4), e111–e113. doi:10.1111/1346-8138.15206
- Ishida-Yamamoto, A. (2016). Erythrokeratodermia variabilis et progressiva. J. Dermatol. 43 (3), 280–285. doi:10.1111/1346-8138.13220
- Kelly, J. J., Simek, J., and Laird, D. W. (2015). Mechanisms Linking Connexin Mutations to Human Diseases. *Cell Tissue Res* 360 (3), 701–721. doi:10.1007/ s00441-014-2024-4
- Kelsell, D. P., Wilgoss, A. L., Richard, G., Stevens, H. P., Munro, C. S., and Leigh, I. M. (2000). Connexin Mutations Associated with Palmoplantar Keratoderma and Profound Deafness in a Single Family. *Eur. J. Hum. Genet.* 8 (2), 141–144. doi:10.1038/sj.ejhg.5200407
- Li, Y. H., Jiang, H., Yang, L. J., Xu, H. X., Li, H., Li, H. W., et al. (2010). Study of mtDNA 12S rRNA A1555G, GJB2, GJB3 Gene Mutation in Uighur and Han People with Hereditary Nonsyndromic Hearing Loss in Xinjiang. *Zhonghua Er Bi Yan Hou Tou Jing Wai Ke Za Zhi* 45 (8), 645–651. doi:10.3760/cma.j.issn. 1673-0860.2010.08.008
- Liu, H., Liu, H., Fu, X.-A., Yu, Y.-X., Zhou, G.-Z., Lu, X.-M., et al. (2012). Mutation Analysis of GJB3 and GJB4 in Chinese Patients with Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis. J. Dermatol. 39 (4), 400–401. doi:10.1111/j.1346-8138.2011.01314.x
- Liu, X. Z., Xia, X. J., Xu, L. R., Pandya, A., Liang, C. Y., Blanton, S. H., et al. (2000). Mutations in Connexin31 Underlie Recessive as Well as Dominant Nonsyndromic Hearing Loss. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 9 (1), 63–67. doi:10.1093/hmg/ 9.1.63%JHumanMolecularGenetics

- López-Bigas, N., Rabionet, R., Martínez, E., Banchs, I., Volpini, V., Vance, J. M., et al. (2000). Identification of Seven Novel SNPS (Five Nucleotide and Two Amino Acid Substitutions) in the Connexin31 (GJB3) Gene. *Hum. Mutat.* 15 (5), 481–482. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1098-1004(200005)15:5<481::AID-HUMU15>3.0.CO;2-7
- Martínez, A. D., Acuña, R., Figueroa, V., Maripillan, J., and Nicholson, B. (2009). Gap-junction Channels Dysfunction in Deafness and Hearing Loss. Antioxid. Redox Signaling 11 (2), 309–322. doi:10.1089/ars.2008.2138
- Meena, R., and Ayub, M. (2017). Genetics of Human Hereditary Hearing Impairment. J. Ayub Med. Coll. Abbottabad 29 (4), 671-676.
- Morley, S. M., White, M. I., Rogers, M., Wasserman, D., Ratajczak, P., McLean, W.
  H. I., et al. (2005). A New, Recurrent Mutation of GJB3 (Cx31) in Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 152 (6), 1143–1148. doi:10. 1111/j.1365-2133.2005.06610.x
- Oh, S.-K., Choi, S.-Y., Yu, S. H., Lee, K.-Y., Hong, J. H., Hur, S. W., et al. (2013). Evaluation of the Pathogenicity of GJB3 and GJB6 Variants Associated with Nonsyndromic Hearing Loss. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta (Bba) - Mol. Basis Dis.* 1832 (1), 285–291. doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2012.05.009
- Otaguchi, R., Kawakami, T., Matsuoka, M., Kimura, S., Soma, Y., Matsuda, M., et al. (2014). A Sporadic Elder Case of Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis with a Single Base-Pair Transversion in GJB3 Gene Successfully Treated with Systemic Vitamin A Derivative. J. Dermatol. 41 (11), a-n. doi:10.1111/1346-8138.12628
- Rabionet, R., Gasparini, P., and Estivill, X. (2000). Molecular Genetics of Hearing Impairment Due to Mutations in gap junction Genes Encoding Beta Connexins. *Hum. Mutat.* 16 (3), 190–202. doi:10.1002/1098-1004(200009) 16:3<190::aid-humu2>3.0.co;2-i
- Renner, R., Paasch, U., Simon, J., Froster, U., and Heinritz, W. (2008). A New Mutation in the GJB3 Gene in a Patient with Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis. *J. Eur. Acad. Dermatol. Venerol* 22 (6), 750–751. doi:10.1111/j.1468-3083.2007. 02447.x
- Richard, G., Brown, N., Smith, L. E., Terrinoni, A., Melino, G., Mackie, R. M., et al. (2000). The Spectrum of Mutations in Erythrokeratodermias - Novel and De Novo Mutations in GJB3. *Hum. Genet.* 106 (3), 321–329. doi:10.1007/ s00439005104510.1007/s004390000258
- Richard, G., Smith, L. E., Bailey, R. A., Itin, P., Hohl, D., Epstein, E. H., Jr., et al. (1998). Mutations in the Human Connexin Gene GJB3 Cause Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis. *Nat. Genet.* 20 (4), 366–369. doi:10.1038/3840
- Rouan, F., Lo, C. W., Fertala, A., Wahl, M., Jost, M., Rodeck, U., et al. (2003). Divergent Effects of Two Sequence Variants ofGJB3(G12D and R32W) on the Function of Connexin 31*In Vitro. Exp. Dermatol.* 12 (2), 191–197. doi:10.1034/ j.1600-0625.2003.120210.x
- Scott, C. A., and Kelsell, D. P. (2011). Key Functions for gap Junctions in Skin and Hearing. *Biochem. J.* 438 (2), 245–254. doi:10.1042/BJ20110278
- Sugiura, K., Arima, M., Matsunaga, K., and Akiyama, M. (2015). The novelGJB3mutation p.Thr202Asn in the M4 Transmembrane Domain Underlies Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 173 (1), 309–311. doi:10.1111/bjd.13641
- Takeichi, T., Sugiura, K., Hsu, C., Nomura, T., Takama, H., Simpson, M., et al. (2016). Erythrokeratoderma Variabilis Caused by p.Gly45Glu in Connexin 31: Importance of the First Extracellular Loop Glycine Residue for Gap Junction Function. Acta Derm Venerol 96 (4), 557–559. doi:10.2340/00015555-2307
- Tattersall, D., Scott, C. A., Gray, C., Zicha, D., and Kelsell, D. P. (2009). EKV Mutant Connexin 31 Associated Cell Death Is Mediated by ER Stress. *Hum.*

Mol. Genet. 18 (24), 4734–4745. doi:10.1093/hmg/ddp436% JHumanMolecularGenetics

- Terrinoni, A., Leta, A., Pedicelli, C., Candi, E., Ranalli, M., Puddu, P., et al. (2004).
  A Novel Recessive Connexin 31 (GJB3) Mutation in a Case of Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis. *J. Invest. Dermatol.* 122 (3), 837–839. doi:10.1111/j.0022-202X.2004.22311.x
- Torres, T., Velho, G., Sanches, M., and Selores, M. (2012). A Case of Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis with Connexin 31 Gene Mutation (Cx31F137L). Int. J. Dermatol. 51 (4), 494–496. doi:10.1111/j.1365-4632. 2010.04640.x
- Wang, W., Liu, L. H., Chen, G., Gao, M., Zhu, J., Zhou, F. S., et al. (2012). A Missense Mutation in theGJB3gene Responsible for Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis in a Chinese Family. *Clin. Exp. Dermatol.* 37 (8), 919–921. doi:10. 1111/j.1365-2230.2012.04406.x
- Wang, Z.-X., Lu, W.-S., Li, H., Lin, D., Zhou, F.-S., Sun, L.-D., et al. (2011). A Novel GJB3 (Cx31) Missense Mutation in a Chinese Patient with Erythrokeratodermia Variabilis. J. Eur. Acad. Dermatol. Venereol. 25 (1), 113–115. doi:10.1111/j.1468-3083.2010.03691.x
- Wingard, J. C., and Zhao, H.-B. (2015). Cellular and Deafness Mechanisms Underlying Connexin Mutation-Induced Hearing Loss €" A Common Hereditary Deafness. Front. Cel. Neurosci. 9, 202. doi:10.3389/fncel.2015. 00202
- Wilgoss, A., Leigh, I. M., Barnes, M. R., Dopping-Hepenstal, P., Eady, R. A., Walter, J. M., et al. (1999). Identification of a Novel Mutation R42P in the Gap Junction Protein Beta-3 Associated With Autosomal Dominant Erythrokeratoderma Variabilis. J. Invest Dermatol. 113 (6), 1119–1122. doi:10.1046/j.1523-1747.1999.00792.x
- Xia., J.-h., Liu, C.-y., Tang, B.-s., Pan, Q., Huang, L., Dai, H.-p., et al. (1998). Mutations in the Gene Encoding gap junction Protein  $\beta$ -3 Associated with Autosomal Dominant Hearing Impairment. *Nat. Genet.* 20 (4), 370–373. doi:10.1038/3845
- Yang, J.-J., Huang, S.-H., Chou, K.-H., Liao, P.-J., Su, C.-C., and Li, S.-Y. (2007). Identification of Mutations in Members of the Connexin Gene Family as a Cause of Nonsyndromic Deafness in Taiwan. *Audiol. Neurotol* 12 (3), 198–208. doi:10.1159/000099024

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Gao, Zhang, Zhang, Yang, Liu, Liu and Wang. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.



## Three Variants Affecting Exon 1 of *Ectodysplasin A* Cause X-Linked Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia: Clinical and Molecular Characteristics

Yupei Wang<sup>1,2</sup>, Chuan Zhang<sup>1,2</sup>, Bingbo Zhou<sup>1,2</sup>, Ling Hui<sup>1,2</sup>, Lei Zheng<sup>1,2</sup>, Xue Chen<sup>1,2</sup>, Shifan Wang<sup>1,2</sup>, Lan Yang<sup>1,2</sup>, Shengju Hao<sup>1,2</sup> and Qinghua Zhang<sup>1,2\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Medical Genetics Center, Gansu Provincial Maternity and Child-care Hospital, Lanzhou, China, <sup>2</sup>Gansu Provincial Clinical Research Center for Birth Defects and Rare Diseases, Lanzhou, China

**Background:** Ectodysplasin A (EDA) variations are major pathogenic factors for hypohidrotic ectodermal dysplasia (HED), the most common form of ectodermal dysplasia (ED), characterized by hypotrichosis, hypohidrosis, hypodontia, and other oral features.

### **OPEN ACCESS**

**Edited by:** Ming Li, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China

### Reviewed by:

Yanshan Liu, Wuxi Children's Hospital, China Emilia Severin, Carol Davila University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Romania

> \*Correspondence: Qinghua Zhang zhangqinghua\_gmch@163.com

#### Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal Frontiers in Genetics

> **Received:** 09 April 2022 **Accepted:** 23 May 2022 **Published:** 06 July 2022

#### Citation:

Wang Y, Zhang C, Zhou B, Hui L, Zheng L, Chen X, Wang S, Yang L, Hao S and Zhang Q (2022) Three Variants Affecting Exon 1 of Ectodysplasin A Cause X-Linked Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia: Clinical and Molecular Characteristics. Front. Genet. 13:916340. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2022.916340 **Methods:** Molecular genetic defects in three HED families were detected by whole-exome sequencing and confirmed by Sanger sequencing or multiplex ligation-dependent probe amplification. The effect of splicing variant was further verified by EDA minigene *in vitro* analysis. De novo deletion was confirmed by chromosomal microarray analysis.

**Results:** Three variants (c.396 + 1 G > C, c.171-173 del GTT, and exon 1 deletion) were identified, all affecting exon 1 of the *EDA* gene. Variants c.396 + 1 G > C and c.171-173 del GTT were first identified. Minigene analysis of the splicing variant (c.396 + 1 G > C) displayed a prolonged EDA-A1 transcript containing extra 699 bp at the start of intron 1, representing a functional cryptic splice site formation *in vitro*. Combining the results of chromosomal microarray analysis and whole-exome sequencing, the deletion variant was over 87 kb. Three variants were predicted to affect protein function to differing degrees, and were responsible for X-linked HED with varying phenotype.

**Conclusion:** Investigating the clinical and molecular characteristics of these variations broadens our understanding of *EDA* gene variants, supporting clinical diagnosis, genetic counseling, and prenatal diagnosis of HED.

Keywords: hypohidrotic ectodermal dysplasia, EDA, whole-exome sequencing, splicing variant, cryptic splice site, HED, ectodysplasin A

## INTRODUCTION

Ectodermal dysplasia (ED) is a set of genetic diseases with two or more abnormally developed ectoderm-derived structures, including hair, teeth, nails, skin, and sweat glands (Pigno et al., 1996; Vaidya et al., 2013; Wright et al., 2019). Of the 200 different types of ED reported, ~30 causative genes have been identified at the molecular level (Itin and Fistarol, 2004). Genetic variations in ectodysplasin A (EDA) pathway genes, such as *EDA*, ectodysplasin A receptor (*EDAR*), and EDAR-associated adapter protein (*EDARADD*) are known to be associated with hypohidrotic

57

ED (HED); the prevalence of which is ~1/100,000 (Khabour et al., 2010; Deshmukh and Prashanth, 2012; Okita et al., 2019). *EDA* is a unique gene involved in the pathogenesis of X-linked hypohidrotic ectodermal dysplasia (XLHED; OMIM 305100), which accounts for 95% of patients with HED, and the remaining 5% are mainly due to autosomal dominant or recessive inheritance (Clarke et al., 1987; Clauss et al., 2008; Deshmukh and Prashanth, 2012; Wang et al., 2020). XLHED is characterized by a clinical triad of hypodontia (congenital absence of teeth), hypoplasia of sweat glands, and hypotrichosis (sparse hair) (Moura et al., 2019).

The EDA gene is located on chromosome Xq12-q13.1, which has nine exons, and consists of four domains: a transmembrane domain, furin recognition sequences, a collagen domain, and βsheets A-H of the tumor necrosis factor (TNF) homology domain, encoded by exon 1, 3, 5-6 and 7-9, respectively (Schneider et al., 2001). It was identified as a membranebound signaling molecule of the TNF superfamily (Trzeciak and Koczorowski, 2016). Variations in the EDA gene lead to loss or dysfunction of EDA1, associated with the signaling of the epithelial-mesenchymal transition during embryogenesis, as well as the initiation and development of ectodermal derivatives (Korber et al., 2020). At least 100 variants of the EDA gene have been identified as pathogenic mutations in the NCBI ClinVar database (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov) based on published papers and submissions (Liu et al., 2012; Huang et al., 2015).

In the present study, we identified three variants of the *EDA* gene in three Chinese families with XLHED, and demonstrated that variants led to varying clinical phenotypes through different molecular mechanisms affected by exon 1 of the *EDA* gene.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

## **Case Information**

Patients and their parents attended the Medical Genetics Centre, Gansu Provincial Maternity, and Childcare Hospital (Lanzhou, China), seeking genetic diagnosis of congenital symptoms (no sweating, pyrexia, and dysplasia of hair and teeth). Proband 1 was a 30-year-oldman; proband 2 was a 10-month-old boy; and proband 3 was a 20-day-old boy. Their parents were healthy and unrelated. All participants gave their signed informed consent for genetic studies before collecting blood samples or performing clinical evaluations.

## **DNA Extraction**

Peripheral blood (3–5 ml) was collected from proband family members for DNA extraction using a Genomic DNA Extraction kit (Tiangen Biotech, Beijing, China), and extracted genomic DNA was subsequently used for targeted whole-exome sequencing (WES) and Sanger sequencing.

## Whole-Exome Sequencing

Trio WES was carried out by MyGenostics Co., Ltd (Beijing, China). Briefly, qualified genomic DNA was fragmented randomly to an average size of 180 bp with a Bioruptor

sonicator (Diagenode, Liege, NJ, United States). The fragmented DNA was then repaired and A-tails were ligated to the 3' end. Next, Illumina adapters (Illumina Inc., United States) were ligated to the fragments, and adapted DNA templates were amplified by PCR. DNA was then captured using a GenCap Custom Enrichment kit (MyGenosticsGenCap Enrichment Technologies, Beijing, China) and sequenced on an Illumina HiSeq 2500 platform (Illumina Inc.) as paired-end 90 bp reads. The mean sequencing depth was >100. N20 reads covered targeted bases by >95%.

## **Bioinformatics Analysis**

Using the Trim Galore program, reads of low quality and adapters were filtered out after sequencing. SOAP aligner (SOAP v2.21) was used to align clean reads to the h19 human reference genome (UCSC Genome Browser hg19). Insertions, deletions, and single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) were identified by the Burrows-Wheeler alignment program (0.7.12r1044) and tested using a GATK tool kit. The exome assistant program was used to annotate the locations of exonic, intronic, and intergenic regions, as well as protein-coding effects such as synonymous, missense, nonsense, and frameshift (Xu et al., 2015). Frequency and function were the main factors used to obtain candidate variants for further analysis. For the frequency filter, a 0.01 cut-off was applied according to allele frequency estimates from NCBI dbSNP (v152; http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/projects/SNP/), 1,000Gome (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ Ftp/), and Exome Aggregation Consortium (http://gnomad. broadinstitute.org/) databases. Synonymous and missense variants, which were predicted to be benign or tolerated in Sorting Intolerant From Tolerant (SIFT), PolyPhen-2, Mutation Taster, and GERP++, were removed by the functional filter. Splicing variants were evaluated by MaxEntScan and dbscSNV11.

## **Sanger Sequencing Validation**

In order to identify the target variants associated with HED in family members, Sanger sequencing was performed. Direct PCR products were sequenced using BigDye Terminator v3.1 Cycle Sequencing kits (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, United States) and analyzed on an ABI3500DX Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems, Warrington, United Kingdom) using *EDA* primers (pedigree 1, Forward, 5'-actccactctgactccaggac-3'; Reverse, 5'-ctggtcctgccctctaaattg-3'; pedigree 2, Forward, 5'-gcctcaagaggtgggtgtc-3'; Reverse, 5'-gtcctgggagtcagagtgga-3').

## Minigene Construct Generation, Transfection, and RT-PCR

In order to further investigate the pathogenic mechanism of the splicing variant at the 5' (donor) splice site (5'ss; c.396 + 1 G > C), a minigene containing exon 1, partial intron 1, and exon 2 of the *EDA* gene were designed using exon-trapping pEGFP-C1 plasmids. Specifically, exon 1, the first and last 1,000 bp of intron 1 (the intermediate sequence of intron 1 was deleted), and exon 2 encoding wild-type (WT) or mutant type (MT)

sequences were incorporated into the pEGFP-C1 vector within the 5' Xhol and 3' BamHI restriction enzyme sites using specific primers. WT and MT expression vector construction was performed by Hitrobio Tech, Beijing, China. All recombinant plasmids were validated by direct sequencing. Human embryonic kidney 293T (HEK 293T) cells were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, United States), penicillin (100 U/L), and streptomycin (100 mg/L) at 37°C with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Transfection was performed using HEK 293T cells grown to 70-80% confluence in the serum-free medium by Lipofectamine 2000 Reagent (Thermo Fisher Scientific) following the manufacturer's instructions, and cells were collected at 48 h after transfection. For RT-PCR analysis, a MiniBEST Universal RNA Extraction kit (Takara, Dalian, China) was used to extract total RNA and a PrimerScript RT Reagent kit (Takara) was used for reverse transcription. PCR amplification of minigene transcripts was conducted using vector-specific forward primer pEGFP-C-5 F (5'-CATGGTCCTGCTGGAGTTCGTG-3') and reverse primer pEGFP-C-3 R (5'-ATCTCAGTGGTA TTTGTGAGC-3'). PCR products were identified by 1% agarose gel electrophoresis, and Sanger sequencing was performed to analyze mutant patterns.

## Multiplex Ligation-Dependent Probe Amplification

MLPA was performed on the pedigree 3 using a SALSA MLPA Probemix P183 kit (MRC-Holland, Amsterdam, the Netherlands; http://www.mlpa.com). This kit included probes from all exons of *EDARR, EDAR, EDA*, and *WINT10A*, all associated with HED. The assay was performed according to the manufacturer's protocol. Briefly, 100 ng genomic DNA was denatured at 98°C for 5 min then allowed to hybridize to the MLPA probe overnight. Ligation reactions were then performed using Ligase-65 enzyme and PCR was carried out with SALSA PCR primers. PCR products were separated by capillary electrophoresis on an ABI 3500 Genetic Analyzer (Applied Biosystems). Original data were analyzed by Gene mapper 4.0 and Coffalyser.Net software, and copy number was calculated according to the MLPA kit instructions.

## **Chromosomal Microarray Analysis**

CMA was performed with a CytoScan 750K array (Affymetrix, Santa Clara, CA, United States) according to the manufacturer's recommendations. Genomic DNA of 40 ng/µL was digested, ligated with adaptors, amplified, purified, labeled, and then hybridized into the array. After the completion of hybridization, the array was washed with buffer, stained, and scanned with a laser scanner. Data were analyzed with Chromosome Analysis Suite (ChAS) (version 4.2.0.80) software. The hg19/GRCh37 genome was used for genomic assembly. All identified variants were further analyzed with reference to public databases including Database of Genomic Variants (DGV, http://projects.tcag.ca/variation), the 1,000 Genome Project (http://browser.1000genomes.org), DECIPHER (http://decipher.sanger.ac.uk/), gnomAD (http://

gnomad.broadinstitute.org/), ClinVar (https://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/clinvar/), and OMIM (https://www.omim.org).

## RESULTS

## **Clinical Examination**

Proband 1 presented a distinctive facial appearance with sparse hair and eyelashes, and no eyebrows, along with a flat nose, thick lips, and albino around the lips (Figure 1A). His uncle (III3) and uncle's grandpa (II7) were both HED patients presenting the same symptoms. Probands 2 and 3 showed a similar phenotype with sparse hair, dry skin, and frequent fever. As early as the fetus stage, alveolar bone dysplasia was identified in proband 3 by sonographic examination, indicating thinner upper alveolar bones and fewer tooth germs compared to normal fetus, as we reported previously (Li et al., 2021). After birth, his skin appeared abnormally dry and wrinkled (Figure 3B) and his upper alveolar bones were thinner compared with normal. Proband 2 also appeared to have thinner alveolar bone at 10 months. A preliminary diagnosis of HED was made by a dermatologist based on the clinical manifestations presented by all probands (Julia et al., 2018). The varying symptoms of the three patients are shown in Table 1.

## Identification of EDA Gene Variants

A hemizygous splicing variant of the EDA gene (c.396 + 1 G > C) was identified in pedigree 1 (Figure 1C). The variant resulted in the destruction of the splicing donor. There is no information in the 1,000 Genomes, MyGenosticsInhouse, ESP6500, EXAC, or ExAC\_EAS population databases about this variant. It was predicted to be deleterious by MaxEntScan following analysis of variants near the 5' and 3' splice sites. Additionally, dbscSNV11 predicted that the variant was deleterious. The hemizygous variant c.396 + 1 G > C of the EDA gene was verified by Sanger sequencing, and it was judged to be pathogenic based on American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics (ACMG) Guidelines. Furthermore, II2, III4, and IV2 carried the same variant, while III3 was a patient and died (Figure 1B). Employing amniotic fluid puncture for prenatal diagnosis, fetus V2 was detected as a carrier with EDA gene heterozygous variant c.396 + 1 G > C. Similarly, proband 2 and proband 3 were identified as c.171-173 del GTT and exon 1 deletion hemizygous variants of the EDA gene respectively. Sanger sequencing was then performed on available lineage members (Figure 2B). The results showed that the variant in proband 2 (c.171-173 del GTT) was inherited from his mother (Figure 2A). However, MLPA showed the mother of proband 3 did not carry the same variant, indicating a de novo deletion variant (Figure 3D). Based on raw data of WES and probe coverage of MLPA, boundaries of this deletion established at the upstream and downstream regions of exon 1. The length of the deletion can be roughly estimated by CytoScan750k gene chip for its composition of 550,000 non-polymorphic CNV probes and more than 200,000 SNP probes. According to the position of the missing SNP, there is a deletion of 82,724 bp in the X chromosome (chrX: 68,748,640-68,831,364), which belong to the upstream region of EDA gene (Figure 3E). At downstream



short chin, and flat nose. (B) Family tree showing that the probability include (III3) and uncle's grandpa (II7) were HED positive. (C) Validation of the mutation site by Sanger sequencing. The red arrow indicates the mutated base. (D) Electrophoretogram results of transcripts generated from the transfected WT and MT EDA minigenes. Lane M, 5,000 bp markers; Lane WT, WT EDA minigene transcripts showing a single band of 821 bp; Lane MT, MT minigenes containing mutant alleles showing a longer band (the empty lane has been cropped). (E) Inclusion of an extra 699 nucleotides in intron 1 validated by Sanger sequencing. (F) The splicing and transcription pattern of MT EDA pre-mRNA.

Evidence of pathogenicity)

ACMG Classification

REVEL

PolyPhen\_2

SIF

ИΑF

Mutation

Mutation Analysis

Franscript/Exon

Chromosome

Position

Special Face

Skin Skin

Fever Phenotype

Hypotrichosis

Avpodontia

Gender

Gene

Age

type

PVS + PM2 (likely pathogenic) PM1+PM2+PM4+PP4 (likely

benign Inknown PVS1+PS1+PS2+PP4

Inknown unknown

Inknown Inknown

> Intatio SIGN dels

> > (p.57\_58days effLinsT)

del exon 1

JM\_001399 exon 7

38836322-68836325

ŧ

ŧ

del Male

10 Months 20 Days

Male

Ā A Ð

30 Years

chrXexon1

c.171\_173 delGTT c.396 + 1 G > C

JM\_001399 exon1

4M\_001005609

chrX-68836549

xon1

pathogenic) pathogenic)

means without corresponding phenotype; + means with corresponding phenotype; +++ means with severe phenotype; MAF: minor allele frequency; ACMG: American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics; PS: pathogenic

pathogenic very strong.

PP: pathogenic supposing; PM, pathogenic moderate; PVS,

strong;

Note:

of missing SNP region, there are 6314 bp length without SNP coverage which contain upstream of exon 1, exon 1 and partial intron 1 of EDA gene. Combining the results of CMA, MLPA, and WES, the absolute deletion length extended to downstream of exon 1, which is 87,938 bp (chrX: 68,748,640-68,836,578) including upstream of exon 1 (87,513 bp) and exon 1 (396 bp), and downstream of exon 1 (29 bp). In fact, the deletion length might be longer. Detailed information for EDA variations is shown in Table 1. Variants c.396 + 1 G > C and c.171-173 del GTT are reported herein for the first time.

### **RT-PCR Analysis of EDA Minigenes**

RT-PCR assays were performed to investigate transcripts generated from transfected WT and MT EDA minigenes. The WT EDA minigenes produced a single band of 821 bp comprising the expected pEGFP-C-5', exon 1, exon 2, and pEGFP-C-3' regions. However, the MT RT-PCR products showed a longer band (Figure 1D). Sequence analysis of the abnormal products revealed the inclusion of the first 699 nucleotides from intron 1, which may be attributed to the presence of a cryptic 5' splice site in intron 1 because the AG sequence was observed at positions 700 and 701 of intron 1 (Figure 1E).

#### **Protein Function Prediction**

For proband 1, inclusion of the first 699 nucleotides of intron 1 could potentially result in a redundant reading frame in exon 1 of the EDA gene, and ultimately generated a longer peptide. However, there was a stop codon at positions c.396 + 46-48 that could lead to abnormal truncated EDA-A1 proteins or nonsense-mediated mRNA decay (NMD; Figure 2F). Therefore, c.396 + 1 G > C was judged to be a loss-of-function variant.

For proband 2, variants of c.171-173 del GTT resulted in a single amino acid deletion of the leucine codon (Figure 2C). The mutation taster tool predicted this to be a disease-causing variation. Comparative sequence alignment was performed across most mammals using the T-Coffee Multiple Sequence Alignment Program (http://www.ebi.ac.uk/Tools/msa/tcoffee). The results showed that this amino acid has been conserved in mammals during evolution, and is therefore important for protein structure and/or function (Figure 2D). Furthermore, this variation might cause changes in the  $\alpha$ -helical and  $\beta$ -sheet secondary structure components of the EDA protein predicted by Psipred 4.0 software (Figure 2E).

For proband 3, MLPA was applied to confirm the absence of exon 1 of the EDA gene (Figure 3D). The results showed that two peaks representing exon 1 were absent in proband 3 but not in his parents. The detection of CMA indicated that there was a large fragment deletion, including the upstream region (87 kb) of the EDA gene, which completely destroyed the initiation of transcription of EDA and caused the failure of EDA protein synthesis (Figure 3C).

## DISCUSSION

According to the HGMD Professional database (2017.2), there are 355 registered variations of the EDA1 gene, of which 31 occur in the intron region. In the three HED pedigrees, an unreported

patie
.⊆
gene in
of EDA
characteristics
genetic (
The
÷
Щ

ents.

Frontiers	in	Genetics	Ì	www.frontiersin.org
1 TOTILIEI S		Genetics	L	www.irontiersin.org

TABI ġ



FIGURE 2 | Variants in case 2. (A) Family tree showing the mutations inherited from I2. (B) Validation of the mutation site (c.171\_173deIGTT) by Sanger sequencing. (C) Transcription pattern. (D) Conservation analysis of affected amino acids in the EDA protein among 10 different mammalian species. (E) Secondary structure prediction of the WT EDA protein and the p.57\_58deITLinsT mutant.

5'ss variant (c.396 + 1 G > C) of the *EDA* gene was found, and the splicing alteration mechanism was confirmed by minigene *in vitro*. The variant led to aberrant pre-mRNA splicing in

exon 1 of the *EDA* gene, which generates a longer transcript with an extra 699 nucleotides in intron 1. In most cases (98.7%), GT and AG sequences are canonical splice sequences at the 5' and





3' ends of the intron, respectively, that define exon-intron boundaries for spliceosome recognition. The 5' donor splice site variants at + 1 and +2 positions, as well as the 3' acceptor splice site variants at–1 and –2 positions, are considered pathogenic (Caridi et al., 2016; Anna and Monika, 2018; Ma et al., 2019). Furthermore, variant c.526+1G > A in the *EDA* splice donor site caused the complete omission of exon 3, which resulted in abnormal truncated EDA-A1 proteins (Liu et al., 2018). In addition, c.396 + 5 G > A and c.396 + 2 T > C variants were also reported in HED cases without further research.

Splicing variants can be summarized into four types according to the impact on the final composition of mRNA: 1) Exon

skipping, in which an authentic splice site variant and a variant within an exon usually result in whole-exon skipping; 2) cryptic exon inclusion, in which inclusion of a subsequent intron (pseudo exon) is caused by a deeply intronic nucleotide variant; 3) exon sequence removal, in which activation of cryptic splice sites caused by a single-nucleotide variant in an exon results in exclusion of exonic sequences; and 4) intron inclusion, in which intronic sequence inclusion generated by a variant in the intron or authentic site leads to the generation of a cryptic intronic splice site (Wimmer et al., 2007; Anna and Monika, 2018). Variants at the canonical splice sequence either result in skipping of one or more adjacent exons, or activation of a cryptic

splice site of the same type in a neighboring exon site. In case 1, the positions of c.369 + 700-701 present alternative GT nucleotides as a stronger cryptic intronic splice site described in type 4, resulting in inclusion of an intron fragment instead of exon skipping. For 5'ss, a highly significant correlation was observed between the mutational consequences at the RNA level and the number of potentially utilizable cryptic donor splice sites in the region around the affected splice site (Buratti et al., 2007). More potential splice sites in the region around the affected splice site mean an increased probability of inclusion of introns (Kovacova et al., 2020). In case 1, 32 potentially utilizable GT nucleotides upstream of the chosen splice site were ignored, and only one aberrant transcript was generated in the minigene assay. Studies show that recognition of the 5'ss in a pre-mRNA is initiated by the formation of a base pairing interaction between the splice site sequence and particular sequences in the U1 snRNA of the spliceosome (Liu et al., 2017). Hence, the chosen cryptic donor splice site may be associated with a strong splicing motif for greater sequence complementarity, leading to the 5' end of U1 snRNP binding with higher affinity.

Variant c.171-173 del GTT leads to p.57-58 del TL ins T in the *EDA* gene, predicted as unknown by PolyPhen\_2, SIFT, and REVEL. In addition, the HGMD database has no relevant reports for this locus, hence it was evaluated as uncertain by ACMG. However, the symptoms of hypohidrosis, hypotrichosis, and thickness of the alveolar arch strongly support the clinical diagnosis of XLHED. This represents new pathogenic evidence for this variant. Variant with full deletion of exon 1 was first reported in Finland (Pääkkönen et al., 2001). In China, we previously reported the ultrasonic phenotype of this XLHED with thinner alveolar bones were also thinner compared with normal. Hence, it is important to take the thickness of the alveolar arch into consideration for investigating intrauterine or infancy dental development.

Although all three variants affected exon 1, the results were different between variants, as we predicted. For proband 1, there was an extra stop codon in intron 1 that could lead to NMD and decreased expression of the abnormal truncated EDA-A1 protein. For proband 2, the variant led to loss of leucine in exon 1, which could affect the transmembrane transportation domain of the EDA-A1 protein. For proband 3, the variant led to loss of exon 1 and upstream region, which completely destroyed the initiation of transcription and translation. The wild-type EDA protein could not be produced normally. Correspondingly, the symptoms in proband 3 were the most severe in terms of skin and hypotrichosis, whereas proband 2 did not exhibit severe dry skin.

In conclusion, we investigated the genetic and clinical features of patients with XLHED. Three variants located in or affecting exon 1 of the *EDA* gene were identified, including two novel variants of the splicing donor site (c.396 + 1 G > C)

and c.171-173 del GTT. We further demonstrated the role of c.396 + 1 G > C in altering gene transcription (creating a cryptic 5' splice site in exon 1) *in vitro*, which facilitates accurate prenatal diagnosis and genetic counseling for other family members of pedigree 1. As there is still no effective treatment for XLHED, our findings also broaden our knowledge of the *EDA* gene in HED patients, and can be used as a reference for clinical disease screening, diagnosis, and genetic counseling.

## DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets for this article are not publicly available due to participant/patient anonymity. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to the corresponding author.

## ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the Ethical Review Committee of Gansu Provincial Maternity and Child-Care Hospital. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin. Written informed consent was obtained from the individual(s), and minor(s)' legal guardian/next of kin, for the publication of any potentially identifiable images or data included in this article.

## **AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS**

YW: conceptualization, methodology, writing (original draft preparation); CZ, BZ, LH, LZ: software, data mining, revising and approval of the version; XC, SW, LY, SH: experiment conduction, data mining, investigation; QZ: supervision, writing (reviewing), editing.

## FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (12005042), the Gansu Provincial Natural Science Foundation (21JR1RA045, 21JR7RA680), Gansu Provincial Health Industry Scientific Research Program (GSWSKY2021-022), and the Lanzhou Talent Innovation Project (2018-RC-95).

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank all patients and their family members for their participation in this study.

## REFERENCES

- Anna, A., and Monika, G. (2018). Splicing Mutations in Human Genetic Disorders: Examples, Detection, and Confirmation. J. Appl. Genet. 59, 253–268. doi:10. 1007/s13353-018-0444-7
- Buratti, E., Chivers, M., Královičová, J., Romano, M., Baralle, M., Krainer, A. R., et al. (2007). Aberrant 5' Splice Sites in Human Disease Genes: Mutation Pattern, Nucleotide Structure and Comparison of Computational Tools that Predict Their Utilization. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 35, 4250–4263. doi:10.1093/nar/ gkm402
- Caridi, G., Thomas, W., Campagnoli, M., Lugani, F., Galliano, M., and Minchiotti, L. (2016). A Novel Splicing Mutation in the Albumin Gene (c.270+1G>T) Causes Analbuminaemia in a German Infant. Ann. Clin. Biochem. 53, 615–619. doi:10.1177/0004563215618223
- Clarke, A., Phillips, D. I., Brown, R., and Harper, P. S. (1987). Clinical Aspects of X-Linked Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia. Archives Dis. Child. 62, 989–996. doi:10.1136/adc.62.10.989
- Clauss, F., Manière, M.-C., Obry, F., Waltmann, E., Hadj-Rabia, S., Bodemer, C., et al. (2008). Dento-craniofacial Phenotypes and Underlying Molecular Mechanisms in Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia (HED): a Review. J. Dent. Res. 87, 1089–1099. doi:10.1177/154405910808701205
- Deshmukh, S., and Prashanth, S. (2012). Ectodermal Dysplasia: a Genetic Review. Int. J. Clin. Pediatr. Dent. 5, 197–202. doi:10.5005/jp-journals-10005-1165
- Huang, S. X., Liang, J. L., Sui, W. G., Lin, H., Xue, W., Chen, J. J., et al. (2015). EDA Mutation as a Cause of Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia: a Case Report and Review of the Literature. *Genet. Mol. Res.* 14, 10344–10351. doi:10.4238/2015.august.28.21
- Itin, P. H., and Fistarol, S. K. (2004). Ectodermal Dysplasias. Am. J. Med. Genet. 131C, 45-51. doi:10.1002/ajmg.c.30033
- Julia, R. R., Isabel, M.-R. M., Efraín, G.-G., and Glustein, P. M. (2018). Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia: Clinical and Molecular Review. Int. J. Dermatology 57, 965–972. doi:10.1111/ijd.14048
- Khabour, O. F., Mesmar, F. S., Al-Tamimi, F., Al-Batayneh, O. B., and Owais, A. I. (2010). Missense Mutation of the EDA Gene in a Jordanian Family with X-Linked Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia: Phenotypic Appearance and Speech Problems. *Genet. Mol. Res.* 9, 941–948. doi:10.4238/vol9-2gmr810
- Korber, I., Klein, O. D., Morhart, P., Faschingbauer, F., Grange, D. K., Clarke, A., et al. (2020). Safety and Immunogenicity of Fc-EDA, a Recombinant Ectodysplasin A1 Replacement Protein, in Human Subjects. British: J Clin Pharmacol.
- Kovacova, T., Soucek, P., Hujova, P., Freiberger, T., and Grodecka, L. (2020). Splicing Enhancers at Intron-Exon Borders Participate in Acceptor Splice Sites Recognition. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 21.
- Li, T. g., Ma, B., Tie, H. x., Zhang, Q. h., Hao, S. j., and Guan, C. l. (2021). Prenatal Sonographic Diagnosis of X-linked Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia: An Unusual Case. J. Clin. Ultrasound 49, 838–840. doi:10.1002/jcu.23020
- Liu, G., Wang, X., Qin, M., Sun, L., and Zhu, J. (2018). A Novel Splicing Mutation of Ectodysplasin A Gene Responsible for Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia. *Oral Dis.* 24, 1101–1106. doi:10.1111/odi.12874
- Liu, W., Li, X., Liao, S., Dou, K., and Zhang, Y. (2017). Activation of the Intronic Cryptic 5' Splice Site Depends on its Distance to the Upstream Cassette Exon. *Gene* 619, 30–36. doi:10.1016/j.gene.2017.03.023
- Liu, Y., Yu, X., Wang, L., Li, C., Archacki, S., Huang, C., et al. (2012). Mutation p.Leu354Pro in EDA Causes Severe Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia in a Chinese Family. *Gene* 491, 246–250. doi:10.1016/j.gene.2011.10.009
- Ma, D., Tan, J., Zhou, J., Zhang, J., Cheng, J., Luo, C., et al. (2019). A Novel Splice Site Mutation in the UBE2A Gene Leads to Aberrant mRNA Splicing in a Chinese Patient with X-Linked Intellectual Disability Type Nascimento. *Mol. Genet. Genomic Med.* 7, e976. doi:10.1002/mg3.976

- Moura, E., Rotenberg, I. S., and Pimpão, C. T. (2019). X-linked Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia-General Features and Dental Abnormalities in Affected Dogs Compared with Human Dental Abnormalities. *Top. companion animal Med.* 35, 11–17. doi:10.1053/j.tcam.2019.03.002
- Okita, T., Asano, N., Yasuno, S., and Shimomura, Y. (2019). Functional Studies for a Dominant Mutation in the EDAR Gene Responsible for Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia. J. Dermatol 46, 710-715. doi:10. 1111/1346-8138.14983
- Pääkkönen, K., Cambiaghi, S., Novelli, G., Ouzts, L. V., Penttinen, M., Kere, J., et al. (2001). The Mutation Spectrum of the EDA Gene in X-Linked Anhidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia. *Hum. Mutat.* 17, 349.
- Pigno, M. A., Blackman, R. B., Cronin, R. J., Jr., and Cavazos, E. (1996). Prosthodontic Management of Ectodermal Dysplasia: a Review of the Literature. J. Prosthet. Dent. 76, 541-545. doi:10.1016/s0022-3913(96)90015-3
- Schneider, P., Street, S. L., Gaide, O., Hertig, S., Tardivel, A., Tschopp, J., et al. (2001). Mutations Leading to X-Linked Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia Affect Three Major Functional Domains in the Tumor Necrosis Factor Family Member Ectodysplasin-A. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 18819–18827. doi:10.1074/jbc. m101280200
- Trzeciak, W. H., and Koczorowski, R. (2016). Molecular Basis of Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia: an Update. J. Appl. Genet. 57, 51–61. doi:10.1007/ s13353-015-0307-4
- Vaidya, S., Risbud, M., Kshar, A., and Ramdurg, P. (2013). Hereditary Ectodermal Dysplasia: Report of 11 Patients from a Family. *Indian J. Dent. Res.* 24, 502–506. official publication of Indian Society for Dental Research. doi:10.4103/0970-9290.118373
- Wang, X., Zhang, Z., Yuan, S., Ren, J., Qu, H., Zhang, G., et al. (2020). A Novel EDA1 Missense Mutation in X-Linked Hypohidrotic Ectodermal Dysplasia. *Med. Baltim.* 99, e19244. doi:10.1097/md.000000000019244
- Wimmer, K., Roca, X., Beiglböck, H., Callens, T., Etzler, J., Rao, A. R., et al. (2007). Extensive In Silico Analysis of NF1 Splicing Defects Uncovers Determinants for Splicing Outcome upon 5' Splice-Site Disruption. *Hum. Mutat.* 28, 599–612. doi:10.1002/humu.20493
- Wright, J. T., Fete, M., Schneider, H., Zinser, M., Koster, M. I., Clarke, A. J., et al. (2019). Ectodermal Dysplasias: Classification and Organization by Phenotype, Genotype and Molecular Pathway. *Am. J. Med. Genet.* 179, 442–447. doi:10. 1002/ajmg.a.61045
- Xu, J., Li, Z., Ren, X., Dong, M., Li, J., Shi, X., et al. (2015). Investigation of Pathogenic Genes in Chinese Sporadic Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy Patients by Whole Exome Sequencing. *Sci. Rep.* 5, 16609. doi:10.1038/srep16609

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

**Publisher's Note:** All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors, and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Wang, Zhang, Zhou, Hui, Zheng, Chen, Wang, Yang, Hao and Zhang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

#### Check for updates

#### OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Ming Li, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, China

#### REVIEWED BY

Nancy Monroy-Jaramillo, National Institute of Neurology and Neurosurgery, Mexico Shashank Bhargava, Ruxmaniben Deepchand Gardi Medical College, India Yong Cui, China-Japan Friendship Hospital, China Emmanuelle Salort-Campana, Hôpital de la Timone, France

#### \*CORRESPONDENCE

Guolong Zhang, glzhangtj@tongji.edu.cn Xiuli Wang, wangxiuli\_1400023@tongji.edu.cn

#### SPECIALTY SECTION

This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal Frontiers in Genetics

RECEIVED 22 April 2022 ACCEPTED 12 July 2022 PUBLISHED 25 August 2022

#### CITATION

Wu Y, Wen L, Wang P, Wang X and Zhang G (2022), Case Report: Diverse phenotypes of congenital poikiloderma associated with FAM111B mutations in codon 628: A case report and literature review. *Front. Genet.* 13:926451. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2022.926451

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Wu, Wen, Wang, Wang and Zhang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

## Case Report: Diverse phenotypes of congenital poikiloderma associated with *FAM111B* mutations in codon 628: A case report and literature review

## Yuhao Wu, Long Wen, Peiru Wang, Xiuli Wang\* and Guolong Zhang\*

Institute of Photomedicine, Shanghai Skin Disease Hospital, School of Medicine, Tongji University, Shanghai, China

Congenital poikiloderma is an extremely rare autosomal dominant genetic syndrome, characterized by a combination of early onset poikiloderma, telangiectasia, and epidermal atrophy. *FAM111B* gene with multiple mutations has been identified as a potential causative gene for congenital poikiloderma. In this report, we described a boy with congenital poikiloderma confirmed by clinical manifestations. Next-generation sequencing based on a gene probe panel consisting of 541 genetic loci of genodermatoses, was used to screen mutations of the proband and his parents. Results showed that a missense mutation in the *FAM111B* gene c.1883G>A (rs587777238) was identified in the proband, but absent in his parents, indicating the mutation is *de novo*. In conclusion, a new case of congenital poikiloderma in China was reported, and the hotspot mutations in codon 628 of *FAM111B* gene was reviewed, as well as authenticating the uncertain association between genotypes and phenotypes in this rare disease.

#### KEYWORDS

congenital poikiloderma, FAM111B, mutation, case report, literature review

## Introduction

Congenital poikiloderma (hereditary fibrosing poikiloderma) is an extremely rare syndromic form of the autosomal dominant disease. It is characterized by a combination of early onset poikiloderma, telangiectasia, epidermal atrophy, tendon contractures, myopathy, and pulmonary fibrosis (POIKTMP), accompanied with the deficiency of eccrine sweat glands (also called hypohidrosis), sparse scalp hair and absent body hair, including eyebrows and eyelashes (Rayinda et al., 2021). In 2013, family with sequence similarity 111 member B (*FAM111B*) mutations were reported to be responsible for congenital poikiloderma (Mercier et al., 2013). Its mode of inheritance and primary clinical features were first described in two generations of a multiplex South African family. *FAM111B* has also been reported to be associated with inherited exocrine



pancreatic dysfunction and prostate cancer (Akamatsu et al., 2012; Seo et al., 2016). In addition, *FAM111B* has been confirmed as a direct target of p53 and identified as an oncogene for lung adenocarcinoma (Sun et al., 2019). However, the underlying pathogenic mechanism concerning *FAM111B* mutations is still unclear.

Herein, we reported a 5-year-old boy with mottled pigmentation, telangiectasia, epidermal atrophy, and a missense mutation (c.1883G>A) of FAM111B gene was identified. Furthermore, the mutations in codon 628 of FAM111B gene were reviewed and the uncertain association between genotypes and phenotypes in this rare disease was also authenticated.

## Case report

### Ethical approval

The current study conformed to the tenets of the Helsinki declaration and was approved by Ethical Committee of Shanghai skin disease hospital. The proband, his parents and 120 ethnically matched control individuals were informed regarding the purpose of the study and written consent was provided prior to recruitment and sampling.

## Case description

A 5-year-old boy was admitted to the Shanghai Skin Disease Hospital outpatient department for developed blisters on the scalp, that were present 1 month after his birth, which gradually spread to the whole body and turned into poikiloderma after 3 months (Figure 1). The lesion was predominantly located on the face and in the other sunexposed areas, which were typical manifestations for the diagnosis of congenital poikiloderma (Figures 1A,B). He had hypohidrosis and also eczematous lesions on the trunk and legs (Figures 1C-F). No lymphoedema of the upper or lower extremities was observed. Since the onset of the disease, the rash has occurred repeatedly and aggravated in winter. His scalp hair was sparse, with eyelashes and eyebrows absent. His nails and teeth were normal. In addition, from the first year of life, elevated liver transaminase levels were observed on repeat blood samples, including aspartate aminotransferase (316 U/ L; normal range, 15-40 U/L), alanine transferase (354 U/L; normal range, 9-50 U/L), γ-glutamyl transferase (334 U/L; normal range, 10-60 U/L), alkaline phosphatase (532 U/L; normal range, 0-500 U/L) and lactate dehydrogenase (362 U/L; normal range, 120-230 U/L). Vasodilation and hyperemia were also observed. The results were consistent with the manifestation in congenital poikiloderma.



Sequences were aligned to GRCh38. The c.1883G>A mutation in exon four exhibited a heterozygous point mutation in the patient, indicated by the black arrow, which was absent in his unaffected parents.

## Multi-gene panel sequencing

To investigate the underlying mutation of congenital poikiloderma, next-generation sequencing based on a multigene probe panel consisting of 541 genes of monogenic hereditary diseases was used to screen mutations of the proband and his parents. In detail, genomic DNA was extracted from the peripheral blood using the Wizard Genomic DNA purification kit (Promega Corporation). A total of 120 unrelated population-matched control samples were also used to exclude the possibility that these were polymorphisms. Total DNA was isolated from peripheral blood using QIAamp DNA Mini kit (Qiagen, Inc.) according to the manufacturer's instructions. DNA was concentrated and quality controled using a Qubit 3.0 Fluorometer instrument (Invitrogen; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Inc.) to ensure the concentration was higher than 40 ng/µL. The Illumina Hiseq X Ten sequencing platform (Illumina, Inc.) was used, with an average sequencing depth >200× and Q30 > 90%. To verify the accuracy of the identified mutation, direct Sanger sequencing was performed to confirm whether the variants co-segregated with the disease phenotype in the proband and his parents using an ABI PRISM 3730XL automated sequencer (Applied Biosystems; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Inc.). The sequencing reactions were all performed in forward and reverse directions. The American College of Medical Genetics (ACMG) classification of the variant was performed using the online tool Varsome (https://varsome.com/) (Kopanos et al., 2019).

## Genetic analysis

A heterozygous point mutation, c.1883G>A (rs587777238) in *FAM111B* was detected, leading to an amino acid alternation from serine to asparagine (p.628S > N) (Figure 2). This mutation was absent from his unaffected parents, which indicates that it is a *de novo* event. According to the ACMG variant classification guideline, this variant was categorized as a pathogenic variant. Moreover, it was not found in any of the healthy controls also showing that it is a novel pathogenic mutation, not a common polymorphism. This mutation causes protein structural and functional changes, which induces the occurrence of this disease.

### Literature review

The following terms were combined in the search strategy [FAM111B (Title/Abstract)] AND [poikiloderma (Title/Abstract)] from PubMed database. Then, the retrieved literatures were analyzed in full text. Mutations in condon 628 of *FAM111B* identified in congenital poikiloderma were summarized.

## Phenotypic heterogeneity for codon 628 in FAM111B

Previous studies suggested that codon 628 of *FAM111B* could be a mutation hotspot. A total of 8 cases with mutations in codon 628 were retrieved from PubMed and results from the present case report were also illustrated for comparison (Supplementary Table S1). Poikiloderma and hypohidrosis were found in every patient carrying *FAM111B* mutations in codon 628. In contrast to the other patients, the proband in our report showed more severe liver damage, while muscle weakness was not found. Patients mostly present with hypotrichosis, but patients in one pedigree reported by Goussot et al. showed no signs of the symptom (Goussot et al., 2017).

68

The FAM111B mutations	Location	Clinical features
Codon 416, 430	Outside the putative protease domain	Poikiloderma, Atopecia, Sclerosis, lymphoedema, bullous lesions, and pancreatic cancer
Codons 621, 625, 627, and 628	Within the putative protease domain	Poikiloderma, Atopecia, telangiectasia, epidermal atrophy, tendon contractures, myopathy, liver damage and pulmonary fibrosis

TABLE 1 A comparison of clinical features of different mutation spots of FAM111B.

## Discussion

Congenital poikiloderma is primarily characterized by early onset poikiloderma, combining with several symptoms, such as telangiectasia and epidermal atrophy, which occurs in neonates and infants. The susceptible gene, FAM111B, was identified by Mercier et al. (Chen et al., 2019) in 2013, which is the second member of the two-gene "family with sequence similarity 111" gene family. FAM111B contains four exons and encodes 734 amino acids, which is likely to contain a trypsin-like cysteine/serine peptidase domain. The identification of mutations in FAM111B provided definitive evidence for POIKTMP and distinguishes it from other types of hereditary poikiloderma, such as Rothmund-Thomson syndrome (RTS), hereditary sclerosing poikiloderma of Weary, Kindler syndrome and Clericuzio-type poikiloderma with neutropaenia (Arnold et al., 2010; Küry et al., 2016; Gatinois et al., 2020). In approximately 50% of affected individuals, FAM111B pathogenic variant is de novo (Mercier et al., 1993), which is the same as the present study.

In the present study, a rare case of congenital poikiloderma with a missense mutation (c.1883G>A) in *FAM111B* was reported. This mutation was within the putative protease domain and predicted to be pathogenic by Varsome database (https://varsome.com/), revealing that the mutation would promote the development of this disease. Recent studies found that disease-associated *FAM111B* mutants forms a complex with Family with sequence similarity 111 member A (*FAM111A*), hyperactivating the intrinsic protease activity of *FAM111A via* a common gain-of-function mechanism, which may become the cause of the hereditary fibrosing poikiloderma syndrome (Hoffmann et al., 2020).

Inter-familial phenotypic variability has been observed in congenital poikiloderma, indicating that it may be a multisystem disorder. The same mutation could lead to different phenotypes and an association between genotypes and phenotypes was not established (Mercier et al., 2013; Mercier et al., 2015; Goussot et al., 2017), suggesting that other factors, such as racial factor and environmental variables, might influence the clinical characteristics of this disease. To date, including our case in the present study, a total of 37 patients with this rare disorders have been reported globally (Arowolo et al., 2022a). For patients with congenital poikiloderma, the predominant manifestation is early onset poikiloderma, telangiectasia, and epidermal atrophy. However, patients display a wide spectrum of disease phenotypes. With respect to the genotype-phenotype association, the mutations in the FAM111B gene can be classified into two categories according to their positions (Table 1). The codons 621, 625, 627, and 628 are located within the putative protease domain of FAM111B, which may be associate with more severe clinical symptoms in skin, muscle and internal organs, and worse prognosis (Arowolo et al., 2022b). The clinical manifestations in affected individuals with mutations located outside the domain, such as codons 416 and 430, may be characterized by sclerosis, lymphoedema, bullous lesions, and pancreatic cancer (Takeichi et al., 2017; Arowolo et al., 2022b). In our reported case, the patient showed no symptoms or had mild symptoms such as tendon contractures and myopathy, which might be a result of the young age. Longer-term clinical follow-up is required.

In conclusion, we reported a new case of congenital poikiloderma with *FAM111B* mutation c.1883G>A in China. Diverse phenotypes of congenital poikiloderma associated with FAM111B mutations in codon 628 were observed. Our results will expand the current knowledge and also verify the incomplete association between genotypes and phenotypes of this extremely rare disorder.

## Data availability statement

The datasets for this article are not publicly available due to concerns regarding participant/patient anonymity. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to the corresponding author.

## Author contributions

YW performed the gene analyses and data interpretation. YW and LW wrote the manuscript. PW contributed to the acquisition of clinical data. XW and GZ contributed to the conception and design of the study, critically revised the manuscript and provided final approval of the version to be published.

## Funding

The present study was supported by the grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (82073016).

## Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## References

Akamatsu, S., Takata, R., Haiman, C. A., Takahashi, A., Inoue, T., Kubo, M., et al. (2012). Common variants at 11q12, 10q26 and 3p11.2 are associated with prostate cancer susceptibility in Japanese. *Nat. Genet.* 44, 426–429. doi:10. 1038/ng.1104

Arnold, A. W., Itin, P. H., Pigors, M., Kohlhase, J., Bruckner Tuderman, L., Has, C., et al. (2010). Poikiloderma with neutropenia: A novel C16orf57 mutation and clinical diagnostic criteria. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 163, 866–869. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133. 2010.09929.x

Arowolo, A., Rhoda, C., and Khumalo, N. (2022). Mutations within the putative protease domain of the human FAM111B gene may predict disease severity and poor prognosis: A review of POIKTMP cases. *Exp. Dermatol.* 31, 648–654. doi:10. 1111/exd.14537

Arowolo, A., Rhoda, C., and Khumalo, N. (2022). Mutations within the putative protease domain of the human FAM111B gene may predict disease severity and poor prognosis: A review of POIKTMP cases. *Exp. Dermatol.* 31, 648–654. doi:10. 1111/exd.14537

Chen, F., Zheng, L., Li, Y., Li, H., Yao, Z., Li, M., et al. (2019). Mutation in FAM111B causes hereditary fibrosing poikiloderma with tendon contracture, myopathy, and pulmonary fibrosis. *Acta Derm. Venereol.* 99, 695–696. doi:10. 2340/00015555-3186

Gatinois, V., Desprat, R., Pichard, L., Becker, F., Goldenberg, A., Balguerie, X., et al. (2020). IPSC reprogramming of fibroblasts from a patient with a Rothmund-Thomson syndrome RTS. *Stem Cell Res.* 45, 101807. doi:10.1016/j. scr.2020.101807

Goussot, R., Prasad, M., Stoetzel, C., Lenormand, C., Dollfus, H., Lipsker, D., et al. (2017). Expanding phenotype of hereditary fibrosing poikiloderma with tendon contractures, myopathy, and pulmonary fibrosis caused by FAM111B mutations: Report of an additional family raising the question of cancer predisposition and a short review of early-onset poikiloderma. *JAAD Case Rep.* 3, 143–150. doi:10.1016/j. jdcr.2017.01.002

Hoffmann, S., Pentakota, S., Mund, A., Haahr, P., Coscia, F., Gallo, M., et al. (2020). FAM111 protease activity undermines cellular fitness and is amplified by gain-of-function mutations in human disease. *EMBO Rep.* 21, e50662. doi:10. 15252/embr.202050662

## Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

## Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fgene. 2022.926451/full#supplementary-material

Kopanos, C., Tsiolkas, V., Kouris, A., Chapple, C. E., Albarca Aguilera, M., Meyer, R., et al. (2019). VarSome: The human genomic variant search engine. *Bioinformatics* 35, 1978–1980. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/bty897

Küry, S., Mercier, S., Shaboodien, G., Besnard, T., Barbarot, S., Khumalo, N. P., et al. (2016). CUGC for hereditary fibrosing poikiloderma with tendon contractures, myopathy, and pulmonary fibrosis (POIKTMP). *Eur. J. Hum. Genet.* 24, 779. doi:10. 1038/ejhg.2015.205

Mercier, S., Küry, S., Salort-Campana, E., Magot, A., Agbim, U., Besnard, T., et al. (2015). Expanding the clinical spectrum of hereditary fibrosing poikiloderma with tendon contractures, myopathy and pulmonary fibrosis due to FAM111B mutations. *Orphanet J. Rare Dis.* 10, 135. doi:10.1186/s13023-015-0352-4

Mercier, S., Küry, S., Shaboodien, G., Houniet, D. T., Khumalo, N. P., Bou-Hanna, C., et al. (2013). Mutations in FAM111B cause hereditary fibrosing poikiloderma with tendon contracture, myopathy, and pulmonary fibrosis. *Am. J. Hum. Genet.* 93, 1100–1107. doi:10.1016/j.ajhg.2013.10.013

Mercier, S., Küry, S., and Barbarot, S. (1993). "Hereditary fibrosing poikiloderma with tendon contractures, myopathy, and pulmonary fibrosis," in *GeneReviews*(®). Editors M. P. Adam, G. M. Mirzaa, R. A. Pagon, S. E. Wallace, L. J. H. Bean, K. W. Gripp, et al. (Seattle (WA): University of Washington, Seattle. GeneReviews is a registered trademark of the University of Washington, Seattle. All rights reserved). Copyright © 1993–2022.

Rayinda, T., Steensel, M., and Danarti, R. (2021). Inherited skin disorders presenting with poikiloderma. *Int. J. Dermatol.* 60, 1343–1353. doi:10.1111/ijd.15498

Seo, A., Walsh, T., Lee, M. K., Ho, P. A., Hsu, E. K., Sidbury, R., et al. (2016). FAM111B mutation is associated with inherited exocrine pancreatic dysfunction. *Pancreas* 45, 858–862. doi:10.1097/MPA.00000000000529

Sun, H., Liu, K., Huang, J., Sun, Q., Shao, C., Luo, J., et al. (2019). FAM111B, a direct target of p53, promotes the malignant process of lung adenocarcinoma. *Onco. Targets. Ther.* 12, 2829–2842. doi:10.2147/OTT.S190934

Takeichi, T., Nanda, A., Yang, H. S., Hsu, C. K., Lee, J. Y. Y., Al-Ajmi, H., et al. (2017). Syndromic inherited poikiloderma due to a de novo mutation in FAM111B. *Br. J. Dermatol.* 176, 534–536. doi:10.1111/bjd.14845

#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Prashant Kumar Verma, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, Rishikesh, India

REVIEWED BY Jyoti Sharma, Schepens Eye Research Institute and Harvard Medical School, United States

\*CORRESPONDENCE Wei Hsum Yap weihsum.yap@taylors.edu.my Zee Wei Lai zeewei.lai@taylors.edu.my

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Genetics of Common and Rare Diseases, a section of the journal

RECEIVED 20 March 2022 ACCEPTED 04 July 2022 PUBLISHED 06 September 2022

Frontiers in Pediatrics

#### CITATION

How KN, Leong HJY, Pramono ZAD, Leong KF, Lai ZW and Yap WH (2022) Uncovering incontinentia pigmenti: From DNA sequence to pathophysiology. *Front. Pediatr.* 10:900606. doi: 10.3389/fped.2022.900606

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2022 How, Leong, Pramono, Leong, Lai and Yap. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

## Uncovering incontinentia pigmenti: From DNA sequence to pathophysiology

Kang Nien How<sup>1,2</sup>, Hazel Jing Yi Leong<sup>3</sup>, Zacharias Aloysius Dwi Pramono<sup>4</sup>, Kin Fon Leong<sup>5</sup>, Zee Wei Lai<sup>3,6\*</sup> and Wei Hsum Yap<sup>3,6\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Dermatology Unit, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Serdang, Malaysia, <sup>2</sup>Dermatology Unit, Hospital Pengajar Universiti Putra Malaysia, Serdang, Malaysia, <sup>3</sup>School of Biosciences, Taylor's University, Subang Jaya, Malaysia, <sup>4</sup>Institute of Molecular and Cell Biology, A\*STAR, Proteos, Singapore, Singapore, <sup>5</sup>Paediatric Dermatology Unit, Department of Paediatrics, Women and Children Hospital Kuala Lumpur, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, <sup>6</sup>Centre for Drug Discovery and Molecular Pharmacology, Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences, Taylor's University, Subang Jaya, Malaysia

Incontinentia pigmenti (IP) is an X-linked dominant genodermatosis. The disease is known to be caused by recurrent deletion of exons 4-10 of the Inhibitor Of Nuclear Factor Kappa B Kinase Regulatory Subunit Gamma (IKBKG) gene located at the Xq28 chromosomal region, which encodes for NEMO/IKKgamma, a regulatory protein involved in the nuclear factor kappa B  $(NF-\kappa B)$  signaling pathway. NF- $\kappa B$  plays a prominent role in the modulation of cellular proliferation, apoptosis, and inflammation. IKBKG mutation that results in a loss-of-function or dysregulated NF-kB pathway contributes to the pathophysiology of IP. Aside from typical skin characteristics such as blistering rash and wart-like skin growth presented in IP patients, other clinical manifestations like central nervous system (CNS) and ocular anomalies have also been detected. To date, the clinical genotype-phenotype correlation remains unclear due to its highly variable phenotypic expressivity. Thus, genetic findings remain an essential tool in diagnosing IP, and understanding its genetic profile allows a greater possibility for personalized treatment. IP is slowly and gradually gaining attention in research, but there is much that remains to be understood. This review highlights the progress that has been made in IP including the different types of mutations detected in various populations, current diagnostic strategies, IKBKG pathophysiology, genotype-phenotype correlation, and treatment strategies, which provide insights into understanding this rare mendelian disorder.

#### KEYWORDS

incontinentia pigmenti, *IKBKG/NEMO*, NF $\kappa$ B pathway, pathophysiology, molecular diagnosis, genotype-phenotype

## Introduction

Incontinentia Pigmenti (IP; OMIM 308300), an ectodermal dysplastic disorder, is a rare type of X-linked dominant genetic disease. It is caused by mutation of the *IKBKG* gene, which is located at Xq28. It encodes a vital component of the transcription of the nuclear factor kappa B (NF- $\kappa$ B) signaling pathway (1, 2). IP occurs

in approximately 1:40,000 to 1:50,000 births (3, 4). The disease has a prevalence of approximately 0.7/100,000 with female patients being the affected population (5). Two major allelic mutations have been described, namely amorphic allele and hypomorphic allele. In amorphic allele, female survival is attributed to selective skewed X chromosome inactivation. This type of mutation is generally lethal in males, except for cases with XXY chromosome disorder or individuals with somatic mosaicism. On the other hand, the hypomorphic allele leads to mild IP in females, and affected males suffer from ectodermal dysplasia with immune deficiency (EDA-ID) (6). According to the biobank for IP (IPGB, https://www.igb.cnr.it/ipgb/) more than 75% of female and all male IP cases are sporadic (7).

IP can be clinically diagnosed based on the updated Landy and Donnai diagnostic criteria. This involved characteristic cutaneous manifestation, and abnormalities found on hair, nail, central nervous system, eye, orodentofacial, nipple, and breast. These criteria also take into consideration previous male miscarriages and family history of IP (8). Cutaneous manifestation occurs within the first few weeks of life. The skin lesions evolve through four stages, which begin with vesiculobullous eruption (Stage I), followed by verrucous stage (Stage II), hyperpigmented stage (Stage III), and atrophic, hypopigmented stage (Stage IV) (5, 9, 10). Not all stages occur and overlapping clinical manifestation is not uncommon. Eye anomalies are found in 35% of the patients. Retinal anomalies are by far the most common and include retinal vascular anomalies, retinal detachment, and retinal pigment epithelium anomalies. Areas of ischemia may induce neovascularization, which lead to gross intraocular scarring with severe visual loss (11). CNS anomalies can occur in up to 30% of IP patients. They commonly start in the early infantile period and adult-onset neurological symptoms are unlikely related to IP. Convulsive disorders are found to be the most common, followed by paralytic disorders, motor impairment, and intellectual disability. Other manifestations include odentofacial, breast, hair, and nail presentations. On rare occasions, skeletal, cardiac, and other organs may be also affected (12-14).

This review outlines current understanding of molecular diagnosis, pathophysiology, and the genotype-phenotype correlation.

# Current technologies for the diagnosis of incontinentia pigmenti

Analytical approaches for the molecular diagnosis of IP should be approached by considering the index case's gender. This is because in an IP female the variant is in a constitutively heterozygous state. This indicates that it can be found in all cells in the body. However, if the postzygotic mutation occurs in a male population, embryonic mosaicism allows two groups of genetically distinct populations to coexist in the same individual

(6). In addition, the cell expressing the IKBKG/NEMO variant may gradually be eliminated and finally cleared, making the diagnosis in male patients extremely difficult. Simple PCR to detect the genomic deletion of exon 4-10 remains the recommended technique for IKBKG variant screening as the recurrent deletion account for 79% of female IP case (15) or 70% of total IP cases (7). If the exon 4-10 deletion is not detected, Sanger sequencing can be used to screen for point mutation and indel along the IKBKG coding region and intronexon junctions will improve diagnostic sensitivity by 9%. On top of those above, qPCR can be employed to detect larger arrangements other than the classical exon 4-10 deletion that account for about 4% of IP cases (7). Despite next generation sequencing being more widely available and cheaper, it has been deemed unusable for IP diagnosis due to the presence of the pseudogene, IKBKGP1. Both IKBKG and IKBKGP1 are located in the Xq28 region within and share 99% of their identity (16). The presence of this pseudogene makes the traditional capture probe data analysis difficult, as it reduces the read depth, decreases the mapping quality, and contributes to a poor alignment read, resulting in false-positive results (16, 17). However, a bioinformatics tweak masking the IKBKGP in the Next Generation Sequencing (NGS)/Whole Exome Sequencing (WES) pipeline analysis harnesses the technology, acting as a powerful tool in detecting mutations in IKBKG (18). With such innovations, NGS/WES undoubtfully accelerates the IKBKG mutational screening as an alternative to or in addition to the traditional Sanger (19). Low level mosaicism that happens in male patients, may escape molecular investigation if methodology in relation to female patients is used. Rather than having the genomic DNA extracted from peripheral blood, testing should be done using the tissue of choice from the suspected phenotype (i.e., skin) and analysis of multiple tissues, namely blood, fresh skin, saliva, and sperm samples to detect low-level mosaicism (7, 8, 20). Thus, the latter is more expensive and requires more specific competencies and infrastructure (19, 21).

# Incontinentia pigmenti: Genetics and pathophysiology

## Genetic variants of incontinentia pigmenti in various populations

The most common genetic mutation in IP is an approximately 11.7-kb deletion in the *IKBKG* gene that removes exons 4 through 10. This mutation accounts for 70–80% of patients with IP worldwide (22–24). This is found in European (25–27), Chinese (24, 28), Japanese (29–31), Korean (32, 33), and Indian (34) populations (Supplementary Table 1). Apart from the 11.7-kb deletion, IP can also arise due to other types of mutations along the *IKBKG* genes that include

single nucleotide substitution, point mutation, and small insertion/deletion (indel). A point mutation can be a nonsense mutation that leads to premature protein translation termination or a missense mutation that leads to amino acid change. Small indel may lead to frame-shift or in-frame amino acid deletion. Both point mutation, as well as indel, may also cause aberrant splicing of the IKBKG mRNA. These mutations can result in the absence of or defective IKBKG protein, which yields a phenotype of IP (24, 28-31). Other than mutations involving exons, a single nucleotide polymorphism involving intron 8 was also reported by Chinese populations (28). Though less commonly reported, this polymorphism was also reported among Caucasian populations (35). While most reports on IP cases came from western population cohorts and certain East Asian regions, IP cases have also been observed in other populations such as African (36, 37), Indian (34, 38, 39), Malaysian (40), and Brazilian (41).

## *IKBKG* pathophysiology in incontinentia pigmenti

The IkB kinase (IKK) protein complex comprises the catalytic subunits IKK $\alpha$  and IKK $\beta$ , and IKK $\gamma$  (NEMO) (42). The *IKBKG* gene is responsible for encoding for IKKγ (NEMO), which is responsible as the regulatory subunit of the inhibitor kappaB (IкB) kinase (IKK) complex essential for NF-кB pathway activation required in many elementary physiological functions (43). IkB protein phosphorylation, ubiquitination, and degradation upon the activation of the IKK complex results in the removal of the inhibitor that activates the NF-KB complex (44). The absence of  $I\kappa B$  allows NF- $\kappa B$  to translocate into the nucleus, where the transcription of targeted genes can occur. Activated NF-KB has been reported to execute immune and inflammatory responses and is involved in the protection against apoptosis induced by signaling proteins (30, 42, 45-47). Thus, a lost-of-function or absence of the IKBKG gene contributes to the dysfunction of IKK and consequent termination of NF-kB activity. Without NF-kB, IP cells are highly sensitive to pro-apoptotic signal (43, 48-51).

In the cases of mosaicism in males and lyonization of the X chromosome in females, the neighboring keratinocytes without *IKBKG* gene mutation expressing IKK $\gamma$  (NEMO) protein can undergo NF- $\kappa$ B activation upon receiving activating signals from *IKBKG*-deficient keratinocytes that are undergoing apoptosis or necrosis (15). Activating signals produced from apoptotic or necrotic cells include danger-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) as well as "find me" signals such as lysophoshatidylcholine (LCP), sphingosine 1-phosphate (S1P), nucleotide ATP/AUP and Tumor Growth Factor (TGFβ) and others (52). Activation of NF-κB in nearby *IKBKG*-expressing keratinocytes will lead to the production of chemokines such as regulated on activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted (RANTES), monocyte chemoattractant protein (MCP-1) and eotaxin which recruits eosinophils cells. Besides, pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1, TNF-α, IFN-γ, Lymphotactin will be produced (50, 53–55). Studies found that IL-1 and TNF-α can upregulate eotaxin production which attracts eosinophils migration. Eosinophils recruited will undergo degranulation and the release of proteases (42, 50, 56), leading to inflammation in the epidermis and other areas of the body (Figure 1).

In the epidermis, proteases degrade tonofilaments and desmosomes which result in intracellular oedema (spongiosis) and ultimately blistering, which is observed in the first stage of IP (56, 57). Gradual clearance of skin lesions occurs upon the reduction of IKBKG-deficient keratinocytes due to increased apoptosis and progressive replacement by IKBKG-expressing keratinocytes as well as subsiding of inflammation (50, 56, 58). Moreover, TNF and other cytokines that may be produced in the epidermis during the early inflammatory phase and could play a role in the process of directly eliminating the IKBKG-deficient keratinocytes (58, 59). However, residual IKBKG-deficient keratinocytes that managed to escape and survive the elimination process can undergo second episodes of the first stage in IP due to the reoccurrence of keratinocyte hyperproliferation and subsequent inflammation reactions (50, 56).

In the event where NF- $\kappa$ B-deficient endothelial cells and other cells throughout the body have overexpression of chemotactic factors such as eotaxin, specific to eosinophils, this may result in systemic eosinophilia (42, 60, 61). The presence of eosinophils in combination with other inflammatory factors would lead to extensive inflammation. Endothelial inflammation will result in vaso-occlusion and ischemia, contributing to the retinal and neurologic manifestation. The occlusion of retinal arteries leads to areas of avascularity and underperfusion, precipitating ischemia. Neovascularization occurs as sequelae to this (62). In CNS, brain atrophy and other neurological sequelae are thought to have shared similar vaso-occlusive ischemia pathophysiology in retinal ischemia events (63).

NF- $\kappa$ B plays a role in protecting the integrity of brain endothelial cells and the blood-brain barrier. A defect of such makes endothelial cells susceptible to a variety of potential stimuli, including infections. These stimuli upregulate proinflammatory cytokines, such as IL-6,-8, and-10, leading to endothelium inflammation and subsequent arteriopathy (64). This explains the role of systemic anti-inflammation in the treatment of neurological manifestation in IP patients. However, the exact pathogenesis in CNS lesions is still controversial.



IKBKG/NF-κB pathophysiology in incontinentia pigmenti. The IKBKG gene is required for activation of the nuclear factor-kappa B (NF-κB) signaling pathway. Under non-stimulated conditions, NF-κB remained inactive in the cytoplasm through association with NEMO/IKKgamma (encoded by IKBKG). Phosphorylation of inhibitor NF-κB (IκB) proteins by the IKK complex results in their proteosomal degradation and subsequent release of NF-kB dimer (composed of p50 and relA subunits). Most affected individuals with IP carry a common pathogenic variant on the IKBKG gene with exon 4–10 deletion which caused inactivation of the NF-кB signaling pathway. IKBKG-deficient keratinocytes are susceptible to apoptosis/necrosis due to the loss of protection against cell death. DAMPS and 'find me' signals (ATP/UTP, S1P, LPC, TGFβ) are released and serve as activating signals which stimulate immune-inflammatory responses. Monocytes, macrophages, T cells, and NK cells have been shown to release cytokines (IL-1a, IL-1β, TNF-a, IFN-γ, Lymphotactin) and chemokines (RANTES, MIP-1a, MIP-1β, MIP-2, MCP-1, Eotaxin), leading to the recruitment of eosinophils. Recruited eosinophils undergo degranulation to release proteases that aid in degrading adhesions between keratinocytes. This results in spongiosis and blister formation which can be observed frequently in the first stage of clinical manifestation in IP patients. Besides the major presentation of skin conditions, IP patients have often reported manifesting CNS and ocular abnormalities. NF-kB-deficient endothelial cells and other cells throughout the body have overexpression of chemotactic factors, leading to eosinophilia, which triagers extensive inflammation. Endothelial inflammation will result in vaso-occlusion and ischemia, contributing to the retinal and neurologic manifestation.

## Genotype-phenotype correlation in incontinentia pigmenti

Studies on genotype-phenotype correlation are rare. A study on 10 Japanese patients and three of their mothers revealed no definite difference in extracutaneous manifestation between those with or without IKBKG gene rearrangement (30). On a separate note, a study conducted by Wang et al. (65) on 42 IP patients, identified that those with positive IKBKG pathogenic variants appeared to have different clinical variations in comparison to those without. It was observed that patients with positive IKBKG mutation had a higher frequency of hair (50 vs. 14%), dental (70 vs. 21%), ocular anomalies (45 vs. 29%), and lower frequency of CNS anomalies (20 vs. 35%) (65). This difference suggests that there is a need for in depth evaluation of the key phenotype and genotyping differences between these groups. Past studies found that the clinical phenotype of IP

is widely variable as it can range from mild skin alterations (mild IP) to stroke and functional CNS abnormalities (severe IP) (25). Dangouloff and colleagues (66) reported that severe CNS abnormalities have random X-inactivation whereas no or mild CNS abnormalities have skewed inactivation. On the other hand, mutation type (common deletion vs. point mutation) was found to not correlate with disease severity (33). This may be true as the NEMO/IKKgamma protein play a role in a complex signaling pathway that regulates the expression of various genes, its mutation produces different phenotypic outcomes which may explain the entire spectrum of anomalies observed in IP (43).

A phenotype scoring system used by Fusco et al. (25) to examine the correlation between the mutation type and clinical presentation of IP patients showed a high variability of phenotype scores in patients with exon 4-10 IKBKG deletion and hypomorphic mutations may have broader phenotypic consequence due to it being still partially active early after

( <i>n</i> ), population, gender	Results (positive result/total, %)	Extracutaneou	us phenotype, n (%)	Conclusion	References	
Senaer	100410, 101419, 707	Positive genetic test (delExon 4–10)	Negative genetic test (Exon 4–10)			
n = 10 Japanese, F	5/10, 50%	Alopecia, 3/5 (60) Opthalmic manifestation 3/5 (60) Neurological manifestation 1/5 (20) CVS manifestation—none No dental and nail abnormalities described	Alopecia—none Ophthalmic manifestation 1/5 Neurological manifestation 1/5 CVS manifestation—none	No definite difference in extracutaneous manifestation in their studies and others	(30)	
n = 42, M & F White, 27/42 (64%) Hispanic, 1/42 (2%) Asian, 9/42 (21%) Black, 4/42 (10%)	20/34, 58.8%	Hair—10/20 (50) Nail—2/20 (10) Dental-—14/20 (70) Palate—0/20 (0) Ocular—9/20 (45) CNS—4/20 (20)	Hair—2/14 (14) Nail—2/14 (14) Dental—3/14 (21) Palate—1/14 (7) Ocular—4/14 (29) CNS—5/14 (36)	There is a clinical difference between <i>IKBKG</i> pathogenic variant positive and negative IP cohort	(65)	
<i>n</i> = 25, Korean, F	20/25, 80% (common Exon 4–10) 5/25, 20% (intragenic sequence variants)	Hair–5/20 Nail–2/20 Dental–3/20 Ocular–4/20 CNS–5/20	Hair–0/5 Nail–0/5 Dental–0/5 Ocular–3/5 CNS–2/5	No statistically significant differences in frequencies of extracutaneous manifestations or phenotype scores	(33)	
<i>n</i> = 122, France, Detailed phenotype described only in 60 patients		Hair—8/50 (16) Nail—7/50 (14) Dental—22/50 (44) Ocular—8/50 (16) CNS—4/50 (8)	Only described those with novel mutation identified $(n = 10/49,$ 40.2%)—small nucleotide mutation, K90 (266-269delAGA) and H360MfsX449 (1077–1078delC)—high phenotype score compared to those with missense mutation (169G $\rightarrow$ A, 367 $\rightarrow$ T)) or non-sense mutation (715C $\rightarrow$ T, 1150 C $\rightarrow$ T) Nervous system defects were observed in 44% of patients carrying point-mutations and ocular defects in 55% of patients, whereas only 8% of IP patients with genomic deletion suffered nervous system defects and 16% had ocular defects.	Patients with in frame deletion mutation K90 (266-269delAGA) and frameshift mutations such as H360MfsX449 (1077-1078delC) & P372PfsX450 (1115-1116delT) suffer more severe disease compared with patients with missense or non-sense mutations	(25)	
<i>n</i> = 18, France, F	All 15/18, 83% (common Exon 4–10) 3/18, 17% (missense or non-sense mutation)	Only included neurological syn 3 main neuroimaging identifie Normal (5/18) Mild anomalies of periventrict weighted hyper signal (7/18), r (5/7), and atrophy of corpus ca Severe cortical anomalies sugg diseases (7/18)	d ılar white matter with T2 nild cortical atrophy allosum (5/7)	Mutation type (delete vs. missense/non-sense) had no correlation with MRI Random X inactivation had more severe MRI anomalies	(66)	

#### TABLE 1 Extracutaneous difference between common exon 4-10 deletion vs. others.

M, Male; F, Female; CNS, Central Nervous system.

the X-inactivation process. Thus, the mutations preserving some activity show an atypical phenotype characterized by the involvement of much more tissues compared to the classical IP phenotype. This can be observed in IP patients having more severe CNS and ocular defects as skewed X-inactivation is likely to modulate the severity of the disease (25). Besides, the variability in disease expression for patients carrying the same *IKBKG* mutation in different genomic backgrounds may be explained by the additional genetic factors such as modifier genes observed in many mendelian diseases (53). To date, there is no significant genotype-phenotype relation in IP. However, studies have proposed that a combination of the mutation type, the function domain affected, X-inactivation and genomic background may lead to the variability observed in IP phenotypes (25, 33, 53). Comparisons are detailed in Table 1.

## Current treatment strategies

The current treatment strategies require multidisciplinary experts (including but not limited to dermatology, neurology, pediatric, geneticist, and ophthalmologist). The treatment approach involves symptom control, rehabilitation, and preventing complications (1).

Among those with skin presentation severely inflamed verrucous lesions can be treated with topical or systemic steroids and/or topical calcineurin inhibitors. Retinoids have been reported to regress painful, verrucous tumors. Physicians shall not be tempted to treat pigmentation with lasers, it may potentially flare skin inflammation. Photoprotection should be emphasized as ultraviolet exposure was found to aggravate cutaneous lesions (1).

An eye examination should be done as soon as IP diagnosis is concluded as this may be visual protective. A protocol used to screen for retinopathy of prematurity should be utilized. Evidence of peripheral vasculopathy warrants an examination under general anesthesia with fundus photography and fluorescein angiography. Argon laser can be used to treat the non-perfusion zone and repeated laser photocoagulation may be required. Ranibizumab had been described to treat refractory proliferative retinopathy (67) adjunctive to failed laser photocoagulations. Strabismus and retinal detachment can be repaired through surgery (68, 69). Propranolol was mentioned as a potential treatment for retinopathy of prematurity (70).

Early neonatal neurological manifestation determines long term patient prognosis and occurrence of disabilities. Most that without neonatal CNS abnormalities usually have normal physical and cognitive development. Thus, it is crucial for a detailed early neurological examination to be done after an accurate dermatological examination. Seizures should be investigated with an electroencephalogram (EEG) and a brain MRI. The two main treatment objectives during the neonatal period include antiepileptic treatment and anti-inflammatory drugs. Antiepileptic of choice will depend on the seizure semiology and the age of the patient (71–73), while steroid is the anti-inflammatory drug of choice. Recently, anti-TNF had been used with success. Gene therapy is under investigation for its potential in correcting severe cerebrovascular pathology (74, 75). Those who suffer from neurological sequelae should be managed by a rehabilitation team including a physician, physiotherapist, speech therapist, and occupational therapist as early as possible to alleviate neurocognitive and orthopedic complications. Those without neurological manifestation should still be routinely followed up in order to detect new neurological, neurocognitive, and/or epileptological manifestations.

Children should be under have a regular dental followup to pick up dental manifestation and maintain teeth functioning. Issues that may arise include multiple agenesis, coronary morphological abnormalities, dentofacial orthopedics anomalies, and delayed or absent tooth eruption. Interim dentures and prosthodontic treatment could be used to replace lost dentition and for tooth relocation and alignment. Definitive implant-prothetic and orthodontic rehabilitation can be initiated when growth has halted. Multidisciplinary assessment involving an implantologist periodontologist, and specialist in dentofacial orthopedics and prosthesis may be required (1).

## Future directions and conclusion

Aside from having PCR and Sanger sequencing as the gold standard method for genetic testing in IP, further innovation and advancement of NGS with established strategies are needed to increase the sensitivity and specificity of IP molecular diagnosis. Clinical variations between positive and negative IKBKG pathogenic variant cohorts indicate the need for indepth analysis of the key genotypic and phenotypic differences between these groups. A greater extent of understanding of the genotype-phenotype correlation of IP will support clinicians to direct investigations and counseling for affected individuals and their families regarding prognosis and future reproductive choices. Lastly, clinical treatment which involves identifying possible early immunosuppressants to reduce inflammatory markers could be a potential treatment strategy to reduce disability leading, such as retinal and cerebral ischemia. This may aid in the prevention and optimal management of serious complications of IP.

## Author contributions

WY and KH conceptualized the project. KH, HL, ZP, and WY wrote the manuscript. HL designed the figure and prepared the table. KH, WY, HL, ZP, KL, and ZL provided vital guidance and insight to the work. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

## Funding

This work was supported by the Ministry of Education (MOE) under the Fundamental Research Grant Scheme (FRGS /1/2019/SKK08/TAYLOR/02/2) awarded to WY, Fundamental Research Grant Scheme (FRGS/1/2020/SKK01/UPM/02/1) awarded to KH, and Fundamental Research Grant Scheme (FR GS/1/2019/STG05/TAYLOR/03/3) awarded to ZL.

## Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

## Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fped.2022.900606/full#supplementary-material

## References

1. Bodemer C, Diociaiuti A, Hadj-Rabia S, Robert M, Desguerre I, Manière M, et al. Multidisciplinary consensus recommendations from a European network for the diagnosis and practical management of patients with incontinentia pigmenti. *J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol.* (2020) 34:1415–24. doi: 10.1111/j dv.16403

2. Wright J, Fete M, Schneider H, Zinser M, Koster M, Clarke A, et al. Ectodermal dysplasias: classification and organization by phenotype, genotype and molecular pathway. *Am J Med Genet A*. (2019) 179:442–7. doi: 10.1002/ajmg.a.61045

3. Swinney C, Han D, Karth P. Incontinentia pigmenti: a comprehensive review and update. *Ophthal Surg Lasers Imaging Retina*. (2015) 46:650–7. doi: 10.3928/23258160-20150610-09

4. Narayanan M, Rangasamy S, Narayanan V. Incontinentia pigmenti (Bloch-Sulzberger syndrome). *Neurocutaneous Syndromes.* (2015) 132:271-80. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-62702-5.00020-2

5. Orphanet Report Series. Prevalence of Rare Disease: Bibliographic Data Rare Disease Collection. Listed in Alphabetical Order of Disease or Group Disease (2013). Available online at: http://www.orpha.net/orphacom/cahiers/docs/ GB/Prevalence\_of\_rare\_diseases\_by\_alphabetical\_list.pdf (accessed February 22, 2022).

6. Genet A. Survival of male patients with incontinentia pigmenti carrying a lethal mutation can be explained by somatic Mosaicism or Klinefelter Syndrome. *Am J Hum Genet.* (2001) 69:1210–7. doi: 10.1086/324591

7. Fusco F, Pescatore A, Steffann J, Bonnefont J, De Oliveira J, Lioi M, et al. Clinical utility gene card: for incontinentia pigmenti. *Eur J Hum Genet.* (2019) 27:1894–900. doi: 10.1038/s41431-019-0463-9

8. Scheuerle A, Ursini MV. Incontinentia Pigmenti. GeneReviews<sup>®</sup> [Internet]. Seattle, WA: University of Washington (2010).

9. Poziomczyk C, Recuero J, Bringhenti L, Maria F, Campos C, Travi G, et al. Incontinentia pigmenti. *Anais Brasileiros de Dermatologia*. (2014) 89:26–36. doi: 10.1590/abd1806-4841.20142584

10. Hübner S, Schwieger-Briel A, Technau-Hafsi K, Danescu S, Baican A, Theiler M, et al. Phenotypic and genetic spectrum of incontinentia pigmenti – a large case series. *Journal der Deutschen Dermatologischen Gesellschaft*. (2021) 20:35–43. doi: 10.1111/ddg.14638

11. Minic S, Obradovic M, Kovacevic I, Trpinac D. Ocular anomalies in incontinentia pigmenti: literature review and meta-analysis. *Srpski arhiv za celokupno lekarstvo.* (2010) 138:408–13. doi: 10.2298/SARH1008408M

12. Hadj-Rabia S, Froidevaux D, Bodak N, Hamel-Teillac D, Smahi A, Touil Y, et al. Clinical study of 40 cases of incontinentia pigmenti. *Arch Dermatol.* (2003) 139:1163–70. doi: 10.1001/archderm.139.9.1163

13. Poziomczyk C, Bonamigo R, Santa Maria F, Zen P, Kiszewski A. Clinical study of 20 patients with incontinentia pigmenti. *Int J Dermatol.* (2015) 55:e87–93. doi: 10.1111/ijd.13060

14. Landy S, Donnai D. Incontinentia pigmenti (Bloch-Sulzberger syndrome). J Med Genet. (1993) 30:53–9. doi: 10.1136/jmg.30.1.53

15. Fusco F, Pescatore A, Conte M, Mirabelli P, Paciolla M, Esposito E, et al. EDA-ID and IP, two faces of the same coin: how the SameIKBKG/NEMOMutation affecting the NF- $\kappa$ B pathway can cause immunodeficiency and/or inflammation. *Int Rev Immunol.* (2015) 34:445–59. doi: 10.3109/08830185.2015.1055331

16. Frans G, Meert W, Van der Werff Ten Bosch J, Meyts I, Bossuyt X, Vermeesch J, et al. Conventional and single-molecule targeted sequencing method for specific variant detection in IKBKG while bypassing the IKBKGP1 Pseudogene. *J Mol Diagn.* (2018) 20:195–202. doi: 10.1016/j.jmoldx.2017.10.005

17. Mallawaarachchi A, Hort Y, Cowley M, McCabe M, Minoche A, Dinger M, et al. Whole-genome sequencing overcomes pseudogene homology to diagnose autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. *Eur J Hum Genet.* (2016) 24:1584–90. doi: 10.1038/ejhg.2016.48

18. de Jesus A, Torreggiani S, Lin B, Mitchell J, Karlins E, Oler A, et al. Splice site variants in IKBKG, encoding NEMO, detected by a customized analysis of next-generation sequencing data cause an early-onset autoinflammatory syndrome of panniculitis and cytopenias in male and female patients. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* (2020) 72:S1–S135. doi: 10.1007/s10875-021-01001-x

19. Mantere T, Kersten S, Hoischen A. Long-read sequencing emerging in medical genetics. *Front Genet.* (2019) 10:429. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2019.00426

20. Fusco F, Conte M, Diociaiuti A, Bigoni S, Branda M, Ferlini A, et al. Unusual father-to-daughter transmission of incontinentia pigmenti due to mosaicism in IP males. *Pediatrics.* (2017) 140:e20162950. doi: 10.1542/peds.2016-2950

21. Yang Y, Muzny D, Reid J, Bainbridge M, Willis A, Ward P, et al. Clinical whole-exome sequencing for the diagnosis of mendelian disorders. *N Engl J Med.* (2013) 369:1502–11. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1306555

22. Francesca F, Mariateresa P, Alessandra P, Brigida L, Carmen A, Francesca F, et al. Microdeletion/duplication at the Xq28 IPlocuscauses a de novoIKBKG/NEMO/IKKgammaexon4\_10 deletion in families with incontinentia pigmenti. *Hum Mutat.* (2009) 30:1284–91. doi: 10.1002/humu.21069

23. Fusco F, Pescatore A, Bal E, Ghoul A, Paciolla M, Lioi M, et al. Alterations of the IKBKG locus and diseases: an update and a report of 13 novel mutations. *Hum Mutat.* (2008) 29:595–604. doi: 10.1002/humu.20739

24. Hsiao P, Lin S, Chiang S, Wu Y, Chen H, Lin Y. NEMO gene mutations in chinese patients with incontinentia pigmenti. *J Formosan Med Assoc.* (2010) 109:192–200. doi: 10.1016/S0929-6646(10)60042-3

25. Fusco F. Molecular analysis of the genetic defect in a large cohort of IP patients and identification of novel NEMO mutations interfering with NF- B activation. *Hum Mol Genet.* (2004) 13:1763–73. doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddh192

26. Fusco F, Paciolla M, Conte M, Pescatore A, Esposito E, Mirabelli P, et al. Incontinentia pigmenti: report on data from 2000 to 2013. Orphanet J Rare Dis. (2014) 9:93. doi.org/10.1186/1750-1172-9-93 27. Fusco F, Paciolla M, Napolitano F, Pescatore A, D'Addario I, Bal E, et al. Genomic architecture at the incontinentia pigmenti locus favours *de novo* pathological alleles through different mechanisms. *Hum Mol Genet.* (2011) 21:1260–71. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddr556

28. Zou C, Zhao Z. Clinical and molecular analysis of NF-κB essential modulator in Chinese incontinentia pigmenti patients. *Int J Dermatol.* (2007) 46:1017– 22. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-4632.2007.03365.x

29. Kawai M, Kato T, Tsutsumi M, Shinkai Y, Inagaki H, Kurahashi H. Molecular analysis of low-level mosaicism of the IKBKG mutation using the X Chromosome Inactivation pattern in Incontinentia Pigmenti. *Mol Genet Genomic Med.* (2020) 8:e1531. doi: 10.1002/mgg3.1531

30. Okita M, Nakanishi G, Fujimoto N, Shiomi M, Yamada T, Wataya-Kaneda M, et al. NEMOgene rearrangement (exon 4-10 deletion) and genotypephenotype relationship in Japanese patients with incontinentia pigmenti and review of published work in Japanese patients. *J Dermatol.* (2013) 40:272– 6. doi: 10.1111/1346-8138.12091

31. Haque M, Ohtsubo M, Nishina S, Nakao S, Yoshida K, Hosono K, et al. Analysis of IKBKG/NEMO gene in five Japanese cases of incontinentia pigmenti with retinopathy: fine genomic assay of a rare male case with mosaicism. *J Hum Genet.* (2020) 66:205–14. doi: 10.1038/s10038-020-00836-3

32. Song M, Chae J, Park E, Ki C. The common NF-κB essential modulator (NEMO) gene rearrangement in Korean patients with incontinentia pigmenti. *J Korean Med Sci.* (2010) 25:1513. doi: 10.3346/jkms.2010.25.10.1513

33. Kim H, Song H, Kim K, Kim J, Chae J, Kim M, et al. Importance of extracutaneous organ involvement in determining the clinical severity and prognosis of incontinentia pigmenti caused by mutations in the IKBKG gene. *Exp Dermatol.* (2021) 30:676–83. doi: 10.1111/exd.14313

34. Thakur S, Puri R, Kohli S, Saxena R, Verma I. Utility of molecular studies in incontinentia pigmenti patients. *Indian J Med Res.* (2011) 133:442-5.

35. Aradhya S, Woffendin H, Jakins T, Bardaro T, Esposito T, Smahi A, et al. A recurrent deletion in the ubiquitously expressed NEMO (IKK-gamma) gene accounts for the vast majority of incontinentia pigmenti mutations. *Hum Mol Genet.* (2001) 10:2171–9. doi: 10.1093/hmg/10.19.2171

36. Gordon H, Gordon W. Incontinentia pigmenti: clinical and genetical studies of two familial cases. *Dermatology*. (1970) 140:150–68. doi: 10.1159/000252548

37. Surana R, Scott R. Incontinentia pigmenti (Bloch-Sulzberger Syndrome). Clin Pediatr. (1969) 8:286–9. doi: 10.1177/000992286900800513

38. Archan S, Amit D, Chandra K, Eshita B. Incontinentia pigmenti. N Indian J Pediatr. (2016) 5.1.

39. Neema S, Shaw S, Mukherjee S. Sporadic case of incontinentia pigmenti in identical twins. *Indian J Paediatr Dermatol.* (2017) 18:245. doi: 10.4103/2319-7250.193030

40. Wong A, Aung S, Ismail W. Incontinentia pigmenti in a Malaysian child. *Malaysian J Med Health Sci.* (2021) 17:191–3.

41. Marques G, Tonello C, Sousa J. Incontinentia pigmenti or Bloch-Sulzberger syndrome: a rare X-linked genodermatosis. *Anais Brasileiros de Dermatologia*. (2014) 89:486–9. doi: 10.1590/abd1806-4841.20143043

42. Berlin A, Paller A, Chan L. Incontinentia pigmenti: a review and update on the molecular basis of pathophysiology. *J Am Acad Dermatol.* (2002) 47:169–90. doi.org/10.1067/mjd.2002.125949

43. Nelson D. NEMO, NFKB signaling and incontinentia pigmenti. *Curr Opin Genet Dev.* (2006) 16:282–8. doi: 10.1016/j.gde.2006.04.013

44. Hayden M, Ghosh S. NF-κB, the first quarter-century: remarkable progress and outstanding questions. *Genes Dev.* (2012) 26:203–34. doi: 10.1101/gad.183434.111

45. Smahi A, Courtois G, Vabres P, Yamaoka S. Genomic rearrangement in NEMO impairs NF-κB activation and is a cause of incontinentia pigmenti. *Nature.* (2000) 405:466–72. doi: 10.1038/35013114

46. Bonizzi G, Karin M. The two NF-κB activation pathways and their role in innate and adaptive immunity. *Trends Immunol.* (2004) 25:280-8. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2004.03.008

47. Baeuerle P, Henkel T. Function and activation of NFkappaB in the immune system. *Annu Rev Immunol.* (1994) 12:141– 79. doi: 10.1146/annurev.iy.12.040194.001041

48. Scheuerle A. Incontinentia pigmenti in adults. American Journal of Medical Genetics Part A. (2019). doi: 10.1002/ajmg.a.61205

49. Nenci A, Huth M, Funteh A, Schmidt-Supprian M, Bloch W, Metzger D, et al. Skin lesion development in a mouse model of incontinentia pigmenti is triggered by NEMO deficiency in epidermal keratinocytes and requires TNF signaling. *Hum Mol Genet.* (2006) 15:531–542. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddi470 50. Pascual-Castroviejo I, Ruggieri M. Incontinentia pigmenti. In: Ruggieri M, Pascual-Castroviejo I, Dirocco C, editors. *Neurocutaneous Disorders Phakomatoses and Hamartoneoplastic Syndromes.* Vienna: Springer (2008). p. 391–406. doi: 10.1007/978-3-211-69500-5\_18

51. Makris C, Godfrey V, Krähn-Senftleben G, Takahashi T, Roberts J, Schwarz T, et al. Female mice heterozygous for IKK $\gamma$ /NEMO deficiencies develop a dermatopathy similar to the human X-linked disorder incontinentia pigmenti. *Mol Cell.* (2000) 5:969–79. doi: 10.1016/s1097-2765(00)80262-2

52. Westman J, Grinstein S, Marques P. Phagocytosis of necrotic debris at sites of injury and inflammation. *Front Immunol.* (2020) 10:3030. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.03030

53. Conte M, Pescatore A, Paciolla M, Esposito E, Miano M, Lioi M, et al. Insight into IKBKG/NEMOLocus: report of new mutations and complex genomic rearrangements leading to incontinentia pigmenti disease. *Hum Mutat.* (2013) 35:165–77. doi: 10.1002/humu.22483

54. Courtois G, Pescatore A, Gautheron J, Fusco F, Ursini M, Senegas A. NF- $\kappa$ B-*Related Genetic Diseases.* (2016).

55. Bodak N, Hadj-Rabia S, Hamel-Teillac D, de Prost Y, Bodemer C. Late recurrence of inflammatory first-stage lesions in incontinentia pigmenti. *Arch Dermatol.* (2003) 139:201–4. doi: 10.1001/archderm.139.2.201

56. Jean-Baptiste S, O'toole E, Chen M, Guitart J, Paller A, Chan L. Expression of eotaxin, an eosinophil-selective chemokine, parallels eosinophil accumulation in the vesiculobullous stage of incontinentia pigmenti. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2002) 127:470–8. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2249.2002.01755.x

57. Stavrianeas N, Kakepis M. Incontinentia Pigmenti. Orphanet Encyclopedia (2004). Available online at: https://www.orpha.net/data/patho/ GB/uk-incontinentia-pigmenti.pdf (accessed February 22, 2022).

58. Schmidt-Supprian M, Bloch W, Courtois G, Addicks K, Israël A, Rajewsky K, et al. NEMO/IKKγ-deficient mice model incontinentia pigmenti. *Mol Cell.* (2000) 5:981–92. doi: 10.1016/s1097-2765(00)80263-4

59. Courtois G, Smahi A. NF-κB-related genetic diseases. *Cell Death Diff.* (2006) 13:843–51. doi: 10.1038/sj.cdd.4401841

60. Weiss S, Srinivasan A, Klufas M, Shields C. Incontinentia pigmenti in a child with suspected retinoblastoma. *Int J Retina Vitr.* (2017) 3:34. doi: 10.1186/s40942-017-0088-5

61. Bell W, Green W, Goldberg M. Histopathologic and trypsin digestion studies of the retina in incontinentia pigmenti. *Ophthalmology.* (2008) 115:893–7. doi: 10.1016/j.ophtha.2007.08.027

62. Goldberg M. The skin is not the predominant problem in incontinentia pigmenti. Arch Dermatol. (2004) 140:748-50. doi: 10.1001/archderm.140.6.748

63. Minić S, Trpinac D, Obradović M. Systematic review of central nervous system anomalies in incontinentia pigmenti. *Orphanet J Rare Dis.* (2013) 8:25. doi: 10.1186/1750-1172-8-25

64. Kanai S, Okanishi T, Kawai M, Yoshino G, Tsubouchi Y, Nishimura Y, et al. Late-onset cerebral arteriopathy in a patient with incontinentia pigmenti. *Brain Dev.* (2021) 43:580–4. doi: 10.1016/j.braindev.2020. 12.015

65. Wang R, Lara-Corrales I, Kannu P, Pope E. Unraveling incontinentia pigmenti: a comparison of phenotype and genotype variants. *J Am Acad Dermatol.* (2019) 81:1142–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jaad.2019. 01.093

66. Dangouloff-Ros V, Hadj-Rabia S, Oliveira Santos J, Bal E, Desguerre I, Kossorotoff M, et al. Severe neuroimaging anomalies are usually associated with random X inactivation in leucocytes circulating DNA in X-linked dominant incontinentia pigmenti. *Mol Genet Metab.* (2017) 122:140–4. doi: 10.1016/j.ymgme.2017. 07.001

67. Ho M, Yip W, Chan V, Young A. Successful treatment of refractory proliferative retinopathy of incontinentia pigmenti by intravitreal ranibizumab as adjunct therapy in a 4-year-old child. *Retinal Cases Brief Rep.* (2017) 11:352–5. doi: 10.1097/ICB.0000000000 00369

68. Chen C, Han I, Goldberg M. Variable expression of retinopathy in a pedigree of patients with incontinentia pigmenti. *Retina.* (2015) 35:2627–32. doi: 10.1097/IAE.00000000000615

69. Chen C, Han I, Tian J, Muñoz B, Goldberg M. Extended follow-up of treated and untreated retinopathy in incontinentia pigmenti. *JAMA Ophthalmol.* (2015) 133:542. doi: 10.1001/jamaophthalmol.2015.22

70. Oranges T, El Hachem M, Filippeschi C, Romanelli M, Filippi L. The potential role of propranolol in incontinentia pigmenti. *Dermatol Therapy.* (2021) 34:e14737. doi: 10.1111/dth.14737

71. Ogasawara K, Honda Y, Maeda H, Sato M, Nakano H, Hosoya M. Corticosteroid therapy in neonatal incontinentia pigmenti with asymptomatic cerebral lesions. *Pediatr Neurol.* (2019) 99:85– 7. doi: 10.1016/j.pediatrneurol.2019.04.003

72. Seo M, You S, Kim S, Cho W, Chae J. A 6-month-old girl with incontinentia pigmenti presenting as status epilepticus. J Epilepsy Res. (2017) 7:118–20. doi: 10.14581/jer.17019

73. Venugopalan P, Pang K. Incontinentia pigmenti. Clin Dysmorphol. (2012) 21:231–3. doi: 10.1097/MCD.0b013e328357c984

74. Körbelin J, Dogbevia G, Michelfelder S, Ridder D, Hunger A, Wenzel J, et al. A brain microvasculature endothelial cell-specific viral vector with the potential to treat neurovascular and neurological diseases. *EMBO Mol Med.* (2016) 8:609–25. doi: 10.15252/emmm.2015 06078

75. Dogbevia G, Töllner K, Körbelin J, Bröer S, Ridder D, Grasshoff H, et al. Gene therapy decreases seizures in a model ofIncontinentia pigmenti. *Ann Neurol.* (2017) 82:93–104. doi: 10.1002/ana. 24981

# Frontiers in Genetics

## Highlights genetic and genomic inquiry relating to all domains of life

The most cited genetics and heredity journal, which advances our understanding of genes from humans to plants and other model organisms. It highlights developments in the function and variability of the genome, and the use of genomic tools.

## Discover the latest **Research Topics**



## Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland frontiersin.org

### Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact



